

The adoption of corporate social networks: a technology to support strategic scanning?

Sarah Beyrouthy

▶ To cite this version:

Sarah Beyrouthy. The adoption of corporate social networks : a technology to support strategic scanning ?. Business administration. Université Grenoble Alpes, 2017. English. NNT : 2017GREAG004 . tel-01736322

HAL Id: tel-01736322 https://theses.hal.science/tel-01736322v1

Submitted on 16 Mar 2018

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Communauté UNIVERSITÉ Grenoble Alpes

THÈSE

Pour obtenir le grade de

DOCTEUR DE LA COMMUNAUTÉ UNIVERSITÉ GRENOBLE ALPES

Spécialité : Sciences de Gestion

Arrêté ministériel : 25 mai 2016

Présentée par

Sarah BEYROUTHY

Thèse dirigée par **Nicolas LESCA,** PR. UNIVERSITÉ GRENOBLE ALPES

préparée au sein du Laboratoire Centre d'Etudes et de Recherches appliquées à la gestion dans l'École Doctorale Sciences de Gestion

L'adoption des réseaux sociaux professionnels : Une technologie pour soutenir la veille stratégique ?

The adoption of corporate social networks: A technology to support strategic scanning?

Thèse soutenue publiquement le **8 décembre 2017**, devant le jury composé de :

Monsieur Nicolas LESCA Professeur des Universités, Université Grenoble Alpes - Directeur de thèse Monsieur Alain CUCCHI Professeur des Universités, Université de la Réunion - Rapporteur Madame Cécile GODÉ Professeur des Universités, Aix Marseille Université - Rapporteur Madame Nathalie MITEV Professeur des Universités, King's College London - Examinateur Madame Marie-Laurence CARON-FASAN Professeur des Universités, Université Grenoble Alpes - Présidente



L'Université n'entend donner aucune approbation ni improbation aux opinions émises dans cette thèse. Celles-ci doivent être considérées comme propres à leur auteur.

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to express my sincere gratitude towards my thesis advisor Pr. Nicolas LESCA for his guidance and patience. His continuous support was crucial to successfully completing my thesis. I am grateful for his invaluable insights which incented me to widen my research from various perspectives.

Thank you, Nicolas, for sharing your precious advice and passion for strategic scanning with me.

I would also like to thank Pr. Marie-Laurence CARON-FASAN with whom my journey started. She was the reason that I landed in M2 MSIO and later in this team. I am thankful to her for teaching me the "abc" of my field of the research and for the great collaboration that resulted in an important part of my thesis work.

Thank you, Marie-Laurence, for your kindness and wise recommendations.

I would like to acknowledge my thesis committee for their help and guidance. I am honored to have Pr. Cécile GODÉ, Pr. Nathalie MITEV and Pr. Alain CUCCHI as my thesis jury.

I would like to thank my friends for their support, our stimulating discussions and all the fun that we had these past years.

Finally, I would like to thank my family. My sister for her great support, patience and so big heart. My brother for his advice and encouragements. A special thanks to Loum, Naddouda, Khaled, Samer, Maher and Louai. Thank you for all our crazy laughs! Thank you for sharing with me the best moments of my life!

Last but not least, I would like to express my deep gratitude towards my mom and my dad for their unconditional love. Without you I wouldn't have accomplished this, or any successful work. You made me who I am today, and for that I will never thank you enough!

To mom and dad & teita Souad... (This page is intentionally left blank)

Abstract

To preserve its stability and ensure a strong market position, an organization should be able to anticipate upcoming changes. The concept of scanning the environment for valuable information and indicative signals that allow an organization to predict a potential future event is termed "strategic scanning".

Strategic scanning is still considered a hard task to put in place. One of the reasons to explain this difficulty is the absence of a supporting tool which is also identified as a factor that can lead to the failure of the implementation and sustainability of strategic scanning.

The development of social networks sites (SNS) proved to be extremely popular in the personal sphere, and started raising interest in the scientific community as well as in organizations.

Growing awareness of the added value of SNS in organizations lead to the creation of numerous corporate social networks (CSN) technology that has transformed the way employees work and interact.

On one hand, strategic scanning still lacks an "information management supporting tool". On the other hand, CSN technology are widely spread ways to communicate, collaborate and share information. This makes CSN technology a potential candidate to support strategic scanning.

The aim of our study is to investigate the adoption of CSN technology as a supporting IS for strategic process. To do so we ask three sub-questions:

1-what is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?

To answer this, we construct a theoretical framework by addressing the functionalities required to support a strategic scanning process, and addressing the functionalities offered by CSN technology.

Our results show the existence of both a potential fit and misfit between CSN functionalities and strategic scanning process.

Based on this observation, we attempt to study the reasons behind the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process.

Hence, we address the determinants of CSN technology adoption in two different contexts of use -which is the aim of the two following sub-question.

2-what are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

Adoption is the process of developing, implementing and having the will to make full use of the technology.

Despite numerous studies attempting to understand technology adoption, existing theories and most of the models lack a holistic view and reflect a fragmented image.

Thus, to answer the second sub-question, we draw a theoretical framework that consists of determinants of technology adoption and determinants of SNS and CSN technology adoption identified in the literature.

Based on this theoretical framework, we identify fifteen determinants that might influence the adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use.

3-what are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

To answer this, we split the list of fifteen determinants previously identified into two groups: 1) determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process and 2) determinants of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes.

Comparing these two groups allow us to identify determinants of CSN adoption to support strategic scanning process that do not emerge when addressing the adoption of CSN to support other business processes.

We identified fifteen determinants that might influence the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. Importantly, among these determinants, only four determinants are reported in the case of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

Based on all the above, our work reveals that CSN technology can be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process in some contexts. Further, our study allows us to propose recommendations that might help organizations to adopt CSN technology as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process.

Résumé

Afin de préserver sa stabilité, une organisation devrait être en mesure d'anticiper les changements à venir. Le concept d'être à l'écoute de l'environnement pour dénicher les informations précieuses permettant à une organisation de prédire un futur événement est appelé « veille stratégique ».

La veille stratégique demeure une tâche difficile à mettre en place. Une des raisons expliquant cette difficulté est l'absence d'un outil permettant de soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. Ceci est également identifié comme un facteur pouvant conduire à l'échec de la mise en œuvre et le maintien de la veille stratégique.

Les réseaux sociaux (RS) se sont avérés extrêmement populaires dans la sphère personnelle, et ont suscité l'intérêt de la communauté scientifique et des organisations.

La prise de conscience croissante de la valeur ajoutée des RS dans les organisations a conduit à la création de réseaux sociaux professionnels (RSP) qui ont transformé la façon dont les employés travaillent et interagissent.

D'une part, la veille stratégique manque d'un « outil support à la gestion de l'information ». D'autre part, les RSP sont des outils répandus permettant de communiquer, de collaborer et de partager l'information. Cela rend les RSP des candidats potentiels pour soutenir la veille stratégique.

Le but de notre recherche est d'étudier l'adoption des RSP en tant que SI permettant de soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. Afin d'y parvenir nous posons trois sousquestions :

1- Quelle est la contribution des réseaux sociaux professionnels au processus de la veille stratégique ?

Afin de répondre à cette sous-question, nous construisons un cadre théorique en adressant les fonctionnalités requises pour soutenir un processus de veille stratégique ainsi que celles offertes par les RSP.

Notre étude montre que les RSP offrent des fonctionnalités de collaboration et de partage d'informations permettant de soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. Par conséquent, ces plateformes pourraient être un outil support du processus de la veille stratégique. Cependant, nos résultats montrent une limitation à l'utilisation des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. En effet, les RSP peuvent être adopté pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique sous certaines conditions.

Sur la base de cette observation, nous tentons d'étudier les raisons de l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. Nous abordons alors les déterminants de l'adoption des RSP dans deux contextes d'usage différents, ce qui fera l'objet des deux sousquestions suivantes.

2-Quels sont les déterminants de l'adoption des RSP (indépendamment de leurs contextes d'utilisation managériaux) ?

L'adoption est le processus de développement, de mise en œuvre et l'intention d'utiliser pleinement la technologie.

Malgré de nombreux d'études, les théories et les modèles existants reflètent une image fragmentée de l'adoption d'une technologie.

Ainsi, afin de répondre à la seconde sous-question, nous synthétisons, à partir de la littérature, un cadre théorique regroupant des déterminants de l'adoption d'une technologie et des déterminants de l'adoption des RS et des RSP.

En se basant sur ce cadre théorique, nous identifions quinze déterminants qui pourraient influencer l'adoption des RSP indépendamment de leurs contextes d'utilisations managériaux.

3-Quels sont les déterminants de l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique ?

Afin de répondre à cette sous-question, nous divisons la liste des quinze déterminants en deux groupes : 1) déterminants de l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique et 2) déterminants de l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir les autres processus business. En comparant ces deux groupes, nous identifions quinze déterminants qui pourraient influencer l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique. Parmi ces déterminants, quatre sont exclusivement identifiés dans le cas de l'adoption des RSP pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique.

Notre étude a permis d'identifier certains contextes dans lesquels les RSP pourraient être un outil support du processus de la veille stratégique.

Elle a permis de proposer des recommandations qui pourraient aider les organisations à adopter les RSP comme outil pour soutenir le processus de la veille stratégique.

(This page is intentionally left blank)

Table of contents

Acknowledgments	2
Abstract	5
Résumé	8

INTRODUCTORY CHAPTER

Strategic Scanning helps foresee the future	15
Strategic scanning process lacks a supporting tool	16
Social Network Sites spread	
Corporate social networks technology emergence	
CSN technology functionalities	19
A potential fit between CSN technology functionalities and strategic scanning process	20
Adoption theories as a theoretical framework to explore the fit between CSN technology and strates	gic scanning
process	
Aim of this study	22
Dissertation structure	23

Chapter 1: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

1. Strategic scanning and social networks	
1.1 Strategic Scanning	24
1.2 Social Networks	
1.2.1 Social networks functionalities	
2. Technology Adoption and Social Networks Adoption	
2.1 Technology adoption	
2.1.1 Technology adoption process	
2.1.2 Technology adoption theories	41
2.2 Social Networks adoption determinants	67
2.2.1 Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption by public	
2.2.2 Social Network Sites (SNS) use by academics	
2.2.3 Corporate Social Network (CSN technology) adoption in organizations	74
2.2.4 An integrative technology adoption theoretical framework	

Chapter 2: METHODOLOGY

1.	Sample	
2.	Data collection	
3.	Interview guide	
4.	Data coding and Data Analysis	
2	4.1 Unit of analysis: the "idea"	
2	4.2 Coding scheme	
2	4.3 Double coding	
2	4.4 Emerging subcategories	
2	4.5 Study unit: the "business unit"	

Chapter 3: RESULTS

Sample sorting10	02
1. Addressing the potential fit between CSN technology and Strategic Scanning process	04
2. Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use	17
Comparing our findings to the determinants reported in the literature	17
2.1 New mapping between determinants of CSN technology adoption and the adoption process phases: the	^
pre-adoption phase	22
post-adoption phase	31
3. Comparison between CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process and CSN technolog	gy
adoption to support other business processes	33

Chapter 4: DISCUSSION

140

100

1.	New insights into the technology adoption theory	140
2.	Answering our research question	143
	2.1 A first observation regarding CSN technology deployment and usage in organizations	143
	2.2 Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use	144
	2.3 Determinants of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process	147
	2.4 CSN technology can be adopted to support strategic scanning process under certain conditions	149
3.	Recommendations to help organizations enhance CSN technology adoption to support strategic scan	ning
pı	rocess	153

Chapter 5: CONCLUSION

1.	Dissertation Summary	155
2.	Limitations and avenues for future research	156

Bibliography

158

155

List of tables

Table 1 : Strategic scanning processes documented by the academic authors (Lesca & Caron-Fasan
2006)
Table 2: Functionalities of social networks identified in the literature 36
Table 3: Studies describing adoption process (Lesca et al. 2015)
Table 4: Technology adoption theories identified in the literature 53
Table 5: Distribution of technology adoption theories with respect to the adoption process phases
they address
Table 6: Determinants of technology adoption assembled from Hameed et al. (2012)
Table 7: Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature between 2012 and 201666
Table 8: Determinants of social networks adoption identified in the literature 77
Table 9: Table summarizing technology adoption determinants and social networks adoption
determinants identified in the literature82
Table 10: Interviewed profiles 84
Table 11: Sample description and conducted interviews 86
Table 12: Distribution of organizations with respect to the adoption process phases
Table 13: Fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process
Table 14: Comparison between determinants identified in our findings and the literature
Table 15: Dimensions of security determinant
Table 16: Comparison between determinants identified in our findings and the literature
Table 17: Comparison between determinants identified in our findings and the literature
Table 18: Determinants and their "subcategories" identified in our findings
Table 19: Comparison between determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support strategic
scanning process and determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support other business
processes
Table 20: Recommendations that might help CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning
process with respect to each of its phases

INTRODUCTORY CHAPTER

Strategic Scanning helps foresee the future

In a world characterized by globalization, competition, technological rupture, lack of visibility, instability and turbulence, organizations are struggling to survive and managing them is a complex activity (Welter et al., 2013). As the organization's environment becomes incredibly volatile and shifts in tendencies more frequent (Steinecke et al., 2011), executives are worried they will not be able to adapt and react conveniently (Welter et al., 2013).

It is in a manager's best interest to take every piece of information into consideration when it comes to their competitor's strategies or the latest cutting-edge technology releases. If they bypass information "it is easy for an organization to fall behind by not keeping up in areas such as technology, regulations, and various rising trends." (Albright, 2004, p.40). At any moment, an organization's situation could be compromised by an unexpected breakthrough elsewhere in the field. Thus, to preserve stability and ensure a strong market position, an organization should be able to anticipate upcoming changes (e.g. environmental changes, technological innovations, moves by potential competitor or potential supplier, etc.). This ability to "foresee" future events is nowadays greatly dependent upon an organization's ability to efficiently scan its environment. "Environmental scanning reduces the chance of being blindsided and results in greater anticipatory management" (Albright, 2004, p.40). The concept of scanning the environment for valuable information and indicative signs that allow an organization to predict a potential future event is termed "strategic scanning".

"Strategic scanning" was described by Aguilar as the acquisition, the evaluation and the diffusion of useful information for managers within the organization (Aguilar, 1967). The field of research in strategic scanning is fragmented and weakly organized (Štefánikováa and Masárováa, 2014; Rohrbeck, et al. 2015) and the exact terminologies varies with each author. In fact, a vast number of terminologies "are used synonymously while different terms refer to similar or overlapping concepts." (Rohrbeck et al., 2015, p.1), such as "competitive intelligence", "environmental scanning", "strategic intelligence", "social intelligence", "strategic scanning", "anticipative strategic scanning" (Lesca and Lesca, 2014), "strategic

foresight", "corporate foresight" (Rohrbeck et al., 2015). Throughout this dissertation, we will refer to this activity as "strategic scanning process".

Investigating the literature reveals that multiple definitions are suggested by the authors. For example, Stoffels defines it as "a methodology for coping with issues from outside the firm that may be difficult to observe or diagnose but which cannot be ignored" (Stoffels, 1982, p.7). Lackman et al. suggests that it "is the process through which information from multiple sources is gathered, interpreted, and communicated" (Lackman et al., 2000, p. 195). Kuosa argues that it is "a process where the operational environment of an organization is systematically scanned for relevant information" (Kuosa, 2010, p. 44). Bhardwaj and Kumar state that it is "the collection and use of information about events, trends, and relationships in an organization's external environment, the knowledge of which would assist management in planning the organization's future course of action" (Bhardwaj and Kumar, 2014, p.40). More recently, Rohrbeck defines strategic scanning as "identifying, observing and interpreting factors that induce change, determining possible organization-specific implications, and triggering appropriate organizational responses" (Rohrbeck et al., 2015, p.2).

In the context of our dissertation, we refer to the definition proposed by Lesca & Lesca in which strategic scanning "refers to the collective, proactive process through which members of the enterprise deliberately track down, interpret and use relevant anticipative information items relating to their outside environment and to the changes that may occur in it. It aims to enable greater responsiveness, increased innovation and differentiation capabilities, a greater ability to adapt, and a general reduction in uncertainty" (Lesca & Lesca, 2011, p.215).

Strategic scanning process lacks a supporting tool

To enable practitioners to better perform strategic scanning process, authors identify several phases that take part into the process of strategic scanning. A prior work synthesizing the existing strategic scanning processes was published by Lesca and Caron-Fasan in 2006. This work shows that 4 phases are most frequently reported: information collection, sharing, interpretation and usage (refer to table 1)

Most of the literature on strategic scanning addresses its concept, its definition, its advantages and its process (Ben sassi et al., 2016). Despite the rich body of knowledge, strategic scanning is still considered a hard task to put in place (Du Toit, 2016). Practitioners experience difficulties in designing, implementing and executing day to day strategic scanning (Steinecke et al., 2011; Welter et al., 2013). This can be due to many reasons such as the difficulty related to gathering the information or the overwhelming amount of collected information (Albright, 2004; Du Toit, 2016). One of the reasons often mentioned to explain this difficulty is the absence of a supporting tool which was also identified as a factor that can lead to the failure of the implementation and sustainability of strategic scanning (Lesca & Caron-Fasan, 2008). However, only few studies address the development of a specific information system to support strategic scanning (El Sawy, 1985, Ben Sassi et al., 2016).

In his work published 2012, Mayer noticed that the advent of information and communication technologies, like the Web 2.0 applications and social networks has encouraged the design of a technology supporting tool for strategic scanning process. In fact, the wide spread of online social networks has made available a lot of information about competitors and customers that can be useful for strategic scanning (Mayer et al., 2012). All these shifts in technology and the development of Internet have stimulated the design of a supporting tool for a strategic scanning process (Mayer et al., 2012).

He investigates the functionalities of designing an information system to support strategic scanning process and performs a literature review of the existing articles addressing elements of a supporting tool for strategic scanning. He finds that out of eighty-five, only few address functionalities of a supporting tool for strategic. The remaining articles address models and methods to conduct strategic scanning. He synthesizes the functionalities of a supporting tool for strategic scanning and concludes three main functionalities that are information gathering, interpretation and usage.

Since Mayer's work was performed in 2012, we perform a literature review on academic studies that investigate the functionalities of designing an information system to support strategic scanning process between 2012 and 2016, We apply the research method that Mayer used to look in EBSCO host, Google scholar, Science Direct, and Wiley InterScience and choose the same key words which are "environmental scanning system" and the terms

"early warning system", "weak signal", "leading indicator". We do not identify any new functionalities of a tool to support strategic scanning that might be relevant to our research.

Social Network Sites spread

We live in a "social" world where communication is being widely encouraged and facilitated. One sector that has benefited from the rapid technological development is Internet based Social Networks. By efficiently exploiting information and communication technologies (ICT) Social Networks evolved and have taken on new forms such as Social Network Sites. Since 2004, new forms of social platforms emerged allowing people to communicate freely and easily. These human centric tools are designed to allow communication, sharing, discussion and numerous "social" activities through a palette of features designed to be easy and fun to use. These platforms grew exponentially and, in a fast pace, became widely used in the private sphere as part of people's daily routine.

Raacke and Bonds-Raacke described social network sites as "virtual places that cater to a specific population in which people of similar interest gather to communicate, share, and discuss ideas" (Raacke & Bonds-Raacke, 2008, p.169). Boyd and Ellison defined social network sites as "web-based services" designed to allow individuals to create a public and/or a semi-public profile within a bounded system. Adding up to the complexity of the system, such networks further provide the possibility for each individual to create connections with a selected list of users, view and traverse their list of connections and those made by others within the system (Boyd & Ellison, 2007).

Corporate social networks technology emergence

The development of social network sites proved to be extremely popular in the personal sphere (Roblyer et al., 2010), and started raising a great interest in the scientific community (Boyd et al., 2007; Oinas-Kukkonen et al., 2010; Pempek et al., 2009; Richter et al., 2011) as well as in small, medium and large organizations (Xu et al., 2013). Social networks popularity recently reached the professional stage as these tools started to be integrated in organizations.

Since the widespread of the social networks within the organizations, Boyd and Ellison's (2007) definition has been adopted, yet revised, by Patroni et al. in 2015 who define Corporate Social Networks (CSN) in a professional environment, as "platforms that are bounded within a particular organization and allow employees to (1) construct semi-public profiles within the organizationally bounded system, (2) articulate lists of other employees with whom they are connected, and (3) view and traverse both their lists and those made by others within the organization" (Patroni et al., 2015, p.1). We base our study on this definition and refer to these corporate social networks as CSN technology.

CSN technology is used as a platform "to improvise and organize new ways to get the job done" and "to add value to existing processes or, indeed, to create new "just-in-time" processes (and programs)". CSN technology "inside the organization and out, lowers the costs and increase the power of individuals to productively coordinate on their own initiative" (Schrage, 2013, p.1). "Leaders like IBM's Sam Palmisano, PepsiCo's Indra Nooyi, Microsoft's Steve Ballmer, Carlson's Marilyn Nelson, and Harvard Business School Dean Nitin Nohria are all active social network users" (George, 2010, p.1). They communicate real-time messages anywhere, anytime, and share it with interested parties. Hence, CSN technology "like Yammer, Chatter, Jive and Sharepoint have been branded as great ways to communicate, engage, collaborate, coordinate, update and share information within organizations." (Schrage, 2013, p.1).

CSN technology functionalities

CSN technology are digital infrastructures where any kind of information is created (news, messages and institutional), shared and consumed, they allow:

- <u>Information collection</u>: known as "new communication landscape", these tools are highly interactive interfaces that provide users with access to information. Thus, information can be looked up and collected at large scale (Dimicco et al., 2008, Convertino et al., 2010; Treem & Leonardi, 2012, Gonzalez et al., 2014).
- <u>Information sharing</u>: people can produce information and make it accessible to others by posting it and sharing it in a public space or by sending private messages to chosen

users. One enrichment of these platforms is allowing sharing any kind of media such as text message, music, videos, images, links, etc (Brandel, 2008; Howard, 2009; Ferron et al., 2011; Treem et Leonardi, 2012).

- <u>Information interpretation:</u> one particularity of these platforms is that they allow creating content collectively. Hence, users can comment and discuss information and thus co-create user-generated content (Leader-Chivee & Cowan, 2008; McAfee, 2009).
- <u>Connecting people:</u> many authors describe social networks as channels that allow collaboration and interaction (Leindner et al., 2010; Patel & Jansani, 2010; Gray et al., 2013; Patroni et al., 2015).

A potential fit between CSN technology functionalities and strategic scanning process

In summary, on one hand, strategic scanning still lacks "information management supporting tool". On the other hand, CSN technology are widely spread ways to communicate, engage, collaborate, coordinate, update and share information within organizations. This makes CSN technology potential candidates to support strategic scanning.

Interestingly, taking into consideration the strategic scanning process, the required functionalities from an information system to support strategic scanning process and addressing the functionalities offered by CSN technology, we conclude that there is a potential fit between strategic scanning and CSN technology:

- investigating the strategic scanning process reveals a multiphase process, four of which are most frequently reported: information collection, sharing, interpretation and usage.

- investigating the functionalities of designing an information system to support strategic scanning process reveals that researchers identified three major functionalities: information gathering, interpretation and usage.
- CSN technology is shown to offer four major functionalities: information collection, sharing, interpretation and connecting people.

In this dissertation, we address the potential fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process. Hence, we investigate the reasons that might lay behind the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. In other words, we address the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process.

Adoption theories as a theoretical framework to explore the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process

As our objective is to study the specific reasons behind practices on CSN technology for a specific business process, that is strategic scanning process, we first need to understand the reasons behind practices on CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. In other words, in order to be able to identify the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process, we first address the determinants of CSN technology adoption adoption independently of its managerial context of use.

Adoption is the process of developing, implementing and having the will to make full use of the technology or innovation (Kimberly & Evanisko, 1981; Rogers, 1983; Damanpour, 1991; Damanpour &Wischnevsky, 2006). The technology adoption process has been revised several times and many authors attempted to propose their own process. Globally, studies addressing the adoption process defined three phases: pre-adoption or initiation, adoption-decision and post-adoption also called implementation (Hameed et al., 2012). We base our study of CSN technology adoption on two of these three phases process: pre-adoption and post-adoption.

Aim of this study

The aim of this dissertation is to answer the following research question: **"How can CSN technology be adopted to support strategic scanning process?"**.

To answer this research question, we divide it into three sub-questions:

1- SQ1: What is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?

To our knowledge, no studies tackle the existence of a potential fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process. However, as upper-mentioned, on one hand, the literature on strategic scanning offers a clear view of this multiphase process (refer to table 1) and a summary of the required functionalities for designing an information system needed to support strategic scanning process (Mayer et al., 2012). On the other hand, literature on CSN technology allows us to categorize the functionalities it offers (refer to table 2).

2- SQ2: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

Previous studies examined the adoption of social network sites (Chang et al., 2015; Hsu et al., 2015; Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman, 2015; Ifinedo et al., 2016) but few of them addressed the adoption of CSN technology (Dermentzi et al., 2016; El Ouirdi et al., 2016; Seol et al., 2016; Shirish et al., 2016).

3- SQ3: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

To our knowledge, no studies tackle the subject of the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. The nearest studies to this subject are those that mention forecasting of box office revenues for movies (Asur & Huberman, 2010; Gaikar et al., 2015).

Dissertation structure

This dissertation is organized into four chapters:

- 1. In the first chapter, we lay the foundation for the theoretical framework. We start by defining the theoretical corpus of our study, namely: 1) strategic scanning, 2) social networks and 3) technology adoption.
- 2. In the second chapter, we detail the methodology that is the basis of the study we conduct. We explain, step by step, the data collection procedure we set up for our research.
- 3. In the third chapter, we present the out-coming results of our study.
- 4. Finally, in the last chapter, we conclude by discussing our results with respect to the literature and highlight the theoretical and managerial contributions of our research.

Chapter 1: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

The goal of this chapter is to lay the theoretical foundations of our study. It is organized into two sections:

- In the first section (1. Strategic scanning and social networks), we define and explain the information technology we are investigating which is "corporate social networks" (CSN technology) as well as the business process we are addressing which is "strategic scanning process". We also clarify the reasons behind focusing on CSN technology as potential information technology to support strategic scanning process.
- 2. In the second section (2. Technology adoption and Social Networks adoption), we address the main technology adoption theories and investigate the adoption of social networks (SNS) and corporate social networks (CSN).

It concludes to the theoretical framework of our research.

1. Strategic scanning and social networks

In the first section (1.1 Strategic scanning) we explain the strategic scanning process and its main phases in detail.

In the following section (1.2 Social networks), we investigate public and corporate social networks (CSN technology) and the functionalities they offer.

These two sections outline a first theoretical framework that will allow us to answer our first sub-question which is **"What is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?"**

1.1 Strategic Scanning

Strategic scanning is an old area of study that has its roots in management literature (Aguilar, 1967). Over the past fifty years, it has been largely investigated and many researchers have

been interested in addressing this research field which nowadays counts numerous publications. Strategic scanning gained the attention of both practitioners and scholars (Rohrbeck et al., 2015; Ben sassi et al., 2016); and "the importance of competitive intelligence in companies is practically become widely accepted." (Štefánikováa & Masárováa, 2014, p.669). Strategic scanning "offers anticipatory and forecasting information to assist managers in making decisions while attempting to identify crises before they occur" (Albright 2004, p.43). Even though an enterprise has no control over its external environmental influencers, putting in place a strategic scanning process gives it the possibility to quickly react to challenges (Du Toit, 2016). Moreover, "a company that spots and correctly interprets the disruptive potential for its business will be in a good position to respond to this change, and retain, and even advance, its competitiveness" (Rohrbeck and Schwarz 2013, p.1594).

To enable practitioners to better perform strategic scanning, authors structured it into a process. Investigating the literature reveals many suggested processes. A prior work synthesizing the existing strategic scanning processes was published by Lesca and Caron-Fasan in 2006.

				Stra	ategic sc	canning	process p	hases		
Strategic scanning terminologies	Authors	Targeting	Information Collection	Information Selection	Information Transfer	Information Storage	Information Interpretation	Information Sharing	Information Usage	Animation
Competitive	Ghoshal (1988)	-	Х	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	-
intelligence	Fuld (1995)	Х	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	-	-
	Gibbons et Prescott (1996)	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	-
	Kahaner (1996)	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	-
	Herring (1999)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-	-
	Lackman et al., (2000)	Х	Х	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	-
	Burkhardt (2000)	-	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-	-	-
	Hall (2001)	-	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-	-
	Werther (2001)	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	-	-
	McGonagle et Vella (2002)	Х	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-
	Weiss (2002)	Х	Х	-	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-
	Number of publications	8	20	1	3	4	17	13	4	0
Technological	Bright (1970)	Х	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	-	-
scanning	Jakobiak (1991)	-	Х	-	Х	Х	-	-	Х	-
	Jakobiak (1992)	-	Х	-	Х	Х	Х	-	-	-
	Julien et al. (1997)	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-
	Vandenbosch et Huff (1997)	-	Х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Julien et al. (1999)	-	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-	Х
	Number of publication	1	7	1	2	3	5	4	4	0

Business	Ghoshal et Kim (1986)	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	-
intelligence	Gilad et Gilad (1986, 1988)	Х	Х	Х	-	X	Х	Х	Х	-
	Tyson (1986)	Х	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Herring (1988)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	X	Х	-
	Fuld (1991a)	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	-	-	-	Х
	Fuld (1991b)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	-	-	-
	Sawka et al. (1995)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	Х	-
	Pawar et Sharda (1997)	-	Х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Number of publications	8	10	2	1	7	9	5	6	1
Environmental	Aguilar (1967)	-	X	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-
scanning	Wilensky (1967)	-	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Snyder (1981)	-	Х	Х	Х	-	-	-	-	-
	Stubbart (1982)	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Jain (1984)	Х	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	Х	-	Х
	Narchal (1987)	X	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	-	-
	Sawyer (1993)	-	X	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Costa (1995)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	-	-
	Hagen et Amin (1995)	-	X	Х	-	Х	-	-	Х	-
	Pashiardis (1996)	-	X	Х	-	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Choo (1998)	X	X	Х	Х	Х	Х	-	Х	-
	Subramanian et Strandholm (2001)	-	Х	Х	-	-	-	X	Х	-
	Number of publications	6	28	6	3	5	13	6	21	2
Social scanning	Martre (1994)	-	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Bloch (1998)	X	X	Х	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Bournois et Romani (2000)	-	X	-	-	-	Х	X	Х	Х
	Number of publications	1	4	1	2	0	4	2	3	1
Strategic	Aaker (1983)	Х	Х	-	-	Х	Х	Х	Х	-
scanning	El Sawy (1985)	-	X	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-
	Lesca (1986)	-	-	-	Х	-	Х	-	-	-
	Lesca (1994)	X	X	Х	Х	Х	Х	X	Х	-
	Pateyron (1997)	X	X	Х	Х	-	Х	-	Х	-
	Liu (1998a, 1998b)	-	Х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	Lesca et Chokron (2002)	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	-
	Lesca (2003)	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х
	Number of publications	13	17	8	11	9	15	11	14	3
Competitor	Ghoshal et Westney (1991)	-	X	Х	Х	Х	Х	-	Х	-
analysis	Number of publications	0	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	0
Number of publications		37	87	20	29	23	64	41	53	7
		22%	53%	12%	18%	14%	39%	25%	32%	4%

Table 1: Strategic scanning processes documented by the academic authors (Lesca & Caron-Fasan 2006)

Since this book was published in 2006, we perform a literature review on studies that investigate strategic scanning process between 2003 and 2016. We look in Ebsco and Sciencedirect databases using "competitive intelligence process", "strategic scanning process", "environmental scanning process" and "strategic scanning process" key words. We do not identify any new insights about the strategic scanning process that might be relevant to our research. The phases synthesized in the table above are still until nowadays considered as the main phases of a strategic scanning process and our literature scan does not reveal any new main phase since.

While some authors assert that the strategic scanning process mainly consists of collecting information, others consider it as a multi-phases process. "Information collection" is a step that consists of looking into formal and informal sources to gather information. Even though authors agree that strategic scanning process necessarily includes an "information collection" phase, each one suggests a different sequence of phases.

Many propose "targeting" sources of information as a phase that precedes the collection phase. It is considered by these authors as the first step of the process that consists of identifying the needed information. It results in specifying the information to be targeted as well as the sources to be monitored.

Some identify a third phase that is "information selection" phase. It consists of selecting the needed information among all the gathered information. The aim of this phase is to reduce the amount of information caused by the overload of information.

Others extend the process by adding an "information sharing" phase. This phase is considered as one of the important phases that consists of communicating the gathered information to interested parties that might make use of it.

Many identify an additional phase called "information storage" phase. This phase consists of saving the gathered information in a database, sometimes called "knowledge base", to prevent losing it.

Most of the authors agree that the "information interpretation" phase is a very important step. It consists of processing, analyzing and discussing the gathered information in order to construct interpretations and new possible knowledge.

Other authors consider the "information usage" phase to be also important. It consists of using the analyzed information to support decision making process.

As for the "animation" phase, it does not seem to be very popular. It consists of assigning a person whose role is to animate and motivate people to keep the strategic scanning process alive.

27

1.2 Social Networks

The notion of social networks goes back to the time of pre-historic nomadic trips. A basic social network can be simply defined as a set of specific relations and interactions (support, collaboration, friendship, control, advice, information exchange, etc.) between a number of actors (Garton et al., 1997; Lazega, 1994).

Wasserman and Faust (1994) claim that several researchers from different disciplines have almost simultaneously discovered the notion of network. They declare that the first known studies are published by sociologists and psychologists (such as Moreno, Cartwright, Newcomb, Bavelas) as well as anthropologists (Barnes, Mitchell).

Other researchers (eg. Mercklé, 2004) state that, through his work, the sociologist and philosopher Simmel (1908) studies social relations' configurations and thus became the legitimate father of social network analysis. He focuses, in his research, on analyzing the interactions between individuals and observing social structure that emerge.

Despite the controversy surrounding the legitimate ancestor of social networks, authors agreed that the anthropologist Barnes (1954) is the first author that used "social network" concept and then introduced it into social sciences (Mercklé, 2003; Wasserman &Faust, 1994).

Over the last decade, the development of new Information and Communication Technology (ICT) - specifically Web 2.0 - has empowered a big change in the notion of social networking.

This lead to the creation of new web based platforms that allow individuals to communicate in a revolutionary way. Internet websites have since evolved from being tools where users passively utilize information to new form of tools that allow users to continually publish and share information (Al Debei et al., 2013; AL-Ghaith, 2015; Xu & Liu, 2014).

These new means of communication called social network sites (SNS) quickly became part of people's lives and shaped their behaviors. Despite their wide use, there remains no conventional definition of SNS, nor a conventional entitlement. These technologies also referred to as "social media", "social network technologies", "social network platform", "online social networks", "social network sites", "social network applications" and many other terms are web services that enable an individual to create connections and interact with others (Beer, 2008; Chiu et al., 2013). Hildreth and Ament (2011) use social web to designate this same kind of platforms originally designed to promote social communication between people and organizations.

Kaplan and Haenlein (2010) call these technologies social networking services and imply that these applications allow people to connect through personal profiles, invite their friends and colleagues, view their profiles and communicate with them through e-mails and chatting. Kietzmann et al. (2011) explain that social media involve mobile and web-based technologies that enable communication and interactions between individuals. Kwong state that "Both MySpace and Facebook are social networking websites that provide personalized and interactive services based on users' interest and activities on the web" (Kwong, 2007, p.1).

This novel form of networking, referred to in this dissertation as social network sites (SNS), started in the nineties. One of the earliest SNS is Classmates that was created in 1995 (Rooksby et al., 2009). In 1997 SixDegrees.com was launched and developed remarkably leading to the generation of MySpace and LinkedIn in 2003. The latter distinguished itself by targeting professionals allowing them to create profiles and invite others to connect Murchu et al., 2004). It is also a place where recruiters can look for expertise and post job offers (Leader-Chivée & Cowan, 2008). MySpace is more a friend networking site that enables young people to communicate about mutual interests as well as to create and share music (Parameswaran & Whinston, 2007; Leader-Chivée & Cowan, 2008). Another friend networking site is Facebook that was launched in 2004 as a Harvard-only social network site before becoming accessible to the mass in 2005 (Boyd & Ellison, 2007; Cassidy, 2006). Facebook proposes many connecting features such as posting photos, sharing personal information and notifying friends about up-coming events offering thus a flexible communication style (Raacke & Bonds-Raacke, 2008). YouTube that was created in 2005 is still the most used social network site for posting video contents. Twitter then aroused in 2006 as an SNS oriented towards "instant messaging" and quick status updates. This microblogging service site allows people to stay connected and constantly tell others what they are doing (Clark & Roberts 2010; Boyd & Ellison 2007).

It is important to note that SNS popularity differ from one country to another. For example, Renren, that is almost unknown in France, is the most popular SNS in China (Bai et al., 2015); Badoo, that is the most popular SNS in Latin America, shares its popularity with Bebo in United Kingdom (Ku et al., 2013). In the past few years, SNS have grown to be extremely popular among millions of people (Lipsman, 2007) and continue to fascinate a great number of users (Bausch & Han, 2006).

Even though all these SNS share one objective that is to facilitate communication and encourage social interactions between individuals, they differ in their contexts.

Some authors categorize SNS into several types: "work-related contexts (e.g., LinkedIn.com), romantic relationship initiation (the original goal of Friendster.com), connecting those with shared interests such as music or politics (e.g., MySpace.com), or the college student population (the original incarnation of Facebook.com)" (Ellison et al., 2007, p.1143).

Another classification is proposed by Fraser and Dutta (2008) and consists of five categories: SNS for "egocentric/identity" construction (e.g, Facebook, MySpace), "opportunistic" SNS for professional connections (e.g., LinkedIn), SNS for cultural "community" construction, "media sharing" SNS (e.g., YouTube, Flickr) and SNS for sharing common interests called "passion-centric" SNS (e.g., Dogtser).

According to Rooksby et al. (2009), there are two types of social networks: public social network sites (that we refer to as SNS) and internal social network sites (that we refer to as CSN technology). Public SNS are usually free and managed by technology providers (e.g., Facebook, Twitter etc.) while internal CSN technology are possessed by organizations for internal use (e.g., Beehive at IBM, Watercooler at HP, etc.).

Unlike previous communication technologies (telephone, fax, etc.), the social networks phenomena started in private spheres before integrating organizations. Since their launching, people got very curious about SNS and started using these platforms intensively. In the last few years, SNS's uses have exponentially grown and thus became part of peoples' daily lives (Seol et al., 2016; De Salve et al., 2016).

MySpace is considered as the social network site that has helped people to accept the SNSs that followed. By mainly targeting generation of college students worldwide, SNSs helped spreading the social networking culture (Roblyer et al., 2010). Initially created to support communication between college students, Facebook spread like wildfire and is considered the SNS that most helped "tip" these platforms "into the mainstream culture" (Boyd & Ellison, 2007). These pioneer SNS mainly target young adults (i.e., start with college students)

providing them with new venues to express themselves (e.g., create personal profile, pin photos, describe interests in life, declare relationship status, etc.) and to interact with one another without prejudice or boundaries (Pempek et al., 2009).

These SNS lead to the emergence of new vocabulary that is very used especially among young adults (e.g., "Post", "Like", "Share", "Likers", "Followers", "Tweet", etc.). A new way of categorizing people has also emerged called "Generation Y" which refers to highly educated young people born between 1978 and 1995, and who used Internet and mobiles frequently during their childhood and teenage (Boughzala & De Vreede, 2010). They are very passionate about technologies and have developed habits in using them on daily basis (such as blogging, tagging, podcasting etc.) (Boughzala, 2012; Han & Su, 2011; Leindner et al., 2010).

1.2.1 Social networks functionalities

One reason that make SNS hugely admired by users is the numerous functionalities that they offer. These technologies allow users to continually collaborate, organize and share content (Nabil, 2013). Beside managing their identity, these platforms help people stay in touch with others (Richter & Koch, 2008). They mainly allow them to maintain relations as well as create new friendships (Kavanaugh et al., 2005; Nadkarni & Hofmann, 2012; Groups et al., 2009).

The development of numerous SNS has proved extremely popular in the personal sphere (Roblyer et al., 2010), following which it started raising much interest not only in the scientific community (Boyd & Ellison, 2007; Oinas-Kukkonen et al., 2010; Pempek et al., 2009; Richter et al., 2009; Richter et al., 2011) but also -and more importantly- in small, medium and large organizations (Lecko, 2011; Manhes, 2011; Xu et al., 2013). First adopted in relatively closed private circles, their use caught the attention of reputable organizations and prestigious academic communities (Leonardi et al., 2013).

Growing awareness of the added value of social networks in organizations inevitably lead to the creation of numerous corporate social networks (CSN technology) such as IBM Connections (by IBM), Yammer (by Microsoft), Plazza (by Orange), BlueKiwi (by Atos), Jive (by Jive).

Since their introduction to business environment, CSN technology has transformed the way employees work and interact inside an organization (Ferron et al., 2011). Today, employees are able to use available CSN technology to collaborate and exchange information in an informal and unstructured approach. "The transformation induced by advancements in communication instruments, and specifically "the use of emergent social software platforms within companies" (McAfee, 2006) or the so called Enterprise 2.0 phenomenon, is expected to induce valuable innovation in an organization for professionals, collaborators and employees." (Ferron et al., 2011, p. 69).

While organizations start harnessing the power of CSN technology as an IT innovation, many studies consider CSN as a mine of information used by organizations as an internal collaboration tool. Employees rely on CSN technology to express their ideas and thoughts, easily access information and build relationships with colleagues geographically distributed around the globe (Gonzalez et al., 2014; Leader-Chivée & Cowan, 2008; Majchrzak et al., 2009; McAfee, 2009; Patel & Jasani, 2010). These new tools empower them to improve their productivity and allow them to better communicate and share knowledge. Moreover, organizations use these platforms to help creating corporate culture and to facilitate the integration of employees into the organizational culture which increases trust level among them (Leindner et al., 2010; Patel & Jasani, 2010).

In his literature review, Jarrahi summarizes the reasons behind the use of CSN technology inside the organizations (Jarrahi, 2013). One of the reasons he states is related to the management of the organizational human resources such as talent acquisition. The CSN technology is used as a new channel to reach potential talents or to connect to internal employees (e.g., Kubitz, 2012). Another reason he reports is related to the knowledge management activities. The CSN technology is the underlying platform to support the internal collaboration across the organizational boundaries. Employees may share their expertise and knowledge through these social networks. (e.g., Brandel, 2008; Howard, 2009).

Furthermore, studies investigating the importance of CSN technology point out numerous advantages. In an organizational context, interactions through an informal social network are

32

shown to help overcome organizational silos and hierarchies; and thus, encourage active employees to work collectively and more efficiently.

Moreover, from an organization perspective, introducing a social tool provides new information sources and helps understanding the workforce by collecting data related to connections, interests, and employees' activities that become easily available and achievable (Convertino et al., 2010; Dimicco et al., 2008).

Altogether, introducing CSN technology in an organizational context is shown to help:

- 1) enhancing employees individual and team performance (Burton et al., 2010).
- reducing the time to find and access required knowledge and facilitating collaboration and knowledge sharing (Ferron et al., 2011; Patel & Jasani, 2010; Patroni et al., 2015; Treem & Leonardi, 2012).
- 3) helping employees to locate who knows what and allowing them to post questions or ask for an expert opinion (Gray et al., 2013; Morris et al., 2010).
- raising productivity gains by enhancing employees' humor (Bennett et al., 2010; Leindner et al., 2010; Li & Bernoff, 2008; North, 2010; Patel & Jasani, 2010).
- 5) enhancing the product/service quality and responding to opportunities or overcoming challenges (Parameswaran & Whinston, 2007).
- developing of innovation capabilities (Patroni et al. 2015; Parameswaran & Whinston 2007).

Unfortunately, despite the interest it raises in scientific communities, the topic of CSN technology still lacks valuable references. Most of the studies in the field address SNS and are based on analyzing college students data (Clark & Roberts, 2010; Dwyer, 2007; Dwyer et al., 2007; Hargittai, 2007; Mainier & Louch, 2010; Steinfield et al. 2008). Hence, these studies could be considered irrelevant in understanding CSN technology in the corporate world.

Even though SNS are widely used in the private sphere, CSN technology utilization in the organizational context is still relatively new. Thus, investigating CSN technology use inside organizations is relatively a new area of research (McKeen and Smith, 2007; Ferron et al., 2011; Richter et al., 2011). Hence, conducting studies addressing CSN technology use will definitely be an enrichment to research as well as practice (Shirish et al., 2016).

Investigating the literature shows that social networks offer many functionalities that could be classified into four categories. A first category could be "information collection": many researchers mention that social networks allow finding and accessing information easily. A second category could be "information sharing": many authors describe social networks as means to share content and knowledge. A third category could be "information interpretation": in fact, some researchers mention that social networks allow expressing ideas. A fourth category could be "connecting people": many authors describe social networks as channels that allow collaboration and interaction.
We synthetize social networks functionalities identified in the literature in the table below.

Functionalities	SNS	CSN	Authors
		- Reduce the time to find and access required knowledge	Patel & Jasani 2010; Ferron et al. 2011; Treem & Leonardi 2012; Patroni et al. 2015
		- Help employees to locate who knows what	Morris et al. 2010 ; Gray et al. 2013
Information collection		- Access information easily	Leader-Chivée & Cowan 2008; Majchrzak et al. 2009; McAfee 2009; Patel & Jasani 2010; Gonzalez et al. 2014
		- Provides new information source	Dimicco et al. 2008; Convertino et al. 2010
		- Helps understanding the workforce by collecting data related to connections, interests, and employees' activities	Dimicco et al. 2008; Convertino et al. 2010
	- Communicate about mutual interests Create and share music		Parameswaran & Whinston 2007; Leader-Chivée & Cowan 2008
	 Post photos and share personal information 		Raacke &Bonds-Raacke 2008
Information sharing	- Organize and share content		Nabil 2013
		- Facilitate knowledge sharing	Leader-Chivée & Cowan 2008; Bennett et al. 2010; Patel & Jasani 2010; Ferron et al. 2011; Treem & Leonardi 2012; Patroni et al. 2015
		- Share their expertise and knowledge	Brandel, 2008; Howard, 2009; Jarrahi, 2013
Information	- Express themselves		Pempek et al. 2009
interpretation		- Express their ideas and thoughts	Majchrzak et al. 2009; Patel & Jasani 2010; Gonzalez et al. 2014
		- Connect to internal employees	Kubitz, 2012; Jarrahi, 2013
	- Notify friends about up-coming events		Raacke & Bonds-Raacke 2008
	- Stay connected and constantly tell others what they are doing		Boyd & Ellison 2007; Clark & Roberts 2010;
	- Collaborate continually		Nabil 2013
	 Interact with others without prejudice or boundaries 		Pempek et al. 2009
Connecting people	- Help people stay in touch with others		Richter & Koch 2008
	- Allow people to maintain relations as well as create new friendships		Kavanaugh et al. 2005; Groups et al. 2009; Nadkarni & Hofmann 2012
		- Build relationships with colleagues geographically distributed around the globe	Leader-Chivée & Cowan 2008; Majchrzak et al. 2009; Gonzalez et al. 2014
		- Increase trust level among employees	Leindner et al. 2010; Patel & Jasani 2010
		- Improve performance and team productivity	Burton et al. 2010
		- Develop innovation capabilities	Parameswaran & Whinston 2007; Patroni et al., 2015

- Facilitate collaboration	Leader-Chivée & Cowan 2008; Patel & Jasani 2010; Ferron et al. 2011; Treem & Leonardi 2012; Patroni et al. 2015
- Allow employees to post questions or ask for an expert opinion	Morris et al. 2010; Gray et al. 2013

 Table 2: Functionalities of social networks identified in the literature

Investigating the literature of CSN technology allows us to identify and analyze the main functionalities they offer. The identified functionalities (i.e. information collection, sharing and interpretation) seem to fit some of the functionalities reported in the literature as required for a strategic scanning process' supporting tool (i.e. information gathering, interpretation and usage).

Hence, this could indicate the existence of a potential fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process.

In our dissertation, we investigate the reasons that might lay behind the adoption of CSN technology to support a strategic scanning process. In other words, we address the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

However, in order to understand the reasons behind practices on CSN technology for a specific business process, that is strategic scanning process, we first need to understand the reasons behind practices on CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. In other words, before being able to investigate the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process, we need to address the determinants of CSN technology adoption technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use.

2. Technology Adoption and Social Networks Adoption

In order to investigate the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process, we first address the adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. The goal of this section is to construct the technology adoption most complete theoretical framework on which we will base our study.

Hence, we first present (in section 2.1 Technology adoption), the technology adoption process, the main technology adoption theories and their critics. Next, we shed the light on the fragmented image that these theories reflect and argue that there is still a need for an integrative technology adoption model. Later, we introduce Hameed's integrative model that we consider the most integrative model that we find in the literature and illustrate the technology adoption determinants it offers (refer to table 6).

Following, (in section 2.2 Social networks adoption determinants), we investigate studies that address the adoption of social networks. We extract the identified determinants that are proved to influence the adoption of social networks (refer to table 8).

To summarize, we synthesize in one table (refer to table 9) all the adoption determinants that we identify in the literature including technology adoption determinants and social networks adoption determinants. This table will be the theoretical framework that will allow us to answer our second and third sub-questions which are:

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process?

2.1 Technology adoption

The emerging information technologies (IT) are becoming very complex tools that still prove to be very necessary for business operations' performance (Lancelot Miltgen et al., 2013). The adoption of such technologies is widely studied in the field of information system (Sherry & Gibson, 2002; Venkatesh, 2006). Investigating the literature shows that this phenomenon is addressed from two angles: a macro level and a micro level.

Technology spread on a macro level "is the process by which a technology spreads across a population of organizations" (Fichman, 2000, p.1). It explains "the process of how a population adopts, adapts to, or rejects a particular innovation. It takes a macro perspective on the spread of an innovation across time." (Straub, 2009, p.626). It is defined by Rogers (2003) as "the process in which an innovation is communicated through certain channels over time among the members of a social system" (p.5). It is considered as "a collective adoption process over time." (Straub, 2009, p.629).

Technology spread on a micro level "examines the individual and the choices an individual makes to accept or reject a particular innovation". It focuses "not on the whole but rather the pieces that make up the whole." (Straub, 2009, p. 626). It "refers to the individual's decision whether to integrate an innovation into his or her life" (Straub, 2009, p. 629).

Technology adoption is defined by Rogers as the decision to make "full use of an innovation as the best course of action available" (Rogers, 2003, p.177).

2.1.1 Technology adoption process

Previous work synthesizing the existing technology adoption process is published by Lesca et al. in 2015.

Author	Pre-adopti	on		A	loption		Post-adoption	
Klonglan and Coward (1970)	Awareness.AnInformationindividualmightIndividualbecome aware ofactivelythe introduction ofout informan innovation.aboutinnovation.innovation.	 Evaluation. may Individual may seek decide that the ation innovation is the suited to his/her needs. 	Trial. The pote seek a demo innovation. If it the adopter's ex may decide t adoption).	ntial adopter may nstration of the t meets or exceeds expectations, he/she o adopt it (use				
Rogers (1983)	Knowledge. Exposure to innovation and an understandir how it functions.	the Persuasion. An g of attitude is formed toward the innovation.	Decision. An i in activities decision to eith the innovation.	ndividual engages that result in a ner adopt or reject	Implementation. The innovation is	actually put to use.	Confirmation. reinforcement but may reve exposed to con	Individuals seek for the decision made, erse this decision if flicting messages.
Kwon and Zmud (1987); Cooper and Zmud (1990)	Initiation. Companies justify Information Technology (IT). T and/or passive scanning problems/opportunities and IT s Finally, a match is found betwee application in the organisaiton.	he need for adopting 'hey perform an active of organizational olutions are undertaken. n an IT solution and its	Adoption. A d to invest resou accommodate t effort.	ecision is reached arces necessary to he implementation	Adaptation. The IT application is developed, installed, and maintained.	Acceptance. Organisational members are induced to commit to IT application usage.	Routinization . Usage of the organizational re IT application effectiveness is it is encouraged obtained by using the on as a normal IT	
Rai et al., (2009)	Awareness. Key decision makers are aware of a new IT.	Interest. The firm is committed to actively lean more about the IT.	Evaluation. Acquiring specific innovation- related products and initiating evaluation or trial.	Commitment. The firm has committed to use of the IT in a significant way for one or more activities.	Limited deployment. Establishing a program of regular, but limited, use of the IT for some activities.	Partial deployment. Establishing a program of regular, but limited, use of the IT.	General deplo reached a state a substantial fra	yment. The firm has where the IT is used in action of activities.
Swanson & Ramiller (2004)	n & Comprehension. Through the efforts of its members, the firm learns more about an IT innovation and develops an attitude or stance toward it and positions itself, in a basic way, as a prospective adopter or non-adopter.		Adoption. The firm develops a supportive rationale, or business case about the IT innovation. Organisation decides whether to proceed and commit its resources.		Implementation. Bringing the innovation to productive life for its users.		e Assimilation. Commences as the IT innovation begins to be absorbed into the worklife of the firm. In time, the innovation may come to be infused and routinized.	
Zhu et al., (2006)	1., Initiation. Evaluating the potential benefits of IT to improve a firm's performance in value chain activities such as cost reduction, market expansion, and supply chain coordination.		Adoption. Making the decision to use IT for value chain activities (i.e., allocating resources and physically acquiring the technology)		chain activities (i.e., ology)	., Routinization. The stage in which IT is widely used as an integral part in a firm's value chain activities.		
Hameed et al., (2012)	 chain coordination. Initiation. Consists of activities related to recognizing a need, acquiring knowledge or awareness, forming an attitude towards the innovation and proposing innovation for adoption 		Adoption-decision. Reflects the decision to accept the idea and evaluates the options for its accupisition and implementation. Involves acquisition of innovation, preparing the for use of the innovation, performing a trial for confirmation of acceptance of the innovation by users, and continued actual innovation.		paring the organisation rmation of innovation, red actual use of the			

 Table 3: Studies describing adoption process (Lesca et al. 2015)
 Particular

Despite their disagreement on the number of phases, the authors agree that technology adoption should be addressed as a process. According to Straub (2009), "Although adoption and diffusion theories address different aspects of behavioral changes, most do share certain commonalities and assumptions. Most believe that the adoption process is not a single event. Whereas the decision to or not to adopt an innovation can be a one-time event, the route that leads to one's decision does not take place in a vaccum" (p. 628). Investigating the existing models shows that there is an implicit consensus around the fact that the technology adoption consists of "a sequence of steps or "stages" that parallel awareness, information collection, and information evaluation before a decision to adopt is made" (Parthasarathy et al., 1995, p.35). Some of the studies describe it as a two-phased process with "symbolic adoption" as a first component and "use adoption" as the second component (Klonglan & Coward, 1970), while others describe a sequence of phases that start from being aware of the existence of the technology and ends when using the technology becomes a daily habit (Rogers, 1983; Kwon & Zmud, 1987; Swanson & Ramiller, 2004; Zhu et al., 2006; Rai et al., 2009; Hameed et al., 2012). Although most of the phases are not clearly delimitated, most models address the technology adoption "in terms of stages", "as a progression of knowledge and understanding" (Straub, 2009, p. 641).

Globally studies addressing the adoption process define three phases: Pre-adoption or initiation, adoption-decision and post-adoption also called implementation (Hameed et al., 2012).

I. Pre-adoption consists of evaluating the idea of using the technology. It starts with being aware of the existence of the technology then collecting information about it and finally evaluating its potential use. This phase is called initiation by Kwon & Zmud (1987), Zhu et al. (2006) and Hameed et al., (2012). It is called comprehension by Swanson & Ramiller (2004). Under this phase we find the awareness, information and evaluation phases of Klonglan & Coward (1970) model. We also find the knowledge and persuasion phases of Rogers' model. The phases awareness and interest described by Rai et al. (2009) are also classified under this first phase.

- II. Adoption starts with the trial during which the technology is tested, and then based on that experience a decision is made to implement it (or not). After that the technology is acquired. While Zhu et al. (2006) and Hameed et al. (2012) use the same terminology for this phase, Rogers (1983) proposes two phases that are classified under the adoption phase namely decision and implementation. Swanson & Ramiller (2004) also describe two phases that are categorized under the adoption phase: adoption and implementation. Kwon and Zmud (1987) suggest a more detailed level by specifying three phases that are classified under the adoption phase namely adoption, adaptation and acceptance. While Rai et al. (2009) introduce an even more detailed level with their four phases evaluation, commitment, limited deployment and partial deployment.
- III. Post-adoption focuses on the continuation of use of the implemented technology over time. This includes the fact that it is still used (or not) as well as the developed practices and habits. This phase is identified under different terminologies: Rogers (1983) names it confirmation, Hameed et al. (2012) name it implementation, Swanson & Ramiller (2004) name it assimilation, Zhu et al. (2006) name it routinization and Rai et al. (2009) name it general deployment. Kwon and Zmud (1987) identify two phases that are classified under the postadoption phase namely routinization and infusion.

2.1.2 Technology adoption theories

The use of technology in organization is highly impacted by the adoption process. This includes influencers such as various users as well as environmental determinants that can predict and determine the use of technology. In an organizational context, a wide variety of determinants can influence the use of technology which makes it a challenging research area (Benbasat and Zmud, 1999).

In the following section we define seven of the most commonly used adoption theories: uses and gratifications theory, diffusion of innovation model (Rogers, 2003), theory of reasoned action (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975), theory of planned behavior (Ajzen, 1985), technology acceptance model (Davis, 1989), unified theory of acceptance and use of the technology (Venkatesh et al., 2003), technology organization environmental (Tornatzky & Fleischer, 1990).

I- Uses and Gratifications Theory (UGT)

The uses and gratifications theory (UGT) also known as the "needs and gratifications Theory" originates in the mass communication research area (Katz et al., 1974; Palmgreen et al., 1985; Joo & Sang, 2013). It asserts that people use and chose a media to fulfill and satisfy their needs (Luo et al., 2011). These needs are expressed as psychological, or social interests towards their use of a media. They experience the media as they use it where gratitude and leisure are generated and received by the user. However, the gratitude and the pleasure received by the user can vary from one to another for the same media (Severin & Taknard, 1997). The user's gratifications determine whether their needs are satisfied or not and consequently if they are going to continue to use the media (Weibull, 1985; Papacharissi & Rubin, 2000; Sangwan, 2005; Barton, 2009).

The UGT objectives are two-folded: the first is to understand the user's psychological needs that shape his/her behavior on media use to satisfy those needs (Rubin, 1994; Leung & Wei, 2000; Stafford et al., 2004). The second is to comprehend how these behaviors are manifested into uses' consequences at the individual level (Lin, 1999; Roy, 2009).

The UGT assumes that users are not passive and they actively integrate their media use into their everyday life (Ruggiero, 2000). Users seek out a specific media among many other alternatives that best fulfill and satisfy their psychological needs (Ku et al., 2013). The purpose of choosing a media varies from one individual to another according to their psychological conditions (Ruggiero, 2000; Wang et al., 2015). This assumption proliferates in a more specific statement that users are goal oriented in their media selection, use and adoption. They are aware of their needs, conscious about the media use behavior and they integrate it into their daily life to reach an ultimate level of gratifications (Katz et al., 1974; Rubin, 1986; Cheung & Lee, 2011; Phua et al., 2017).

Instead of proposing a fixed set of factors to determine the technology adoption and use, the UGT provides a framework to conduct the research (Mantymakia & Riemer, 2014). Gratification in many studies is considered as a good predictor for the media use and the continuous media use (Palmgreen & Rayburn, 1979; Kaye & Johnson, 2002; Williams, 2013).

UGT critics

The UGT is criticized in some of its foundations as it assumes that individuals are actively observing the media and have goal oriented behavior (Lometti et al., 1977; Wimmer & Dominick, 1994). Ruggiero (2000) asserts that individuals may not be necessarily aware of the motive behind choosing a certain media. In addition, some key concepts of UGT such as "motives", "needs", "uses" and "gratifications" are considered ambiguous (Swanson, 1977; Ruggiero, 2000); and the difference between "motives" and "needs" is not clear (Atkin et al., 2015). Finally, some authors consider that UGT is "too individualistic" (Carey & Kreiling, 1974; Elliot, 1974).

II- Diffusion Of Innovation theory (DOI)

Rogers describes Technology as "a design for instrumental action that reduces the uncertainty in the cause-effect relationships involved in achieving a desired outcome" (Rogers, 2003, p.13). He defines Innovation as "an idea, practice, or object that is perceived as new by an individual or other unit of adoption" (Rogers, 2003, p.12).

Despite defining "technology" and "innovation" as two independent concepts, Rogers uses these two terms as synonyms in all of his work (Sahin 2006). Throughout this study, the two terms, technology and innovation, are used interchangeably. Hence, the innovation adoption definitions are also considered to describe the adoption of the technology.

Rogers' diffusion of innovation theory (DOI) is one of the earliest theories developed to understand the adoption of a technology. It "provides a foundational understanding of adoption theories" (Straub, 2009, p.627). It addresses determinants influencing individual behavior in adopting a technology. According to this model, a technology that is compatible

with existing ones and shows a relative advantage over them will be adopted faster (Rogers, 1995). Rogers model states that the decision to adopt a technology occurs after it has been observed and tested (Chen & Chang, 2013). This includes assessing the complexity of the introduced technology and its compatibility with the existing technologies (Rogers, 1995).

In his theory, Rogers (2003) classifies adopters into five categories: innovators, early adopters, early majority, late majority, and laggards. DOI introduces five attributes of innovation which influence technological innovation pre-adoption. In more recent studies, these attributes are also considered as determinants of the adoption phase (Forman, 2005; Hsu et al., 2007). They are: relative advantage, compatibility, complexity, trialability and observability.

- 1- Relative advantage is the degree to which an individual perceives that the introduced innovation is an improvement comparing to the existing one.
- 2- Compatibility is the degree to which an individual perceives an innovation as consistent with the values, the experience and the needs of users.
- Complexity is the degree to which an individual perceives an innovation as hard to use.
- 4- Trialability is the degree to which an innovation could be tested.
- 5- Observability is the degree to which an innovation generates results that could be observed by others.

DOI critics

Despite the value of the DOI model, it is criticized for not covering all the adoption process phases (pre-adoption, adoption and post-adoption) and not taking into consideration organizational nor environmental determinants (Lee & Cheung, 2004).

Moreover, The DOI theory does not address the technology actual use or acceptance by the user (Coombs et al., 1987). In order to understand and study the adoption behavior of the user, the theory of reasoned action (TRA) was developed (Mathieson, 1991).

III- Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA)

Another theory aiming at understanding determinants that impact technology adoption is developed by Fishbein and Ajzen (1975). This theory, called theory of reasoned action (TRA), is considered one of the most important models in explaining the user acceptance behavior at the post-adoption phase (Venkatesh et al., 2003). Many theories that intend to understand individual behavior are founded on TRA. In their model, Fishbein and Ajzen (1975) establish links between beliefs, attitudes, norms, intentions and individual behaviors. In their model, they state that an individual's behavior is determined by his intention toward the behavior of adopting an innovation. They identify two determinants that impact this intention: individual's attitude and subjective norms (Özlen & Šišić, 2013).

- An individual's attitude is defined by his beliefs concerning the repercussion of executing a certain behavior. If he positively assesses the behavior, he will have the intention to execute it (Nasri & Charfeddine, 2012).
- Subjective norms are determined by an individual's perception of the way important others evaluate the execution of certain behavior. He takes into consideration if the behavior is encouraged by his reference people (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975). When the individual perceives a subjective norm as high, he will have the intention to execute the behavior (Chu & Chen, 2016).



Figure 1: Theory of Reasoned Action (Fishbein and Ajzen, 1975)

TRA Critics

The TRA theory is criticized from a cultural point of view. TRA model doesn't focus on the users' cultural differences in the technology diffusion process. In addition, the TRA model doesn't take into account the behavioral, normative and control beliefs (Hameed et al., 2012). In order to fill the TRA gap, a new model, known as the theory of planned behavior (TPB), is developed.

IV- Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB)

The TPB model focuses on the person's perceived behavior independently of his/her use intentions. The TPB model extends the TRA model by including the "perceived behavioral control" (PBC) as well as different conditions influencing the person's behavioral intention (Venkatesh & Davis, 1996).

In an attempt to better understand the individual behavior at the post-adoption phase, Ajzen (1985) extends TRA and introduces the theory of planned behavior (TPB). He specifically looks at conditions where he cannot entirely control his behavior (Ajzen, 1991).

In this model, Ajzen introduces a third attribute entitled "Perceived Behavioral Control" (PBC), along with an individual's attitude and subjective norms, that impacts behavioral intention and actual behavior (Nasri & Charfeddine, 2012). PBC shows that an individual's motivation is impacted by his perception of the behavior's difficulty as well as his capability of successfully performing the activity (Nasri & Charfeddine, 2012). Since the PBC introduction by Ajzen (1985, 1991) as a key factor in TPB, PBC has been systematically elaborated (Yzer, 2012). Fishbein and Ajzen (2010) formulate that PBC indicates the degree to which individuals perceive their capability of execution of a certain behavior as well as their capability of controlling it. Assuming that they are capable of executing a behavior, people will get motivated to try to execute it and will most likely put good effort in doing it (Ajzen, 2002; Bandura, 1997; Bandura and Locke, 2003). TPB model is basically composed of three attributes that are: attitude toward behavior, subjective norms, and perceived behavioral control (Özlen & Šišić 2013). As summary, the TPB suggests that technology

implementation could be facilitated by the person's perceptions toward internal and external behaviors.



Figure 2: Theory of Planned Behavior (Ajzen, 1991)

TPB critics

TPB is frequently criticized for focusing exclusively on logical thinking (Sniehotta et al., 2014; Barber, 2015; McDermott et al., 2015) and not taking into consideration the impact of emotions and unconscious on behavior (Sheeran et al., 2013; Conner et al., 2013). Another criticism addresses the PBC construct, as the author Yzer (2012) argues, that sometimes individuals may "not have actual control over the behavior" (p. 103); for instance, not having the required competencies will prevent them from achieving a certain behavior.

V- Technology Acceptance Model (TAM)

Davis (1989) introduces technology acceptance model (TAM) that intends to understand user acceptance of an innovation at the post-adoption phase (Chen and Chang, 2013). The well-known TAM - and its revised versions TAM2, TAM3 - are also an adaptation of TRA and theorize that perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness are to affect the usage of the innovation.

- Perceived usefulness is defined as the degree to which a person perceives that a technology will help him execute a task (Burner & Kumar, 2005; Davis, 1989)
- Perceived ease of use is defined as the degree to which a person perceives that using a technology is easy (Davis, 1989).

TAM is a widely applied theory in understanding user behavior (Bagozzi, 2007). This theory is considered as one of the first models that address Internet technologies, hence, its usefulness (Venkatesh & Davis, 2000). Researchers attempt to complement TAM and extend it to TAM2 (Venkatesh and Davis, 2000) by "identifying and theorizing about the general determinants of perceived usefulness -that is, subjective norm, image, job relevance, output quality, result demonstrability, and perceived ease of use- and two moderators -that is, experience and voluntariness" (Venkatesh and Bala, 2008, p.227). Then Venkatesh and Bala (2008) suggest TAM3 which is a combination of TAM2 and the determinants of perceived ease of use proposed by Venkatesh (2000). Thus, TAM3 includes two main determinants (namely perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use), factors that influence them (namely subjective norm, image, job relevance, output quality, result demonstrability, computer self-efficacy, perceptions of external control, computer anxiety and computer playfulness), adjustment variables (namely perceived Enjoyment and objective Usability) and modifiers of behavioral intention (namely experience and voluntariness) (Jeffrey, 2015).



Figure 3: Davis' Technology Model (Venkatesh & Davis, 1996)

TAM critics

One of the utilities of TAM is mainly due to the fact that it is one of the first models to specifically address the computer technology and the Internet technology (Venkatesh & Davis, 2000).

It should be noted that like TPB, TAM is developed as an extension to TRA. TAM's main contribution is the introduction of the perceived ease of use and the perceived usefulness attributes (Davis, 1989).

TAM introduces two new attributes that prove useful in explaining user acceptance of a technology (perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use). However, it is criticized for not being able to entirely explain technology adoption decision (Wang & Lin, 2012). Thus, TAM is revised and TAM2 and TAM3 emerge. Despite these extensions, TAM is still criticized for not taking into consideration some user behavior aspects such as ethical decision-making and innovation characteristics (Ratten, 2014). In an attempt to fill this gap, Venkatesh et al. (2003) and Davis suggest the unified theory of acceptance and use of the technology (UTAUT).

VI- Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of the Technology (UTAUT)

Venkatesh et al. (2003) synthesize theories from prior research and propose the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology UTAUT, in order to complement existing models aiming at understanding technology adoption.

This model introduces four key constructs that influence behavioral intention and use behavior at the post-adoption phase: performance expectancy, effort expectancy, social influence and facilitating conditions.

- Performance expectancy is the degree to which a person thinks that using the technology will improve his job performance.
- Effort expectancy is the degree to which a person expects that using a technology will be easy or demands putting effort.
- Social influence is the degree to which a person thinks that using a technology is supported by important persons to his eyes.
- Facilitating conditions is the degree to which a person thinks that there is an infrastructure implemented to support use of the technology.



Figure 4: Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of the Technology (Venkatesh et al., 2003)

UTAUT critics:

Although UTAUT helps the researchers to better understand the technology adoption, it is criticized for its insufficient constructs to explain the adoption of a new technology (Moghavvemi *et al.*, 2011). The UTAUT model is described as limited, since the four determinants and moderators presented in the model may interact with each other (Park, 2010). In addition, the UTAUT originally studies and predicts the technology adoption in large organizations which by itself is considered as a limitation. The UTAUT is accused of not being able to explain the adoption of a technology outside the organization (Peters, 2011) nor the user acceptance of a technology in a voluntary context (Venkatesh et al., 2012).

VII- Technology Organization Environmental (TOE)

Tornatzky and Fleischer (1990) develop the "Technology, Organization, Environmental" (TOE) framework. It addresses the elements that impact the adoption of a technology by organizations. This model introduces three contexts: technological, organizational and environmental context.

- Technological context included any technology that might be interesting to the company. It combined external as well as internal practices and technologies.
- Organizational context included characteristics that described the organization like its structure, size etc.
- Environmental context included the environment that surrounded the organization such as its competitors, industry etc.



Figure 5: Technology, Organization, and Environment framework (Tornatzky and Fleischer, 1990)

TOE critics

Even though TOE proves to be useful for investigating the technology adoption by organizations, it is criticized for not taking into consideration the individual characteristics nor the task contexts (Awa *et al.*, 2017).

Synthesis of technology adoption theories

The table below summarizes the main technology adoption theories identified along with their critics:

Theories	Statements	Critics
UGT	Individuals use a media to fulfill and satisfy their needs.	Individuals are not always actively observing the media.Some concepts of the theory are ambiguous.Theory is too individualistic.
DOI	Five determinants influence the pre- adoption and adoption of an innovation: relative advantage, compatibility, complexity, trialability and observability.	 Theory does not cover all the adoption process phases. Theory does not take into consideration organizational nor environmental determinants. Theory does not address the technology actual use or acceptance by the user.
TRA	Two determinants influence the post- adoption of an innovation: attitude and subjective norms.	 Theory does not take into consideration the users' cultural differences in the technology diffusion process. Theory does not take into account the behavioral, normative and control beliefs.
TPB	In addition to attitude towards behavior and subjective norms, perceived behavioral control is a determinant that influences the post-adoption of an innovation.	 Theory focuses exclusively on logical thinking and does not takes into consideration the impact of emotions and unconscious on behavior. Individuals may "not have actual control over the behavior".
TAM	Two determinants influence the post- adoption of an innovation: perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use.	 Theory is not able to entirely explain technology adoption decision. Theory does not take into consideration some user behavior aspects such as ethical decision-making and innovation characteristics.
UTAUT	Four determinants influence the post- adoption of an innovation: performance expectancy, effort expectancy, social influence and facilitating conditions.	 Theory has insufficient constructs to explain the adoption of a new technology. Theory is limited since the four determinants and moderators presented in the model may interact with each other. Theory is not able to explain the adoption of a technology outside the organization nor the user acceptance of a technology in a voluntary context.
ТОЕ	Three contexts are introduced: technological context, organizational context and environmental context.	- Theory does not take into consideration individual characteristic nor task contexts.

 Table 4: Technology adoption theories identified in the literature

Technology adoption theories: the level of analysis

In the past few years many theories addressed the acceptance and use of the technology at both individual and organizational levels (Davis, 2006; Im et al., 2011). Among the most used theories, that propose new insights on determinants impacting technology adoption at an

individual level, are UGT, TRA, TPB, TAM and UTAUT (Chen & Chang, 2013; Martins et al., 2014; Chiyangwa & Alexander, 2016).

While the authors agree on the fact that the previous cited theories investigate the adoption of a technology by the individual, they argue that DOI could be applied to studies investigating individual as well as organizational adoption of a technology. According to Altschuller and Benbunan-Fich (2009), DOI mainly focuses on individual behavior of adopting the technology, while Chiyangwa and Alexander (2016), assert that DOI is developed to explain the technology's adoption by a group. Although DOI is used by researchers to explain the adoption of a technology by an organization, its application to the organizational level is criticized (Chau & Tam, 1997). Some authors assert that DOI mainly studies the technology being adopted autonomously by users (Fichman & Carroll, 1999). Another criticism that is addressed to DOI is that it does not take into account organizational nor environmental determinants (Lee & Cheung, 2004) and so could not entirely explain the technology adoption by an organization (Brancheau & Wetherbe, 1990).

Moreover, the technology, organization, environment model addresses technology adoption by organizations (Oliveira et al., 2014). TOE framework focuses on the organizational, environmental characteristics and technology context in investigating the technology adoption. It is developed to explain the adoption of a technology at an organizational level.

Technology adoption theories: The phase(s) of the adoption process

The previously reviewed theories are developed in order to identify determinants that impact the technology adoption process. They attempt to understand attributes influencing the adoption process phases. However, each model investigates one or at best two phases of the adoption process. Some theories explore determinants influencing the decision to acquire a technology, while other models identify determinants influencing the user acceptance and the technology use.

While DOI and TOE are considered to offer insights that explain both the pre-adoption and adoption phases (Hameed et al., 2012), UGT, TRA, TPB, TAM and UTAUT are considered

to investigate user acceptance of technology at the post-adoption phase (Igbaria et al., 1997; Venkatesh, 2000; Hameed et al., 2012).

	Adoption process phases						
Theories	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption				
UGT			Х				
DOI	X	X					
TRA			Х				
ТРВ			Х				
ТАМ			Х				
UTAUT			Х				
TOE	X	X					

Table 5: Distribution of technology adoption theories with respect to the adoption process phases they address

Technology adoption theories are still applied

A further analysis of the literature shows that these theories are practically applied in recent studies and some authors attempt to extend them. Researchers are employing many theories to understand determinants influencing the adoption of a technology (Hameed et al., 2012). Many authors choose to apply one of the predefined theories to study the adoption of a technology in a specific context.

Many researchers still use the Uses and Gratifications theory (UGT) (for example: Kim et al., 2011; Hsu et al., 2015; Ifinedo, 2016).

Diffusion of innovation model (DOI) as well as technology acceptance model (TAM) are still applied and investigated by authors (for example: Acarli & Sağlam, 2015; Agag & El-masry, 2016; Clarke et al., 2016; Hu et al., 2016; Lin & Kim, 2016; Ooi & Tan, 2016).

Many authors base their studies on the theory of reasoned action (TRA) as well as theory of planned behavior (TPB) (for example: Mishra et al., 2014; Zarzuela & Antón, 2015; Borges et al., 2016; Chin et al., 2016; Halder et al., 2016; Kaplan et al., 2016; Lio bikiene et al., 2016; Rowe et al., 2016).

Many researches address the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT) and the technology, organization, environmental framework (TOE) (for example: Santos-

Feliscuzo & Himang, 2011; Al-qeisi et al., 2014; Bradford et al., 2014; Lin, 2014; Yeh et al., 2014; Tosuntas et al., 2015; De Sena Abrahão et al., 2016; Wang et al. 2016).

Technology adoption theories: Emerging new models

Despite the large number of studies attempting to understand the adoption of a technology, this field of research is far from being saturated. Some authors call for new theories development that take into account the organizational context and the technology aspects (Orlikowski & Iacono, 2001) (e.g., Venkatesh et al., 2003; Jasperson et al., 2005). Reagan and Lee (2007) point out the absence of clear model explaining the adoption of new technology.

Many researchers attempt to develop new models by combining two or more theories or by simply adding one or more constructs to an existing model (for example: Roca et al., 2006; Nasri & Charfeddine 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2012; Al-Debei et al., 2013; Martins et al., 2014; Oliveira et al., 2014; Fayad & Paper, 2015; Turan et al., 2015; Zuiderwijk et al., 2015; Alzahrani et al., 2016; Kim & Woo, 2016; Jafarkarimi et al., 2016; Yadav & Pathak, 2016 Chinyangwa & alexander 2016; Miltgen et al., 2013). For example, Chiyangwa and Alexander (2016) base their study on constructs from diffusion of innovation model (DOI) and the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT). In order to explore cloud computing adoption, Oliveira et al. (2014) propose a model that associates the technology, organization, environment (TOE) framework with the characteristics of an innovation resulting from the diffusion of innovation (DOI) model.

Other authors borrow constructs from a technology adoption theory and try to complement it with a theory arising from other fields. For example, Martins et al. (2014) develop a model that combines attributes from the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT) with perceived risk. Miltgen et al. (2013) study individual acceptance of biometric identifications techniques by using attributes from the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT), technology acceptance model (TAM), diffusion of innovation (DOI) and trust-privacy research domain.

Technology adoption theories: Literature GAP

In summary, each technology adoption model mainly addresses one level of analysis (individual or organizational), attempts to suggest determinants that influence one or at best two phases of the technology adoption process (pre-adoption, adoption or post-adoption). In addition, technology adoption theories are extended (sometimes combined) and new

models attempting to explain the adoption of a technology keep emerging.

This reflects the fragmented image that these theories compose and that this area of research is still not mature. Thus, it could be considered that there is no definite single model of technology adoption (Fichman & Carroll, 1999) and there is still no unified framework to support researches in this field (Zhu et al., 2006).

Despite the efforts to suggest a more comprehensive model, new models might be insufficient to understand the adoption of a technology by an organization. In fact, while researchers extend the existing models, they generally tend to enrich them by identifying new determinants impacting the adoption of a technology. However, they rarely focus on constructing an integrating model that investigate determinants influencing the complete adoption process (pre-adoption, adoption and post-adoption). They also rarely simultaneously address organizational and individual determinants impacting the adoption of a technology.

Technology adoption theories: The need of an integrative model

According to Gopalakrishnan and Damanpour (1997), the adoption of a technology by an organization can be considered as successful when it becomes integrated and accepted inside the organization, and users keep using it for a period of time.

Ratten (2014) explains that the process of technology acceptance can be considered successful after it becomes incorporated into the user's lifestyle for a long period of time. This integration ensures the successful adoption and implementation of an IT innovation inside organizations. After being adopted, a technology should be "accepted, adapted, routinized, and institutionalized into the firm" (Zhu et al., 2006). As Fichman and Kemerer (1999) state "A new technology may be introduced amid great enthusiasm and enjoy widespread initial acquisition, but nevertheless still fails to be thoroughly deployed among many acquiring firms".

Many companies fail to benefit from the technology after its initial adoption (Chatterjee et al. 2002). However, it is proved that in order to produce significant business value, a technology should be incorporated into the corporate value chain (DeLone & McLean, 1992; Sethi & King, 1994; Devaraj & Kohli, 2003).

Thus, in order to understand the adoption of a technology inside an organization, all the phases of adopting that technology should be investigated. Hence, this consists of investigating the adoption process through which the technology passes until it becomes integrated inside the company. This means taking into consideration all the phases starting with when the organization seeks to learn about the technology (in other words, the pre-adoption phase), through the decision making to acquire the technology (in other words, the adoption phase) and including the acceptance and use of that technology by end users (in other words, the post-adoption phase).

In addition, in order to understand the adoption of a technology inside an organization, both individual and organizational determinants should be taken into consideration. In fact, deciding to acquire the technology happens at organizational level since it is up to the organization to decide to adopt (or not) a technology. However, using the technology and integrating it as part of the daily working routine depends on the user acceptance which makes this part of the process an individual level.

While technology adoption models prove useful in understanding the user behavior and his acceptance of a technology, some other theories introduce characteristics that explain the organization decision to acquire the technology. Despite the importance of both aspects, technology adoption by an organization is actually influenced by the two aspects and thus they could not be addressed separately. Actually, the adoption of a technology inside an organization starts with the organization considering adopting it, collecting information about it and then deciding to acquire it (or not). But that is not enough, for a technology to be adopted inside the organization, users should also accept it for a long period of time. Only then a technology could be considered as successfully adopted inside the organization and it can start to produce business value.

However, investigating the literature shows that existing theories and most of the new emerging models lack that holistic view. In fact, by combining existing models with existing constructs, researches succeed to enrich the technology adoption theories but still do not take into consideration simultaneously the two aspects that are: the determinants impacting each adoption process phase (pre-adoption, adoption, post-adoption) and the level of analysis (individual or organizational).

Toward an Integrative technology adoption model

I- Laying the foundations for an integrative technology adoption model:

Believing that technology adoption in an organization cannot be considered as successful unless the technology is accepted and then used by employees, Hameed et al. (2012) propose an integrative model. This declaration clearly attests that the success of a technology adoption is conditioned by its adoption by both individual and organization. Thus, determinants affecting individuals to adopt a technology as well as determinants impacting organization to adopt a technology should be studied simultaneously. Hameed et al. consider organizational level analysis for the pre-adoption and adoption phases until the decision to acquire the technology is made (Hameed et al., 2012). As for the post-adoption phase, they focus on individual level of analysis which explains the user acceptance of the technology.

Hameed et al. (2012) consider that the technology adoption inside a company goes through two processes:

- 1. The organizational process consists of the technology adoption and starts with the preadoption phase until the technology is acquired.
- 2. The user acceptance process starts after the acquirement of the technology by the organization and addresses the individual's behavior inside the organization.

Therefore, Hameed's framework assembles constructs from theories that investigated individual level as well as those that focus on organizational level (refer to figure 6). Hameed et al. fulfill a literature review on ninety-two IT adoption articles published between 1990 and 2009. They construct their model by combining existing theories, diffusion of innovation theory (DOI), theory of reasoned action (TRA), theory of planned behavior (TPB),

technology acceptance model (TAM), technology-organization-environment framework (TOE) along with CEO characteristics.

They use DOI theory, TOE framework and CEO characteristics to construct their first process (until the technology is acquired) and TRA, TPB and TAM to model their second process (user acceptance of the technology).

Moreover, Hameed et al. (2012) perform a literature review on technology adoption process. They choose to base their framework on a technology adoption process that incorporates three major phases: initiation, adoption and implementation. For each phase, they list all the determinants introduced by existing theories as determinants influencing the decision in that phase. They group the determinants identified by existing theories into five categories: innovation characteristics, organizational characteristics, environmental characteristics, CEO characteristics and user acceptance characteristics) are considered as influencers of the organizational process that consists of initiation and adoption phases in other terms pre-adoption and adoption phases. While user acceptance category is considered as impacting the user acceptance process that consists of implementation phase in other terms the post-adoption phase.



Figure 6: Conceptual model for the process of IT innovation adoption (Hameed et al., 2012)

Investigating the literature - by looking in Scopus and Science Direct databases, Google scholar and ResearchGate, and that only in peer reviewed journal - that this model has not been put into use yet.

The table below assembles determinants mentioned by Hameed et al. (2012)

		Adoption process			
				phases	
Categories	Code	Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption
	I01	Relative advantage	X	X	X
	I02	Cost		Х	Х
	I03	Complexity	Х	Х	
	I04	Compatibility	Х	Х	Х
	105	Trialability	Х	Х	
	I06	Observability	Х	Х	
Innovation	I07	Security	Х	Х	Х
characteristics	I08	Demonstrability		Х	Х
(List of innovation factors considered in the	I09	Communicability		Х	Х
	I10	Divisibility		Х	
	I11	Profitability		Х	
innovation	I12	Social approval		Х	
adoption	I13	Business process re-engineering			Х
literature)	I14	Strategic decision aid		Х	
	I15	Scalability		Х	
	I16	Task Variety		Х	
	I17	Managerial productivity		Х	
	I18	Organizational support		Х	Х
	I19	Critical mass		Х	Х
	I20	Perceived Risk		Х	Х
	O01	Top management support		Х	Х
Organizational	O02	Organizational size	Х	Х	Х
characteristics	O03	IT expertize	Х	Х	Х
(List of organizational factors considered in the innovation	O04	Organization readiness	Х	Х	
	O05	Product champion		Х	Х
	O06	Centralization	Х	Х	Х
	O07	Formalization	Х	Х	Х
	O08	IS dept size	Х	Х	Х
adoption	O09	IS infrastructure	Х	Х	Х
literature)	O10	IS investment		Х	Х
	011	Information intensity		Х	Х
	012	Resources	Х	Х	Х

signDeterminants of technology adoption identified in the literaturein iteratureE01Competitive pressureXXE02External pressureXXE03Government supportXXE04Vendor supportXXE05Partners supportXXEuronomentalE06Partners supportXXEnvironmentalE07Environmental uncertaintyXXXEnvironmentalE08Vertical linkageXXfactorsE09Partners readinessXXconsidered in theE10Government pressureXXadoptionE11No. of competitorsXXE15GlobalizationXXE16Social influenceXXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXCEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXCEOC07Managers equeerXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXinnovationC06Managers equeerXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXiterature)C08CEO involvementXXiterature)C08CEO involvementXXiterature)C08CEO involvementXXiterature)C08CEO involvementXXiteratorsA01Perceived usefulnessX					otion pro phases	cess
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Categories	Code	Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption
E02External pressureXXE03Government supportXXXEnvironmental characteristicsE05Partners supportXXX(List of environmental factorsE07Environmental uncertaintyXXXE09Partners readinessXXXfactorsE09Partners defenseXXconsidered in the innovation adoptionE11No. of competitorsXXE12External expertizeXXE13Consultant effectivenessXXE14Trust with partnersXXE15GlobalizationXXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXCEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXfactorsC06Managers genderXXXfactorsC07Managers genderXXXfactorsC08CEO involvementXXXfactorsC04Managers genderXXXfactorsC08CEO involvementXXXfactorsC08CEO involvementXXXfactorsC04Managers genderXXXfactorsC08CEO involvementXXXfactorsC08CEO involvementXXX		E01	Competitive pressure	X	X	X
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		E02	External pressure		Х	Х
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		E03	Government support	Х	Х	Х
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		E04	Vendor support	Х	Х	Х
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Environmental	E05	Partners support	Х	Х	
	characteristics	E06	Partners readiness		Х	Х
environmental factors considered in the innovation adoption literature)E08Vertical linkageXE09Partners defenseXE10Government pressureXE11No. of competitorsXE12External expertizeXE13Consultant effectivenessXE14Trust with partnersXE15GlobalizationXE16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXCharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXX(List of CEO)C03CEO IT knowledgeXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXadoptionC06Managers genderXXXunnovationC06Managers deucational levelXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXfactorsA04AnxietyXXX	(List of	E07	Environmental uncertainty	Х	Х	Х
Jactors considered in the innovation adoption literature)E09Partners defenseXE10Government pressureXXE11No. of competitorsXXE12External expertizeXE13Consultant effectivenessXE14Trust with partnersXE15GlobalizationXE16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXCEOC02CEA attitudeXXCtist of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXconsidered in the innovationC06Managers genderXXdoptionC06Managers defenceXXunovationC06Managers defenceXXunovationC06Managers defenceXXuser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXuser acceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXfactorsA04AnxietyXX	environmental	E08	Vertical linkage		Х	
considered in the innovation adoptionE10Government pressureX $ilterature$)E11No. of competitorsXXE12External expertizeXXE13Consultant effectivenessXXE14Trust with partnersXXE15GlobalizationXXE16Social influenceXXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers genderXXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXfactorsA04AnxietyXXX	factors	E09	Partners defense		Х	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	considered in the	E10	Government pressure		Х	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	innovation	E11	No. of competitors		Х	Х
Interdutre)E13Consultant effectivenessXE14Trust with partnersXE15GlobalizationXE16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in the innovationC05Managers ageXXXdoptionC06Managers educational levelXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXfactorsA04AnxietyXXX	literature)	E12	External expertize			Х
E14Trust with partnersXE15GlobalizationXE16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXXconsidered in the innovationC05Managers ageXXXdoptionC06Managers educational levelXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXXX	illerature)	E13	Consultant effectiveness			Х
E15GlobalizationXE16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in the innovationC05Managers ageXXXdoptionC06Managers educational levelXXXliterature)C07Managers educational levelXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX		E14	Trust with partners		Х	
E16Social influenceXCEOC01CEO innovativenessXXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in theC05Managers ageXXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXXdoptionC07Managers educational levelXXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXXX		E15	Globalization		Х	
CEOC01CEO innovativenessXXcharacteristicsC02CEA attitudeXXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in theC05Managers ageXXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXXdoptionC07Managers educational levelXXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXX		E16	Social influence		Х	
CEOC02CEA attitudeXXXcharacteristicsC03CEO IT knowledgeXXX(List of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in theC05Managers ageXXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXXadoptionC07Managers educational levelXXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXX	CEO	C01	CEO innovativeness		Х	Х
Clist of CEOC03CEO IT knowledgeXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in theC05Managers ageXXinnovationC06Managers genderXXadoptionC07Managers educational levelXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	characteristics	C02	CEA attitude	Х	Х	Х
factorsC04Managers tenureXXXfactorsC04Managers tenureXXXconsidered in the innovationC05Managers ageXXadoptionC06Managers genderXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXUser acceptance characteristicsA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of user acceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	(List of CEO	C03	CEO IT knowledge	Х	Х	Х
considered in the innovationC05Managers ageXXadoptionC06Managers genderXXadoptionC07Managers educational levelXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXcharacteristicsA02Perceived ease of useXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	factors	C04	Managers tenure	Х	Х	Х
innovationC06Managers genderXXadoptionC07Managers educational levelXXliterature)C08CEO involvementXXUser acceptanceA01Perceived usefulnessXXcharacteristicsA02Perceived ease of useXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	considered in the	C05	Managers age		Х	Х
adoption literature)C07Managers educational levelXXC08CEO involvementXXUser acceptance characteristicsA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of user acceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptance factorsA04AnxietyXX	innovation	C06	Managers gender		Х	Х
literature)C08CEO involvementXXUser acceptance characteristicsA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of user acceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXA04AnxietyXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	adoption	C07	Managers educational level		Х	Х
User acceptance characteristicsA01Perceived usefulnessXX(List of userA02Perceived ease of useXXacceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	literature)	C08	CEO involvement		Х	Х
characteristicsA02Perceived ease of useXX(List of userA03Perceived voluntarinessXXacceptanceA04AnxietyXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	User acceptance	A01	Perceived usefulness		Х	Х
(List of user acceptanceA03Perceived voluntarinessXXA04AnxietyXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	characteristics	A02	Perceived ease of use		Х	Х
acceptanceA04AnxietyXfactorsA05Attitude towards useXX	(List of user	A03	Perceived voluntariness		Х	Х
factors A05 Attitude towards use X X	acceptance	A04	Anxiety			Х
	factors	A05	Attitude towards use		Х	Х
considered in the A06 Behavioral intention X	considered in the	A06	Behavioral intention			Х
organizational A07 Subjective norms X	organizational	A07	Subjective norms			Х
level adoption A08 Perceived enjoyment X X	level adoption	A08	Perceived enjoyment		X	Х

013	Training		Х	X
014	Earliness of adoption		Х	
015	No. of business lines	Х	Х	X
016	No. of customers		Х	X
O17	Organizational complexity		Х	Х
O18	Barrier to adoption		Х	
019	Image		Х	Х
O20	Expansion	Х		
O21	Specialization		Х	Х
O22	External integration		Х	
O23	Managerial obstruction	Х	Х	X
O24	Culture		Х	
O25	Job relevance	Х	Х	
O26	Perceived barrier		Х	
O27	Information sharing culture		Х	
O28	Trust		Х	
O29	Motivation		Х	X
O30	Internal pressure		Х	
O31	Technology level		Х	
O32	Openness	Х	Х	
033	Norm encouraging change	Х	Х	
O34	Role of IT		Х	
O35	Strategic planning		Х	Х
O36	Age of IS		X	
037	No. of competitors		X	Х
	Satisfaction with existing	Х	- -	
038	system		Х	
O39	Job rotation		Х	X
O40	User involvement		Х	Х
041	Degree of integration	X	X	X

literature)	A09	Perceived playfulness	X	X
	A10	User experience		Х
	A11	User training		Х
	A12	User involvement		Х
	A13	Organizational support		Х
	A14	Organizational usage		Х
	A15	Educational level		Х
	A16	User age		Х
	A17	Self-efficacy		Х
	A18	Facilitating conditions		Х
	A19	Perceived behavioral control		Х
	A20	Financial incentives		Х
	A21	Technical assistance		Х

 Table 6: Determinants of technology adoption assembled from Hameed et al. (2012)
 (2012)

II- Reasons behind the choice of Hameed's model in this dissertation

Hameed et al. (2012) model look to understand the adoption of a technology inside an organization. This model addresses determinants influencing the adoption of a technology by individuals as well as by organization.

In addition, Hameed's model takes into account the entire technology adoption process starting with the pre-adoption, the adoption and finally the post-adoption phase. Hence, it combines the existing technology adoption models with the user acceptance theories in order to offer a holistic view of the entire technology adoption process along with the determinants influencing each phase of it.

This model can help us investigate our research question: How can CSN technology be adopted to support strategic scanning process?

To answer this question, we need to investigate the whole adoption process (pre-adoption, adoption and post-adoption phases) and to look at the two adoption levels: individual and organizational. This motivates us to adopt the integrative model developed by Hameed et al. in this dissertation.

III- Updating the integrative model: Literature review on technology adoption studies since Hameed's model

In order to complement the literature review performed by Hameed et al. (2012), we investigate publications that address technology adoption between 2012 and 2016. We apply the same methodology described by Hameed et al. and search using the same key words ('innovation'; 'adoption'; 'diffusion'; 'infusion'; 'integration'; 'implementation'; 'assimilation' and 'IT usage' (Hameed et al. 2012, p. 362). We identify twenty-six articles that tackle the issue (Cegielski et al., 2012; Ozlen & Sisic, 2013; Ratten, 2013; Riviera & Cox, 2013; Shayan & Suganda, 2013; Oliveira et al., 2014; Hernández-Ortega et al. 2014; Martinez et al. 2014; Martins et al. 2014; Pantano 2014; Ratten 2014; Tsai & Hung 2014; Ratten (2014); Wu & Chiu 2015; Atkin et al. 2015; FathiZahraei et al. 2015; Mou & Lin 2015; Ratten 2015; Yang et al. 2015; Sallehudin et al. 2015; Chu & Chen 2016; Trang &

Zander, 2016; Chiyangwa & Alexander, 2016; Kim et al., 2016; Sherer et al., 2016; Sarabdeen & Ishal, 2016).

Among the twenty-six published articles that we find, only five introduce new determinants that are not mentioned in Hameed's integrative model. We synthesize them in the table below.

		Definitions		Adoption process phases		
Authors	Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature between 2012 and 2016			Adoption	Post-adoption	
Wu & Chiu	Task structure	Task complexity is one important component of external stimulus and has an important impact on a multi-stage diffusion structure, initiation, adoption, implementation, and diffusion.			X	
(2015)	IT innovation type	There are three IT innovation types: IT unit; Intra- organization; Inter-organization.			X	
	User attribute	Gender.			Х	
Atkin et al. (2015)	Opinion leadership	A two-step flow suggesting that information and influence flows from the media to opinion leaders, and from them to the less interested segments of the population.			Х	
	Contagion	For Valente (1995), "contagion refers to how individuals monitor others and imitate their behavior to adopt or not adopt innovations" (p. 12). This process depends on one's peer relationships and represents the interpersonal influence on the diffusion process.			X	
	Fluidity	Lin (2009) defines fluidity as "an interoperable multifunctional and multitasking capability stemming from the converged synergy of compatible digital communication, information, and media technologies" (p. 886).			X	
Chu & Chen (2016)	Social bonds	The social bonds refer to social sanctions against deviant behaviors in a social group. Social bonds was operationally defined as the degree to which users perceived the bonds in their group.			X	
Trang & Zander (2016)	Technology readiness	Technology readiness consists of both technology infrastructure as well as IT human resources. Technology infrastructure comprises all technologies that enable and facilitate Internet-related businesses. In comparison, IT human resources consists of IT professionals that are responsible for the development of e-business applications.		Х		
	Technology Integration	Technology integration is defined as the degree of interconnectivity between an organization's back-office information systems and databases and those externally integrated with the suppliers' systems and databases.		X		
Cegielski et al. (2012)	Task uncertainty	Organizations seek to reduce task uncertainty through the application of information to their decision-making processes.			Х	

Table 7: Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature between 2012 and 2016

This section allows us to identify determinants of a technology adoption mentioned in the literature. However, as we are aiming at investigating the adoption of a specific technology which is CSN technology, we now need to complement our list with additional determinants specific to social networks technology adoption. Therefore, in the following section, we will study the literature of social networks technology adoption in order to draw a complete list of determinants that will help us answer our second and third sub-questions which are:

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process?

2.2 Social Networks adoption determinants

While social network sites (SNS) wave keeps growing exponentially introducing new unimaginable tools, new habits that emerge in peoples' lives draw the attention of researchers who are trying to understand this revolutionary phenomenon (Zhang et al., 2014).

Some researchers focus in their work on the frequency of use of SNS, reasons behind it and the consequences of such intense use. The wide admiration for SNS by young adults especially university students starts to be perceived "alarmingly high" by some researchers (for example: Junco, 2012; Center, 2014; Raacke & Bonds-Raacke, 2008; Smith & Caruso, 2010). Some authors call that high frequency of use "pervasive use" and "addiction" and treat i(for example: Junco, 2012; Center, 2014; Raacke & Bonds-Raacke, 2008; Smith & Caruso, 2010). t as bad habits. Anxiety, severe depression, insomnia, are among the predictors of Facebook addiction identified by Koc and Gulyagci (2013). As for the frequency of use, some authors attempt to understand reasons that motivate users to experience as factors that motivate users to use more or less frequently SNS. Zhong et al. (2011) introduce information technology communication innovativeness, need for cognition and media multitasking as additional traits that impact SNS frequency of use.

Investigating the literature shows that many studies address the adoption of social networks issue. Many authors focus on understanding determinants that influence the adoption of SNS, some approach determinants that impact the adoption of social networks by academics and others address the adoption of corporate social networks (CSN technology) inside organizations.

2.2.1 Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption by public

In the past few years, many studies attempted to analyze motivational determinants behind SNS adoption and continuance of use.

Kim et al. (2011) observe college students' motivations towards using SNS. Their results suggest that seeking friends, entertainment, social support, information and convenience play a major role in SNS use.

In their Study, Ellison et al. (2007) confirm that the main objective behind students' use of Facebook is to communicate with offline friends rather than meeting new people. This finding is different from prior results suggested by Lin and Lu (2011) who argue that the most important reason behind peoples' continuance use of SNS is enjoyment followed by number of peers and usefulness.

Boyd (2007) describes individual created profile on SNS as "a form of digital body where individuals must write themselves into being" (p.131). Whereas SNS request that members build a truthful digital identity that is similar to their real identity, people don't exactly lie but tend to stretch the truth (Amichai-Hamburger & Vinitzky, 2010). It is considered that SNS "allow users to become the producers and stars of their productions as they create their own profiles and observe those of others" (Pempek et al., 2009, p.237). Some studies suggest that individuals create their digital identity (through their profiles) by drawing online selves that are appealing amplifications of their real selves (Zhao et al., 2008). In order to reflect the "right" image to the world, users put good effort in choosing who to accept in their friends list (Boyd & Donath, 2004). In addition, posting photos on their profiles is their way of reflecting a certain image they want to project to others (Amichai-Hamburger & Vinitzky, 2010). Furthermore, Nadkarni and Hofmann (2012) confirm that the need for self-presentation and the need to belong motivate Facebook use.

More researches address psychological determinants that motivate people to use SNS as well as psychological impacts that SNS use have. Ryan and Xenos (2011) suggest that extraversion, family loneliness and narcissism characterizes better Facebook users than nonusers. On the other hand, they affirm that narcissism impacts the used SNS features as well as intensity of use. Narcissism is a personality trait suspected to influence "Millennials" behavior on SNS (Millennials are people who attended college between the early 2000s to late 2010s). Bergman et al. (2011) argue that narcissism does not affect the amount of time spent on SNS nor the frequency of status updates. However, they find narcissism related to the number of friends on SNS, the importance of meeting as many people online as possible, the projection of a positive image, the desire to let friends know what they are doing as well as the belief that those friends are interested in what they are doing. Some researches confirm that narcissism is positively linked to publishing self-advertising content on SNS (Buffardi & Campbell, 2008). Carpenter (2012) also investigates the link between narcissism aspects and behaviors on Facebook. He concludes that grandiose exhibitionism can predict (selfpromoting) behavior such as updating status and photos and reaching big numbers of friends. While entitlement/exhibitionism can predict antisocial behaviors like reacting against posted unpleasing comments about them, checking friend's status updates to see if they have been mentioned.

Chen et al. (2012) address the influence of four social determinants that are subjective norms, image, critical mass and electronic word-of-mouth on the continuance intention of using Web 2.0 (according to them, Web 2.0 are applications that includes blogs, Facebook, IGoogle, Twitter, YouTube). They confirm that continuance intention of use of Web 2.0 is affected by electronic word-of-mouth (e word-of-mouth), image as well as by perceived critical mass. They also deduce that there is a positive relation between continuance intention of Web 2.0 and the increased number of users of these services. They add that satisfaction can also be a factor that significantly impact continuance intention of Web 2.0 use. More importantly they assert that subjective norm, that has previously been identified as a construct of theory of planned behavior (TPB) influences continuance intention to use Web 2.0.

Cheung et al. (2010) address determinants behind students' use of SNS. They investigate the role of social presence, social influence and the uses' and gratification's five key values in the "we intention" to use SNS. Social presence is identified as significantly influencing the "we-intention" to use SNS. Further, social related determinants reveal to mostly influence the

intention to use among all the five values. The authors also assert that some social determinants could be significant influencers of the intention of SNS use. They reveal that group norms impact the "we intention" to use SNS. In addition, Cheung and Lee (2010) find that subjective norms and social identity determine the collective intention to use an SNS.

Chang and Zhu (2012) use expectation-confirmation model and test perceived social capital's and flow experience's impact on users' continuance use of SNS. They assume that continuance intention is influenced by gender and perceived bridging social capital but not by perceived bonding social capital.

Kang et al. (2013) examine the impact of alternative and self-oriented perspectives in the continuance use of SNS. Their findings show that self-image congruity and regret significantly affect the post-adoption phase.

Park (2014) suggests that personalization features, satisfaction and switching cost influence SNS use.

Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption through the lenses of TAM model

Chaouali (2016) looks into understanding the continuance intention of SNS on mobiles. He affirms that, while it is positively affected by satisfaction, it is negatively impacted by emotional exhaustion. Calisir and al. (2013) study determinants influencing SNS usage specifically on smartphones of students. For this purpose, they extend technology acceptance model (TAM) by adding perceived enjoyment, social influence and perceived mobility value constructs. Their findings show that perceived enjoyment, perceived usefulness and perceived ease of use are determinants that impact intention to use. However, they find that social influence does not affect the intention to use. They also propose that mobility can be considered as necessity for websites and finally conclude that entertainment is an important motivational reason behind young peoples' use of SNS on smartphone's.

Harden et al. (2012) attempt to identify constructs impacting SNS continuance intention. They construct a theoretical framework by combining technology acceptance model (TAM) and Expectation-Confirmation-Theory (ECT). Testing their model show that intention to continue to use SNS is positively impacted by satisfaction as well as by resistance to change. On the other hand, they find two constructs that positively affect satisfaction with SNS that are perceived playfulness and disconfirmation. They also assert that higher level of
satisfaction positively impacts SNS continuance of use.

Lee and Suh (2013) look into understanding the reason behind peoples' use of SNS. They propose a model based on the technology acceptance model (TAM), network externality theory and diffusion of innovation theory (DOI). This model includes five constructs namely, perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, members, compatibility and actual use. They deduce that a positive relation is established between the actual use of SNS and the four other constructs. Hence users, who perceive that utilizing the SNS is easy (perceived ease of use) or beneficial (perceived usefulness) to them, tend to use these services. In addition, they believe that the more their friends (members) are using SNS, the more opportunities they have to get for publishing information, promoting friendship, etc. As for compatibility, Lee and Suh explain that the positive impact it has on SNS use is a reason to believe that SNS projects their true lives well. They add that Facebook users usually tend to use it as means to communicate with friends even though they consider it as not easy platform due to the multiplication of its functionalities. In contrary, Twitter users use it as means to spread their thoughts and opinions all over the world, rather than communicating with real friends. It is also noted that Twitter is considered easier to use than Facebook due to its limited functions .

Chang et al. (2015) extend technology acceptance model (TAM) by including the constructs of conformity and perceived playfulness to understand users' continuance intention of use of Facebook. They conclude that attitude, perceived playfulness and perceived usefulness impact the continuance intention of using SNS.

Qin et al. (2011) address the determinants influencing user acceptance of SNS. They propose an extended model of theory of acceptance model (TAM) by adding two constructs of social influence namely subjective norm and critical mass. They prove that perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness influence the intention to use SNS.

Sledgianowski and Kulviwat (2008) address the antecedents of SNS adoption and use. They deduce that critical mass, perceptions of playfulness, normative pressure, perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use and trust significantly influence the use intention of SNS.

Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption through the lenses of TPB theory

Al-Debei et al. (2013) investigate the behavior and the continuance participation intentions on Facebook. They propose an extended theory of theory of planned behavior (TPB) by adding the perceived value attribute. They conclude that post-adopters' continuance participation intention is significantly influenced by attitude, subjective norms, perceived behavioral control and perceived value. Perceived value and continuance participation intention strongly impact continuance participation behavior. Perceived behavioral control is proved to have no significant influence on post-adopters' continuance participation behavior. This research also asserts that when users perceive their behavior to be associated with an added-value, their continuance intensions and behavior on Facebook are likely to be greater. Mlaiki et al. (2012) use the theory of planned behavior (TPB) and include user's perceived degree of shyness to investigate the continuance intention of use of SNS. Their findings suggest that perceived behavioral control, attitude and shyness impact continuance intention

of using Facebook.

Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption through the lenses of TRA theory

In an attempt to identify determinants influencing the intention to adopt and continuously use an SNS, Chiang (2013) combines the theory of reasoned action (TRA) with the uses and gratification theory (UGT) and observe the innovation diffusion. The author concludes that attitude and playfulness impact the intention to continue using SNS.

Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption through the lenses of UGT theory

Ifinedo (2016) addresses the pervasive adoption of SNS by university students. He applies the theory of uses and gratifications (UGT) and the social influence process and concludes determinants that influence students' pervasive adoption of SNS: identification, internalization as well as entertainment value, social enhancement, self-discovery and the need to maintain interpersonal connectivity.

Zolkepli and Kamarulzaman (2015) address the motivational determinants behind adopting

social media. They use the uses and gratification theory (UGT) along with the five characteristics identified by Rogers (i.e., relative advantage, compatibility, complexity, triabilaty and observability). They deduce that the adoption of social media is impacted by social needs (i.e. social interaction and social influence), as well as by personal needs (i.e. trendiness, enjoyment, entertainment and interactivity). They also assert that three of the five innovation characteristics influence social media adoption namely relative advantage, observability and compatibility.

Hsu et al. (2015) built upon the uses and gratification theory (UGT) and assess that entertainment, information seeking, self-presentation, and socialization impacts the continuance intention of social media.

Ku et al. (2013) address the continuance intention to use SNS by applying the uses and gratification theory (UGT). The findings show that perceived critical mass, gratifications, privacy concerns and subjective norms impact the continuance intention to use these platforms.

Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption through the lenses of UTAUT model

Hsu and Wu (2011) examine the continuance of use of Facebook by developing a model that includes the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT), the expectation disconfirmation model (EDM) and the flow theory. They deduce that performance expectancy, effort expectancy, social influence, satisfaction and flow experience are constructs that determine the continuance intention of Facebook use.

2.2.2 Social Network Sites (SNS) use by academics

Dermentzi et al. (2016) investigate the differences between intention to adopt SNS and other online technologies by academics. For this purpose, they use two main theories, theory of planned behavior (TPB) and the uses and gratifications theory (UGT), to build their model. One interesting finding is that the need to sustain existing contacts positively impacts academics' attitude in the case of SNS rather than other technologies. As previous studies highlight the importance of social media tools in projecting a professional image (Fieseler et

al., 2015; Gandini, 2016). They also stress the impact of SNS in preserving and enhancing academic professional image. This finding is in line with previous studies (Ferguson & Wheat, 2015).

Dermentzi et al. confirm that academics are concerned about the liability of information collected by non-official channels. A finding that is conformed with other studies stating that academicians limit their use of twitter for practical-based tasks (Knight & Kaye, 2016). In addition, the two constructs borrowed from TPB namely attitude and perceived behavior control are proved to significantly affect academics' intention in both SNS and other technologies. However social norms are demonstrated to positively impact intention of online technologies, but has no effect on SNS.

2.2.3 Corporate Social Network (CSN technology) adoption in organizations

As the contemporary generation also called generation Y (Gen Y) starts integrating companies and becoming part of the workforce, they are expected to bring their "habits" to the corporate culture. Organizations start implementing corporate social networks (CSN technology) as a supporting tool that promotes knowledge sharing and collaboration among employees (Shirish et al., 2016).

Very few studies examine the adoption and use of CSN technology by employees. Shirish et al. (2016) investigate the use of CSN technology by Gen Y. They look into Gen Y's perception towards using CSN technology inside organizations as well as their motivations behind using it. They confirm that Gen Y acknowledge the importance of using CSN technology for organizations, and extract their recommendations for a successful implementation of such platforms. The study assert that Gen Y's motivations behind using CSN technology can be categorized into four groups: safety, social, esteem needs and self-actualization needs. They then conclude six themes that organizations should take into consideration when implementing a CSN technology. These are: "keep it strictly professional", "provide distributive justice", "provide privacy for participants", "lead by example", "ensure quality assurance and provide training", "satisfy higher-order needs in equal measures".

On the other hand, North (2010) affirm that employees believe that using CSN technology in workspace is probably inappropriate. However, this conviction does not prevent them of using these platforms. Seol et al. (2016) introduce determinants that impact continuance intention to use of CSN technology. They conclude that user satisfaction is the most influencing factor that predicts user intention to continue using CSN technology followed by perceived enjoyment and perceived usefulness.

El Ouirdi et al. (2016) investigate the adoption of social media in the process of choosing and recruiting employees. To do so, they extend the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology (UTAUT) by adding two constructs, the managerial position and the educational level of the recruiter. Their findings confirm the effort expectancy, performance expectancy, and social influence on adoption intention. In addition, they affirm that behavioral intention and facilitating conditions influence the usage behavior.

Determinants of social networks adoption identified in the literature are synthetized in the table below:

		Detern adop in t	ninants tion ide he litera	of SNS ntified nture	Determinants of CSN technology adoption identified in the literature		
Determinants of social networks adoption identified in the literature	Author(s)	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption
Entertainment	Kim et al. 2011 Hsu et al. 2015 Ifinedo 2016 Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		X	X X X			
Perceived enjoyment	Calisir et al. 2013 Seol et al. 2016			Х			X
Enjoyment	Lin & Lu 2011 Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		X	Х			
Number of peers	Lin & Lu 2011			Х			
Seeking Friends	Kim et al. 2011			Х			
Social support	Kim et al. 2011			x			
Socialization	Hen et al. 2015			X X			
Solf presentation	Hen et al. 2015						
Need for self presentation	Nadkarni & Hofmann 2012			X X			
Information sacking	Hen et al. 2015						
Information	Kim et al. 2011		_				
Convenience	Kim et al. 2011		_				
Extraversion	Run & Vanos 2011						
Extraversion Family longlinges	Ryan & Xenes 2011		_				
Shumasa	Mailei et al. 2012		_	Λ V			
Attitude	Chiana 2012		_	Λ V			
	Chang et al. 2015 Chang & Zhu 2011 Mlaiki et al. 2012 Al-Debei et al. 2013 Dormontri et al. 2016	X		X X X X X X	v		
Information technology	Zhong et al. 2011		_	x	Λ		
communication innovativeness	Zhong et al. 2011			Λ			
Need for cognition	Zhong et al. 2011		-	x			
Media multitasking	Zhong et al. 2011 Zhong et al. 2011		_	A V			
Narcissism	Ryan & Xanos 2011			X X			
Flectronic Word-of-mouth	Chen et al. 2012						
Image	Chen et al. 2012		-	X			
Paragived critical mass	Ku at al. 2012			X V			
Critical mass	Sledgianowski & Kulviwat 2008			X			
Satisfaction	Chen et al. 2012 Hsu & Wu 2011;			X X			
	Chen et al. 2012 Harden et al. 2012 Park 2014;			X X X			
Subjective norm	Chaouali 2016 Cheung & Lee 2010 Chang & Zhu 2011 Chen et al. 2012	X	Х	X X X			
	Al-Debei et al. 2013 Ku et al. 2013:			X X			
Social presence	Cheung et al. 2011		X				
Group norms	Cheung et al. 2011		X				
Social identity	Cheung & Lee 2010		X				
Need to belong	Nadkarni & Hofmann 2012			X			
Gender	Chang & Zhu 2012			X			
Perceived bridging social capital	Chang & Zhu 2012			X			

Self-image congruity	Kang et al. 2013			Х		
Regret	Kang et al. 2013			Х		
Personalization	Park 2014			Х		
Switching cost	Park 2014			Х		
Emotional exhaustion	Chaouali 2016			Х		
Perceived usefulness	Sledgianowski & Kulviwat 2008			Х		
Usefulness	Lin & Lu 2011			Х		
Perceived usefulness	Oin et al. 2011			Х		
	Calisir et al. 2013			Х		
	Lee & Suh 2013			Х		
	Chang et al. 2015			Х		
	Seol et al. 2016					 X
Perceived ease of use	Sledgianowski & Kulviwat 2008			Х		
	Calisir et al. 2013			X		
	Lee & Sub 2013			X		
Resistance to change	Harden et al. 2012			X		
Members	Lee & Sub 2013			X		
Compatibility	Zolkenli & Kamarulzaman 2015		X			
company	Lee & Sub 2013			x		
Playfulness	Chiang 2013			X		
Perceived playfulness	Chang et al. 2015			A V		
Perceived playfulness	Sladgianowski & Kulviwat 2008			Λ V		
Trust	Sledgianowski & Kulviwat 2008					
Trust	Sledgianowski & Kulviwat 2008					
Normative pressure	Sledgianowski & Kuiviwat 2008	V		A V		
Perceived benavioral control	Chang & Zhu 2011	X		X		
	Al-Debei et al. 2013			X	**	
	Dermentzi et al. 2016				X	
Perceived value	Al-Debei et al. 2013			X		
Identification	Ifinedo 2016			X		
Internalization	Ifinedo 2016			X		
Social enhancement	Ifinedo 2016			X		
Self-discovery	Ifinedo 2016			X		
Maintaining interpersonal	Ifinedo 2016			Х		
connectivity						
Social interaction	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman		Х			
Social influence	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman		Х			
	Hsu & Wu 2011			Х		
	El Ouirdi et al. 2016					Х
Trendiness	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		Х			
Interactivity	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		Х			
Relative advantage	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		Х			
Observability	Zolkepli & Kamarulzaman 2015		Х			
Gratifications	Ku et al. 2013			Х		
Privacy concerns	Ku et al. 2013			Х		
Performance expectancy	Hsu & Wu 2011			Х		
	El Ouirdi et al. 2016					 x
Effort expectancy	Hsu & Wu 2011			X		
Liter enpeedancy	El Quirdi et al 2016					 x
Flow experience	Hsu & Wu 2011			X		
Facilitating condition	El Quirdi et al 2016					x
User Satisfaction	Seol et al. 2016					X
Safety needs	Shirish et al. 2016					X
Social needs	Shirish et al. 2016					X
Esteem needs	Shirish et al. 2010					T V
Calf actualization and de	Shirish et al. 2010					
Sen-actualization needs	Shirish et al. 2016					Ă

Table 8: Determinants of social networks adoption identified in the literature

In their model, Hameed et al. (2012) categorize technology adoption determinants into five categories (i.e. innovation, organizational, environmental, CEO and user acceptance characteristics). Following their categorization, we classify into the same five categories the determinants that we identify in the technology adoption literature (between 2012 and 2016) as well as those identified in the literature of social networks adoption.

2.2.4 An integrative technology adoption theoretical framework

The goal of this section is to construct the most complete theoretical framework of technology adoption that will help us answer our second and third sub-questions which are:

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process?

To do so, we first investigate the literature on technology adoption and identify determinants that are reported to influence technology adoption with respect to the adoption process phases (summarized in table 6 and table 7).

Following, as we address the adoption of a specific technology which is CSN technology, we investigate the literature on social networks adoption and identify determinants that are reported to influence social networks adoption with respect to the adoption process phases (summarized in table 8).

Finally, we construct the theoretical framework of technology adoption that will help us answer our second and third sub-questions, by combining these three tables (table 6, table 7 and table 8) into table 9.

This last table synthetizes all the adoption determinants that we identify in the literature, including technology adoption determinants and social networks adoption determinants. This table is divided as follow:

- 1- Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature are shown in the column entitled "Determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature"
- 2- Determinants of Social Network Sites (SNS) adoption identified in the literature are shown in the column entitled "Determinants of SNS adoption identified in the literature"
- 3- Determinants of Corporate Social Networks (CSN technology) adoption identified in the literature are shown in the column entitled "Determinants of CNS technology adoption identified in the literature"
- * Determinants marked with an asterisk refer to determinants of technology adoption identified in the literature between 2012 and 2016 (after the publication of Hameed's integrative model).

			erminan echnolo adoptio atified in iteratur	nts of gy n n the ce	Determinants of SNS adoption identified in the literature			Determinants of CSN technology adoption identified in the literature		
Categories	Determinants									
		Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption	I Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption
	Relative advantage	X	X	X		X				
	Cost		Х	Х						
	Complexity	X	X	v		v	v			
	Compatibility	X X	X X	Х		Х	X			
	Observability	X	X			X				
	Security	X	X	Х						
	Demonstrability		X	X						
	Communicability		X	Х						
Innovation	Divisibility Drofitability		X							
characteristics	Social approval		A X							
(List of innovation	Business process re-engineering			Х						
	Strategic decision aid		X							
jaciors considered in	Scalability		Х							
the innovation	Task Variety		X							
adoption	Managerial productivity Organizational support		X V	v						
literature)	Critical mass		X	Х			X			
	Perceived Risk		X	X						
	IT innovation type *			Х						
	Fluidity *		~~	Х						
	Technology readiness *		X							
	Information technology		Λ				x			
	communication innovativeness									
	Convenience						Х			
	Personalization						Х			
	Media multitasking		N7	37		_	Х			
	Organizational size	x	X X	X X						
	IT expertize	X	X	X						
	Organization readiness	Х	Х							
	Product champion		Х	Х						
	Centralization	X	X	X						
Organizational	Formalization IS dept size	X V	X V	X V						
characteristics	IS infrastructure	X	Л	л Х						
(List of	IS investment		X	X						
organizational factors	Information intensity		X	X						
considered in	Resources	X	X	X						
the innovation	Training Earliness of adoption		X V	Х						
adoption	No. of business lines	x	А	X						
uterature)	No. of customers		X	X						
	Organizational complexity		X	X						
	Barrier to adoption		Х							
	Image		Х	Х			X			
	Expansion Specialization	X	v	\mathbf{v}						
	External integration		X	Л						
	G							I		

	Managerial obstruction	X	X	Х			
	Culture		X				
	Job relevance	X	X				
	Perceived barrier		X				
	Information sharing culture		X			v	
	Motivation	-	A V	\mathbf{v}		Λ	
	Internal pressure	-	л Х	л			
	Technology level	+	X				
	Openness	X	X				
	Norm encouraging change	X	Х				
	Role of IT		X				
	Strategic planning		Х	Х			
	Age of IS		Х				
	No. of competitors		X	X			
	Satisfaction with existing system	X	X	37			
	Job rotation		X	X			
	Degree of integration	v		X V			
	Task structure *	A	Λ	A X			
	Task uncertainty *	+		X			
	Competitive pressure	X	X	X			
	External pressure		Х	Х			
	Government support	X	Х	Х			
	Vendor support	X	Х	Х			
	Partners support	X	Х				
	Partners readiness		X	Х			
	Environmental uncertainty	X	X	Х			
	Vertical linkage	-	X				
	Partners defense	-					
	No. of competitors	-	A X	x			
Environmental	External expertize	+		X			
characteristics	Consultant effectiveness	-		X			
(List of	Trust with partners		Х				
environmental	Globalization		Х				
considered in	Social influence		Х		Х	X	Х
the innovation	Social bonds *			Х			
adoption	Social presence				X		
literature)	Group norms				X		
	Normative pressure				Х	\mathbf{v}	
	Members	-				A V	
	Social support	+				X	
	Social enhancement	-				X	
	Electronic Word-of-mouth					Х	
	Perceived bridging social capital					X	
	Maintaining interpersonal					Х	
	connectivity						
	Identification					X	
	Number of peers		v	v		X	_
CEO	CEO innovativeness	v	A V	A V			
characteristics	CEO IT knowledge	X	X	X			
(List of CEO	Managers tenure	X	X	X			
factors	Managers age		Х	Х			
considered in	Managers gender		Х	Х			
adoption	Managers educational level		Χ	Х			
literature)	CEO involvement		Х	Х			
	Opinion leadership *			X			
User acceptance	Perceived usefulness		X	X		X	X
characteristics	Perceived ease of use		X v	X V		Х	
accentance	Anxiety		Λ	A X			
acceptance	1 111/101 y	.1		- 11			

factors	Attitude towards use	T	X	X	T			1	
considered in	Behavioral intention			v					
the	Subjective norme				v	\mathbf{v}	\mathbf{v}		
organizational			v		A	Λ			v
lovel adoption	Perceived enjoyment			A V			A		А
level adoption	Perceived playfulness		Х	X 			X		
illerature)	User experience			Х					
	User training			X					
	User involvement			Х					
	Organizational support			Х					
	Organizational usage			Х					
	Educational level			Х					
	User age			Х					
	Self-efficacy			X					
	Facilitating conditions			X					x
	Perceived behavioral control			X V	v		v	v	
				A V	~		Λ		
	Financial incentives			X					
	Technical assistance			X 					
	User attributer *			X					
	Contagion *			Х					
	Attitude				X		Х	X	
	Social identity					Х			
	Trendiness					Х			
	Enjoyment					Х	Х		
	Entertainment					Х	Х		
	Interactivity					Х			
	Playfulness						x		
	Perceived critical mass						x		
	Salf presentation						N V		
	Need for self presentation						$\frac{\Lambda}{V}$		
	Self-image congruity						X		
	Seeking Friends						X		
	Need to belong						X		
	Socialization						X		
	Effort expectancy						Х		X
	Perceived value						Х		
	Performance expectancy						Х		Х
	Satisfaction						Х		
	Gratifications						Х		
	Gender						Х		
	Shyness						X		
	Self discovery						x		
	Narcissism						v		
	Extravorsion						л V		
	Emotional exhaustion						X		
	Family loneliness						X		
	Need for cognition						Х		
	Resistance to change						X		
	Regret						Х		
	Information						X		
	Information seeking						Х		
	Privacy concerns						Х		
	Internalization						Х		
	Flow experience						X		
	Switching cost						X		
	User satisfaction						~~		v
	Safaty paods								л V
	Salety liebus								
	Social needs								A V
	Esteem needs								X
<u> </u>	Self-actualization needs								X

Table 9: Table summarizing technology adoption determinants and social networks adoption determinants identified in the literature

Chapter 2: METHODOLOGY

The aim of this dissertation is to answer the following research question: "How can CSN technology be adopted to support strategic scanning process?".

To do so we divided our research question into three sub-questions:

1- SQ1: What is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?

2- SQ2: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

3- SQ3: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

To answer these questions, we conducted a qualitative study which enables us to identify:

- 1- The existence of potential fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process.
- 2- Fifteen determinants that impact the pre-adoption and post-adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use.
- **3-** Four determinants that specifically impact the pre-adoption and/or post-adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process.

1. Sample

Our goal is to investigate determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process. In the context of our study, we are interested in addressing determinants of CSN technology in the whole adoption process: pre-adoption, adoption and post adoption (refer to table 3). Thus, we plan to conduct interviews in organizations that have implemented a CSN technology or are in the process of implementing one. The targeted sample includes profiles who we expect to have practices on CSN technology such as community managers,

marketing managers, innovation managers, product managers, business intelligence managers, project managers and commercial directors.

Moreover, knowing that our investigated technology -CSN technology- and our business process - strategic scanning process - could be implemented in any organization and are not related to a specific business sector, we have no constraints related to the business activity of the organization.

The table below illustrates the targeted sample:

Position	Operational	Manager	Director
Community manager	X/3		
Documentation	1		
Local development officer	1		
Product developer	1		
Archivist	1		
Marketing manager		X/1	
Innovation manager		X/2	
Product manager		X/2	
Business intelligence manager		X/11	
Project manager		X/2	
Digital strategy manager		1	
Information architect manager		1	
Commercial director			X/3
Technical director			1
Digital transformation director			1
Communication director			1
Performance director			1
Number of Interviews	7	20	7

X: illustrates the originally targeted profiles

Numbers in columns "operational", "manager" and "director" refer to actual number of interviewees for each profile.



2. Data collection

After constructing our sample, we contacted the targeted profiles. Unfortunately, we had to face classical difficulties that many researchers deal with when conducting interviews within organizations namely willingness and availability for academic research interviews. Thus, though we had precise profiles of people we expected to interview, we had to tolerate some methodological opportunism (Girin, 1989). This explains the disparity of our sample and

results in interviewing ten interviewees whose profiles are not originally targeted. Since our original aim is to investigate the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process rather than to dissect differences in practices on CSN technology between distinct profiles of interviewees, this methodological difficulty does not impact our study.

In our sample consisting of twenty-nine French organizations, we conduct thirty-four semistructured interviews with thirty-five interviewees (one interview is conducted with two managers) between October 2013 and January 2014. The interviews are mainly done as face to face meetings (20 interviews out of 34, or 59%) and to a lesser extent by phone/skype (14 interviews out of 34, or 41%) when interviewing people face-to-face was not possible for distance or disponibility constraints.

Interviewees can be split into three groups according to their attitude toward CSN technology:

- i. A first group of interviewees who work in organizations that have implemented a CSN technology and who report having practices on this CSN technology. Some of them specifically use CSN technology to support their strategic scanning process while others use it for other business processes. This group express the reasons behind their adoption and practices of CSN technology.
- ii. A second group of interviewees of interviewees who work in organizations that have implemented a CSN technology but who report having no practices on this CSN technology. This group specifically express the reasons why they have not adopted CSN technology.
- iii. A third group of interviewees who work in organizations that are in the process of implementing a CSN technology. This group does not yet have access to fully implemented CSN technology and interviewees express expectations and reserves toward the use of CSN technology in their organizations, to support strategic scanning process as well as to support other business processes.

The following table illustrates our sample and the conducted interviews:

Activity Activity Job title Lei	Interview Mode
O1 Online marketing consulting services 1 Business intelligence manager 0h3	h35 Skype
O2 Strategic monitoring services 1 Commercial director 0h3	h34 Face to face
O3 Desfacional Strategic management consulting 1 Business intelligence manager 0h2	h26 Face to face
O4 Scientific Strategic management consulting 1 Business intelligence manager 1h ⁴	h40 Face to face
O5 and Information technology consulting 1 Commercial director 0h4	h45 Skype
O6 Technical Information technology consulting 1 Innovation manager 1h1	h15 Face to face
O7 Services Applications software programming services 1 Product manager 0h4	h43 Face to face
O8 Applications software programming services 1 Technical director 1h2	h24 Face to face
O9 Applications software programming services 1 Commercial director 0h4	h40 Phone
O10 Applications software programming services 1 Digital strategy manager 00h	0h45 Phone
O11 Plastic Product 1 Business intelligence manager 1h2	h28 Face to face
O12 Transportation Equipment 1 Business intelligence manager 0h4	h47 Face to face
O13 Food 1 Digital transformation director 0h4	h49 Phone
O14 Manufacturing Military equipment 1 Business intelligence manager 0h?	h34 Face to face
O15 Industrial equipment 1 Business intelligence manager 0h5	h58 Face to face
O16 Electronics 1 Business intelligence manager 0h3	h34 Phone
O17 Thermostats manufacturing 1 Marketing manager 0h3	h32 Face to face
O18 University library 1 Documentation 0h4	h42 Face to face
019 Chamber of « métiers et artisanat » 1 Business intelligence manager 0h3	h38 Face to face
O20 Public Chamber of « métiers et artisanat » 1 Business intelligence manager 0h2	h20 Phone
O21 Administration Chamber of Commerce and Industry 1 Communication director 0h4	h42 Phone
O22 Town hall 1 Local development officer 1h1	h11 Face to face
O23a Telecom operator 1 Product developer 1h3	h39 Face to face
O23b Telecom operator 1 Information architect manager 0h5	h54 Face to face
O23c Information Telecom operator 1 Community manager 1h0	h03 Phone
O23d Telecom operator 1 Project manager 0h4	h47 Phone
O23e Telecom operator 1 Product manager 0h1	h19 Face to face
O23f Telecom operator 1 Business intelligence manager 0h3	h34 Phone
O24 Educational Professional School 2 Archivist 1h0	h08 Face to face
O25 Services Business school 1 Innovation manager 0h5	h50 Face to face
O26 Electric Power Generation, Transmission and 1 Project manager 0h5	h52 Face to face
O27 Utilities Electric Power Generation, Transmission and 1 Community manager 0h3	h35 Phone
O28 Transportation Rail Transportation 1 Community manager 0h ²	h35 Phone
O29 Construction Electrical services 1 Performance director 0h2	h24 Phone call

Table 11: Sample description and conducted interviews

3. Interview guide

We construct a semi-structured interview guide as a supporting tool during the interview. We first conduct two interviews in order to "test" and validate the interview guide. The latter proved useful and applicable with a reasonable average duration of forty-five minutes. The interview guide is developed based on the literature review and addressed three main themes,

namely CSN technology, Strategic Scanning Process and CSN technology to support Strategic Scanning Process.

The interview guide is also constructed based on "scenarios". To each of the interviewees, we ask questions adapted to his/her particular case. For example, to those who reported using a CSN technology, we ask questions about their practices as well as the reasons behind them. However, to those who reported not using a CSN technology, we ask questions about the reasons behind their decision.

Thus, though our semi-structured interview guide consists of forty-six open questions, every question is not systematically asked, according to the evolution of each interview and the attitude of the interviewees toward CSN technology adoption and practices.

As our objective is to identify the greatest possible number of determinants of CSN technology adoption, we ask interviewees about their practices as well as the practices of their colleagues in their business units.

Following, we present our interview guide that includes six sections. We explain the goal behind each section and detail the different scenario cases.

A - Introductory questions about the organization and the interviewee

We start our interview with an introductory section where we ask our interviewee to tell us about the organization business activity as well as his job.

These are the questions that we ask:

- 1. What is the main activity of the organization?
- 2. What is your job in the organization?

(The role of the interviewee within the organization)

B - Questions about collaboration between employees

We ask our interviewee about the collaboration between employees inside his organization. The goal of this section is to launch the conversation Our goal is to break the ice by discussing collaboration which is not a very delicate issue in the organization. But more importantly we were hoping that the interviewee would mention the CSN technology as a collaborative tool that is used inside the organization. If he/she does so, he/she will be helping us introducing the next section smoothly.

These are the questions that we ask:

- 3. Is collaborating with your colleagues important:
 - a. For your job? why?
 - b. Inside the organization? In your department? why?
- 4. What topics do you collaborate about with your colleagues?
- 5. How would you evaluate the degree of collaboration with your colleagues? Why?
- 6. What collaborative means/tools/platforms do you use in the organization?
- 7. How do you identify who does what in the organization?
- 8. Are you encouraged to collaborate with your colleagues? Why? And if yes, how?
- 9. Regarding collaboration, what are the main developments that you witnessed in the past few years in your organization?

C - Questions about the corporate social network (CSN technology)

Before asking if the CSN technology is used as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process, we need to learn if the organization have already implemented a CSN technology and what is it used for. Therefore, in this third section we focus on the practices on the CSN technology.

We start by introducing the CSN technology concept so we ask the interviewee to formulate his perception of what a CSN technology is. We then state our definition of a CSN technology to set the frame for the rest of the interview. Once we agree on the definition, we ask if the organization has a CSN technology. Depending whether the answer is yes or no, a set of questions is asked. Two scenarios are possible. If the organization has a CSN technology, we investigate to learn more whether it is used, for what purposes it is used or for what reasons it is not used. However, if the organization does not have a CSN technology, we ask about the reasons behind the absence of this tool and the interviewee's perception whether it would be useful to have one.

These are the questions that we ask:

10. How would you define a corporate social network (CSN technology)? <u>Corporate Social network (CSN technology) definition: "platforms that are bounded within a</u> <u>particular organization and allow employees to (1) construct semi-public profiles within the</u> <u>organizationally bounded system, (2) articulate lists of other employees with whom they are</u> <u>connected, and (3) view and traverse both their lists and those made by others within the</u> <u>organization" (Patroni et al., 2015, p.1).</u>

11. Do you have this kind of tools in your organization? Can you tell us about it?

If the answer is Yes then ask the questions 12 to 20 If the answer is No then ask the questions 21 to 23

In case the organization have a corporate social network (CSN technology)

- 12. Do you use it? For how long?
- 13. For what purposes do you use it?
- 14. How frequently do you use it?
- 15. Does using this corporate social network (CSN technology) help you accomplish your job tasks? If yes, how? If not, why?
- 16. Is this corporate social network (CSN technology) used by your colleagues?
- 17. Does using this corporate social network (CSN technology) facilitate the collaboration with your colleagues?
- 18. Do you think that this corporate social network (CSN technology) helps facilitate the collaboration among employees in your organization? on what topics? Why?

- 19. Does the management support and encourage the corporate social network (CSN technology) use (top management level, middle managers)? Why?
- 20. Is your organization starting a policy that consists of substituting emails by corporate social network (CSN technology) use? (like Atos that decided to replace emails by social network)

In case the organization does not have a corporate social network (CSN technology)

- 21. According to you, what are the reasons why your organization does not have a corporate social network (CSN technology)?
- 22. According to you, would it be useful to deploy an internal corporate social network (CSN technology) inside your organization? Why?
- 23. Do you know if your organization has a project of corporate social network (CSN technology) deployment? If yes, in what time frame?

D - Questions about strategic scanning process

Before asking if CSN technology is used as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process, we need to introduce the strategic scanning process. Therefore, in this fourth section we ask the interviewee to formulate his/her perception of what a strategic scanning process means. We then state our definition of strategic scanning process to set the frame for the rest of the interview. We also ask him/her if he/she performs such an activity and if he/she believes his/her organization does.

These are the questions that we ask:

24. What does the term "strategic scanning" mean to you?

<u>Strategic scanning definition:</u> "the acquisition and utilization of information about events, trends and the dynamics of the external environment, the knowledge of which would help managers to orient the course of their future actions" (Aguilar, 1967).

25. Do you personally perform a strategic scanning process?

26. Does your department or your organization perform a strategic scanning process?

E - Questions about using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process

Now that we pave the way to our main theme by introducing CSN technology and strategic scanning process concepts, we can start investigating whether CSN technology is used to support strategic scanning process.

We start this section by setting the frame of what does "using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process" mean. Our goal is to avoid any ambiguity that might lead the interviewee to believe that we are asking him about an e-reputation monitoring activity. Therefore, we ask the interviewee to formulate his/her perception of what difference he/she makes between "using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process" and "using CSN technology to monitor e-reputation". We then state our perception of "using CSN technology to monitor e-reputation" which is when the organization monitors its reputation on social networks; while "using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process" is when the organization uses the corporate social network (CSN technology) as a tool to support strategic scanning process. In order to make this point clearer, we illustrate the two concepts with examples. We then set the frame for the rest of the interview by specifying that we will be focusing on "using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process".

Thus, we ask the interviewee whether his/her organization uses CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. In case the answer is yes we ask to which phase(s) of the strategic scanning process CSN technology is used. We also ask if he/she finds it interesting to use CSN technology as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process.

On the other hand, if the answer is no, we ask about the reasons why the organization does not use CSN technology as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process. We also ask if it seems useful to him/her to use CSN technology as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process.

These are the questions that we ask:

27.What difference do you make between "using corporate social network (CSN technology) to monitor e-reputation" and "using corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process"?

Examples:

Using corporate social network (CSN technology) to monitor e-reputation: the organization monitors what is happening and what is said on one or many social networks.

Using corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process: the organization uses one or many CSN technology in order to collect, diffuse/share, store, comment/discuss, interpret, utilize and animate. The organization uses corporate social network (CSN technology) as a supporting tool to perform strategic scanning process.

28. We will now focus on "using corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process". Does your organization use corporate social network (CSN technology) to perform a strategic scanning?

> If the answer is Yes then ask the questions 29 to 39 If the answer is No then ask the questions 40 to 45

About using CSN technology to support strategic scanning process

- 29. What are the goals of using corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process?
- 30. How do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process?
- 31. Do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to COLLECT information? Do you think your colleagues do the same?
- 32.Do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to DIFFUSE/SHARE information? Do you think your colleagues do the same?

- 33.Do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to STORE information? Do you think your colleagues do the same?
- 34. Do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to COMMENT/DISUCSS information? Do you think your colleagues do the same?
- 35. Do you use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to ANIMATE the strategic scanning process? Do you think your colleagues do the same?
- 36. Is this information then INTERPRETED?
 - a. Using which method/tool?
 - b. Who does the information analysis? Are they the same individuals who collect the information?
 - c. How do they present their analysis?
 - d. What happens to these analysis? what are they useful for?
- 37. Finally, is the information UTILIZED?
 - a. Is this information helpful in taking decision? What kind of decision? Decisions made by whom? could you give us an example?
- 38. Is using corporate social network (CSN technology) to perform a strategic scanning process institutionalized inside your organization?
 - a. Is there an appointed person that is responsible for animating the strategic scanning process inside your organization? If yes, do you know who he/she is?
 - b. What is his/her mission?
 - c. If no, do you think it will be useful to appoint a person to be responsible for strategic scanning?
- 39. Finally, do you believe that using corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process is useful? Could you illustrate it with an example?

In case the organization does not use CSN technology to support strategic scanning process

40. Why do you think your organization does not use the corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process?

- 41. According to you, what are the obstacles/difficulties?
- 42. According to you, in what way using a corporate social network (CSN technology) to support strategic scanning process might be useful?

F - Questions about the interviewee

We end our interview by asking few questions about the interviewee job.

These are the questions that we ask:

- 43. What is the exact entitlement of your job?
- 44. For how long have you been working in this job?
- 45. Since when do you work for this organization?
- 46. Have you ever been trained to perform strategic scanning process?

4. Data coding and Data Analysis

As previously mentioned 59% of the interviews are conducted face to face. The remaining are held by phone/skype. The average duration of each interview is around 49mn (refer to table 11).

4.1 Unit of analysis: the "idea"

First, the interviews are recorded and fully transcripted. We then proceed to the choice of the analysis unit which is "to determine the unit of analysis in the field notes or media being analyzed. For example, a phrase, sentence, or paragraph of field notes may be the unit being considered. Similarly, one second or one minute of video or audio may be the unit for media.

On the other hand, the unit could be a particular event or topic of conversation." (Ratcliff, 2008, p.122). We choose the "idea" as our unit of analysis. Hence, we read each interview entirely and code the interviewee's answers based on the different "ideas" that are mentioned. For example, "In this platform, all the information have tags and can be searched for//(Collect), and we can also create alerts//(Diffuse), actually this platform is a complete information collection system (Collect)."

This choice is due to the fact that the interview guide is semi-structured and the questions serve only to launch the conversation and encourage interviewees to tell us about their practices on CSN technology. Interviewees do not stick to the asked question during the entire interview: some "ideas" related to practices on CSN technology, for example, are mentioned while answering questions about collaboration. Thus, in order to extract every piece of interesting information as systematically as possible, we focus on the "ideas" expressed by the interviewees.

4.2 Coding scheme

After choosing our data analysis unit we proceed to the process of coding the data. This starts by defining codes. This qualitative analysis is generally based on a coding scheme established to organize the collected data (Krippendorff, 2004). "Qualitative research books often speak of 'coding' field notes. This involves an abbreviation or word that describes a given unit." (Ratcliff, 2008, p.122). "To find a good code for a unit of data, one should ask 'What is this?' or 'What is happening?' during a video or in field notes. In contrast, the researcher is more likely to ask 'What's the idea being communicated?' to find codes in an interview" (Ratcliff, 2008, p.123).

We conduct a coding process founded on a coding scheme constructed based on the literature review and divide it into four main parts, that will be detailed in the following paragraph, namely: strategic scanning process, corporate social networks (CSN technology), technology adoption process and technology adoption determinants (refer to table 9).

I- Strategic scanning process

The first part of our coding scheme is based on the literature review of strategic scanning process. It includes codes that represent the phases of the strategic scanning process:

- 1. Collect: refers to the collection phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 2. Diffuse: refers to the diffusion/sharing phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 3. Store: refers to the storage phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 4. Discuss: refers to the discussion/comment phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 5. Analyze: refers to the analysis phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 6. Utilize: refers to the usage phase of the strategic scanning process.
- 7. Animate: refers to the animation phase of the strategic scanning process.

II- Corporate social networks (CSN technology)

The second part of our coding scheme is mainly based on the literature review of CSN technology. This part allows to categorize the use of CSN technology into two groups: (1) to support strategic scanning process and (2) to support other business processes. We designate a code for each group:

- 1. SSCSN (CSN technology for Strategic Scanning process): refers to the CSN technology when it is used to support strategic scanning process.
- 2. BPCSN (CSN technology for other Business Processes): refers to the CSN technology when it is used to support other business processes.

Based on the first part (strategic scanning process) and the second part (corporate social networks (CSN technology)) of our coding scheme, we create a "coding" consisting of a matrix combining SSCSN with Collect, Diffuse, Store, Discuss, Analyze, Utilize and Animate. This allows us to investigate the fit between CSN technology and each phase of the strategic scanning process.

III- Technology adoption process

The third part of our coding scheme is based on the literature review of technology adoption process. This part allows us to identify in which adoption phase each business unit is.

It includes three main themes:

- **1.** PRE (pre-adoption): refers to the phase where the CSN technology is being examined and the idea of adopting it is being considered.
- **2.** ADO (adoption): refers to the phase where the CSN technology is tested and the decision to implement it (or not) is made.
- **3.** POS (post-adoption): refers to the phase where practices and habits are developed on CSN technology. Hence in this phase, there will be continuation of use (or rejection) of the CSN technology.

IV- Technology adoption determinants

The fourth part of our coding scheme is based on the literature review of technology adoption determinants and social networks adoption determinants that we previously summarized in table 9.

Based on the third part (technology adoption process) and the fourth part (technology adoption determinants) of our coding scheme, we create a "coding" consisting of a matrix combining PRE, ADO, POS and the determinants summarized in table 9. This allows us to identify fifteen determinants that influence the pre- and post- adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use.

Finally, based on the second part (corporate social networks (CSN technology)) of our coding scheme that include two codes (SSCSN and BPCSN), we split the previously identified fifteen determinants into two groups:

- 1- Determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process.
- 2- Determinants of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes.

This allows us to identify four determinants that specifically influence the pre-adoption and/or the post-adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process.

4.3 Double coding

We choose to perform a rigorous double-coding process to guarantee better reliable results. "Team members can both code their own and others' data gathered in the field to cast a wider analytic net and provide a "reality check" for each other. For these types of collaborative ventures, intercoder agreement or interpretive convergence, the percentage at which different coders agree and remain consistent with their assignment of particular codes to particular data, is an important part of the process" (Saldana, 2009, p.27).

Each interview is so coded by two researchers independently. Then the two researchers compare their codes and a coding rate of consistency is calculated to assess the coding validity. This rate is defined by Rust and Cooil (1994) as the proportion of coinciding encodings between two coders.

Our calculated rate shows a consistent average of 72,8 %, which is higher than the minimum rate of 70 % recommended for this type of study (Nunnally & Barnstein, 1994).

4.4 Emerging subcategories

After coding our data, we find that all the ideas we identify during our analysis could be classified according to our previously defined coding scheme. Hence, we do not need to define additional codes. However, a closer look to our data reveals that under each code, our interviewees express different ideas that could refer to the same code.

This observation suggests that "codes can and should be refined" (Ratcliff, 2008, p.123). As existing codes "are filled out with additional examples from ongoing data collection and analysis, definitions – as well as codes and categories – may be revised and thus be more precise and more clearly represent the data" (Ratcliff, 2008, p.124).

In our study, we decide to deepen our understanding of each of the codes addressed, by further analyzing collected data from our interviews. Consequently, we find that number of these codes could be subdivided into several subcategories. For example, under the Security code we identify six subcategories: hacking risks, access management, confidentiality, information leaks, loss of control over information and espionage. Such subcategories provide more details about the standard category. "They reveal categories within categories. As a result, they provide greater precision in the analysis." (Ratcliff, 2008, p.124)

4.5 Study unit: the "business unit"

It is noteworthy that we choose the organization's "business unit" as the study unit. Thus, when analyzing data, we consider all the interviews that are conducted inside the same business unit as one interview. This is the case of the organization O23 in which we conduct six interviews within the same business unit. For our data analysis, we consider these interviews as one and labeled them O23a, O23b, O23c, O23d, O23e, O23f (refer to table 11).

Chapter 3: RESULTS

In this chapter, we detail the results of our content analysis. Our findings are organized into three sections, each dedicated to answer one of our three sub-questions:

1-SQ1: What is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?

In this first section, we investigate what fit exists between CSN technology and each of the strategic scanning process' phases. We point out the existence of a potential fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process. In order to deepen our understanding, we investigate the reasons that might lay behind the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. Therefore, we investigate the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process. However, before investigating the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process, we need to address the determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use. This leads us to our second sub-question:

2- SQ2: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?

In this section, we identify the determinants that influence the pre-adoption and post-adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. We compare the list of determinants identified in the empirical study with those reviewed in the literature (refer to table 9) and emphasize on newly identified determinants in our findings; and point out, for each determinant, the adoption process phase(s) it impacts. Hence, we deduce new mappings between determinants of CSN adoption and the adoption process phases (pre-adoption and post-adoption). Now that we identified determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use), we proceed to our third sub-question:

3- SQ3: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

In this last section, we specifically investigate the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process. Thus, we split the determinants identified in the previous section into two categories: determinants influencing CSN technology pre-adoption and post-adoption 1) to support strategic scanning process and 2) to support other business processes. We then compare these two categories of determinants and conclude those specifically influencing the pre-adoption and post-adoption of CSN technology to support a strategic scanning process.

Sample sorting

As we explained in the methodology chapter, our goal is to target organizations who have a CSN technology or is in the process of implementing such platforms. Thus, we specifically ask, when we contact potential interviewee to schedule an interview, if their organizations have a CSN technology or are in the process of implementing one.

We decide to interview only those whose answer to this question is affirmative. However, we were surprised to learn during some interviews that to some people, what they thought was CSN technology is in fact a classic information technology tool (such as intranet).

Therefore, a first observation indicates that, within our sample of twenty-nine French organizations, eight of them do not have a CSN technology nor do they intend to deploy one. These organizations are excluded from our analysis.

In our sample, only one organization is found in the phase of adopting a CSN technology and thus could not be included in our analysis.

Interestingly, we identify nine organizations in the pre-adoption phase and eleven in the postadoption phase of a CSN technology.

Hence, our findings will be exclusively focused on the pre-adoption and the post-adoption of a CSN technology. We base our following analysis on these twenty organizations.

Organizations	No CSN	Pre-adoption	Adoption	Post-adoption
01		Х		
02	Х			
03				Х
O4				Х
05	Х			
06		Х		
O7				Х
O8	Х			
09				Х
O10		Х		
011			Х	
O12				Х
O13		Х		
O14	Х			
015		Х		

The table below illustrates our sample repartition among CSN technology adoption phases.

016	Х			
017	Х			
O18				Х
019	Х			
O20				Х
O21				Х
O22				Х
O23				Х
O24				Х
O25		Х		
O26		Х		
O27		Х		
O28		Х		
O29	Х			
	8	9	1	11

Table 12: Distribution of organizations with respect to the adoption process phases

1. Addressing the potential fit between CSN technology and Strategic Scanning process

As described in chapter one (theoretical framework), the strategic scanning process involves numerous phases. In this section, we aim at investigating the existence of potential fit between CSN technology and each of the strategic scanning process' phases. In other words, we report what CSN enables (or not) to do for each phase of the strategic scanning process. This will help us answer our first sub-question: What is the fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?

Collect

Some of our interviewees acknowledge that CSN technology enables **collecting information:** "*I*, *personally find it really suitable to collect information*", "Yammer is a good tool for collecting information and knowledge creation since it is very easy to use". To some of our interviewees, CSN technology replaces other strategic scanning supporting tools traditionally use: "In our field of expertise which is strategic scanning, social networks are eventually used to perform strategic scanning activity /.../ and they replaced other tools that were used few years ago and that consisted on subscribing to RSS feeds". They integrated these tools in their strategic scanning process "which became our supporting tool to daily perform strategic scanning activity".

While some highlight that CSN technology is a valuable **source of information**: "*as for the strategic scanning activity, we use it as a source of information*"; others assert that CSN technology enables to **centralize all collected information from many sources**: "*in addition, with Jamespot, we are capable to connect with other strategic scanning tools. We can connect it to Kb Crawl, Sindup, we can also connect it to Digimind and Ami software*".

Our interviewees explain that CSN technology allows to monitor specific topics: "/.../ *it* consists of using social networks to monitor some specific topics such as innovation" as well as to identify sources to follow: "we identify sources – on daily basis – who publish information that is relevant to our strategic scanning topics". These interviewees declare that CSN technology allows to monitor competitors: "/.../ and we encourage people to publish

reports of their participation in conferences so we can collect our competitors' presentations in these conferences", "the evolution of strategic scanning business is that... the emergence of social networks have increased the amount of information which kind of forced us to use these platforms. And thus we nowadays rely on these tools to monitor our competitors' activity". They add that CSN technology allows to **monitor consumers' behaviors**: "Yes of course, in order to understand the importance of our competitors' offers, we need to be informed about the consumer behavior".

On the other hand, some interviewees state that CSN technology is not adequate to collect information for their strategic scanning activity: "it is not useful to me because there is no.... I can't find interesting information... I do not use it for strategic scanning activity". According to them, this is either because CSN technology does not provide interesting information: "it is usually noise, it is not useful to me", "I do not use Plazza, I have never found any interesting information", "what I find on Yammer is generally things that I already found elsewhere", "there is always an article that tells us things /.../ but concretely nothing we do not already know. We do not uncover anything new"; or because CSN technology does not highlight interesting information within the huge amount of published information which makes it very hard to make sense out of them: "we access a huge amount of information that we fail to process"; or also because information's publishing on CSN technology is instantaneous thus CSN technology does not allow long lasting information: "You see; it is really instantaneous. It is not interesting because what I do is a more specific strategic scanning. I am not interested in catching the scoop as long as it is not analyzed", "I will not use it for strategic scanning since it is instantaneous and there is no analysis of the information"; and the information might be lost: "If a salesman publishes 'the offer is won for that amount of euros' who will be able to catch this information on time?"

Interviewees also express that CSN technology does not offer reliable information, thus the information published on these platforms cannot be trusted: "In fact, we experience this with social networks. The difficulty is to figure out if the information we are reading is authentic, is plausible or not", "the hardest thing is to determine truthfulness"; and it takes a lot of time to collect: "I tried to use it, but at the end I dropped it because it took me a huge amount of time comparing to the result that I get out of it", "I think that there are people who use it, probably because they have nothing else to do but no… check this: if I type Livebox on Plazza for example, I get 160 documents...(sigh)", "I think that Digimind takes me one

hour per day to collect information. Now if I have to check 24h of posts of a big number of salesman, I would not be able to do anything else."

Diffuse/Share

Some of our interviewees consider that CSN technology has very advantageous features that encourage them to diffuse information on these platforms.

First, CSN technology enables to access information: "this is something that I share on Spice. And I am not the only one... others also share photos for example, photos of a competitor's stall that might be interesting, they diffuse this information via Spice, because it allows them to quickly share what happened without even knowing who in the organization will be using this information. And that is a part of strategic scanning", "It helps me share stuff that I would normally not share by mail", "there are some obstacles to sharing by mail behavior. One would not send an email every two days about something that might not be interesting to the person. One would not want to bother people by sending them many emails containing photos taken at Castorama", "For example, McKinsey published a study about social networks: how many social networks are in USA? What are the trends? There it is, I can find it published here with a white book attached. Our competitor YoolinkPro have developed a new system, one of our salesman found it and published it. So in sum, we have sensors: every employee in this organization knows that if he finds something interesting he should publish it! This allows us to perform an active strategic scanning activity of our domain", "I will give a simple example. We have created a community concerning a new business activity that we called 'direct-to-consumer'. Our new strategy is to sell our products to the consumers. So far our commercial strategy was to sell to clients such as Carrefour, Auchan, Walmart... which are not the consumers of our products. We decided that we want to start selling directly to consumers... deliver to consumers, which categorically changes our ways of selling, of marketing and distributing our products. So we realized that we need to gain more experience about that issue, we need to make sure that this new way of marketing is really interesting to the market, we need to learn about the numbers, the statistics, we need to find out what are the best practices that our competitors or any other important organizations use that we could benchmark. So we created a community and we invited many of our business managers and marketing managers to join it, and we decided to
make this community an open community since we will not be exchanging any confidential information. On the other hand, the more business managers will join this community, the more we will collect information and the more we will develop our competency. So we created this community where anyone can share any interesting information that he finds whether it is a link, a document, a PowerPoint, a video, any kind of information... will be available to all members."

Second, CSN technology enables to easily share any kind of information: "it makes diffusing the information easier", "we can share files... If someone wants to share an information and attach a file to it... it could be a photo taken with his cellphone: he shares it on Yammer", "we have a very handy tool: whenever you are surfing on the net, reading an article on Le Monde, on a blog, on your competitor website... if you find anything interesting, you just click on this bar and it will automatically generate an article that contains all the information of the web page that you are surfing. And this is very powerful, it makes the curation available to everyone".

Third, CSN technology enables to instantaneously access information: "there is also information sharing... each employee, anywhere on the planet, can immediately access the information. This is very very important for our organization", "/.../ and sharing a particular information on the corporate social network in order to make it available to employees asap".

In addition, some of the interviewees claim that some kind of information cannot be published on a wide range: "we target who will receive the information". They report that CSN technology enables **targeted diffusion by creating communities and groups**: "/.../we have opened communities that anyone can join and then we have closed communities that you can join only if you are invited to... this helps maintaining some confidentiality about the exchanged content. And we have many opened communities that were created to gather information about trending", "I have my tab 'strategic scanning' and I publish here. With what we do today... we killed the blog... when I find an interesting information on Digimind I share it... we have a group 'France competitors and Market' where we share information, we want to make it accessible by a maximum number of persons", as well as by **choosing receiver's profiles**: "It is a particularly valuable information. We found it, now we share it with employees according to their profiles. Because we should not forget that the point is to

have different types of profiles on the corporate social network... so we can share a specific information with specific profiles".

On the other hand, some of the interviewees express being opposed to diffuse strategic scanning information on CSN technology. According to them, CSN technology is not adequate to share strategic information: "this information is too strategic to be shared", "at the end, we cannot make the result of our studies available to everyone", "Of course we have the possibility to share information but we cannot share everything. We are dealing with strategic information", "Hmmm... no, because the diffusion of information is controlled, at least on our level, the strategic level. We do not share everything because Spice is very opened /.../ we do not master the confidentiality issue"; and so **publishing** this information on CSN technology raises confidentiality issues: "The issue is always the confidentiality /.../ strategic scanning is a very confidential field where we are very careful /.../ The definition of a social network by default... with the internet, one has the impression to lose the information, and that, I think is the hardest issue with social networks". It also raises information control issues: "there is always the risk that the information ends up somewhere where it is not supposed to be", "once it is published, there is no telling where it will end up", "It is because... when we publish, we never know where the information goes /.../ we do not control networking".

Store

Even though interviewees appreciate that CSN technology enables **searching and attaching functionalities**: "*in addition we can index the published content with tags so we can later on find the information using the search function*", "We can also attach documents to an *information which is interesting: it is very useful to have a supporting document attached to the information*"; they assert that CSN technology is **not designed to serve as databases**: "*it is not a database, if that is your question*", "No… not on Yammer. It is not… to me it is a database and it cannot become one, even if we use it to share files."

Comment/Discuss

Some interviewees report that CSN technology enables to interact with published information: "People will interact around the collected information", "if the information is interesting to them, they will comment it", "Again, everyone can participate, everyone can annotate, everyone can collaborate, etc.". They assert the importance of interacting around information in its analysis: "well it is different with Yammer... It will create interactions: can you precise more? can you explain? what did that mean? Would it mean that...? I heard that... Can you confirm that? etc. These are interactions, which is cool like: I heard that.... Really? We can immediately react, enrich and get to have something that is pre-analyzed. While the classic way is to have designated employees writing reports or filling structured predefined forms with limited number of words, some check points etc. With this method, we will never be able to reach the same degree of discussion", "this allows us to comment the information. So if it is a document, you can update it and comment it", "exchanges between employees, especially in communities of practices or in groups: this is very useful. We can have instant access; we can exchange information with others directly through the instant discussion module. This is quicker than exchanging emails". CSN technology enables to create collective intelligence: "so it is a collaborative dimension that allows us to share information and then be able to create collective intelligence out of it. It is a little bit hard to define this concept but this is globally the emulation of collecting information".

More precisely, some interviewees insist on the fact that CSN technology enables to rate the content: "the most used features are commenting and rating. The rating is very important, since we do not have a knowledge management system, a knowledge base, a documents base... So rating is very important, when you join a community... if you are new to the community, if you are assigned to a certain project like 'direct-to-consumer' and you decide to join the community. You will already find around 500 published documents; you will not read them all! You will just read the best rated ones... the system will show all the five stars' documents... that will help you filter the best rated by the community members", "we have buttons, social actions that in addition to 'Like' we have 'useful to my business activity' or 'useful to my strategic scanning activity' or 'useful to...' etc. So people put '+1' as if they clicked 'Like' and this helps other users... it is a very nice feature", "this also allows them to evaluate the information, there is a rating system, you know with stars like on Tripadvisor

where you can give your feedback for a restaurant that you tried: whether you liked it or not."

But, on the other hand, some interviewees assert that CSN technology does not encourage to comment on shared information: "It does not seem that the commenting feature is used... I don't see a lot of comments", "Of course, people can enrich the discussion with comments, but it rarely happens. People are more information consumers", "It seems that every time I share something on the corporate social network, or even when I ask questions people read but do not react.", "I try to make people react because this is what is interesting to us. But it is not working so far". This could be explained by the fact that they don't find it useful: "People can comment if they want to, but they usually don't", "maybe they do not see the added value of commenting the information", "they do not interact on the corporate social network. They are willing to discuss issues on the phone but not on the corporate social network. People read but do not react."

Some interviewees also explain that CSN technology is not adequate **to discuss strategic information**: "there is no problem as long as it is about trends but when it comes to strategic level, an internal development plan, it becomes very complicated", "when it comes to an offer evolution... if we have a PowerPoint that is shared about trends, people comment 'how can we apply this offer?' and someone answers 'well we should take this offer and change this and that', I think that at this level, people will send emails or discuss the issue over the phone ..."

While others focus on the fact that CSN technology does not **protect ideas**: "*I think that there is always the idea of keeping the idea protected /…/ If someone published 'about your analysis, I think we can work something out of it: do you think that we can develop that offer?*' … If this is on Spice, so it is opened to everyone. No one will ever do that, I guess. On the contrary they will call the person and say 'listen I have an idea, what do you think?' and they will discuss it. But they will not share the idea that might be re-used internally."

Some interviewees also mention the influence of French culture: "I think that many French organizations will not like that; maybe because we are in France, and after all, we should admit that we avoid sharing information."

Interviewees also express some concerns about commenting information on CSN technology. According to some of them CSN technology lacks **governance structure**: the main difficulty is **how to let employees interact on these platforms**: *"we should be very careful, because* some organizations risked their lives by reacting on social networks. A well-known example is the Toyota scandal, when many clients criticized one of the organization's cars and an employee replied by saying that 'the car is fine' ... the problem was that he commented using his personal profile and did not present himself as an employee of Toyota. And of course social networks are not dump, people started wondering why is he defending that hard the organization and they figured out that he works at Toyota. That made a big mess and turned into a scandal resulting in the Toyota shares' value in stock market dramatically falling /.../ This became a case study that was analyzed and lead to 'we definitely should be present on social networks but in an organized way'. We are now training our managers /.../ of course an employee has the right to interact on social networks but he should be aware that being an employee of this organization, the fact that he reacts about an issue, he engages the organization in the discussion. People are not usually aware of that, so we are brainstorming to figure out a way of how we should do it. We should be present and interact but the question is how? /.../ so today we advise our employees not to react on any social network that discusses the organization, we have experts, we have teams whose job is to do that."

Besides, some interviewees question their legitimacy to express themselves on CSN technology: "Actually I react but only with my personal accounts... I don't feel that I have the legitimacy to react in the name of the organization... and I don't think I can express my organization point of view through my personal account, I don't think we have the right to do that anyway", "I don't interact on external corporate social networks, because you only need to ask or say one thing like 'I am interested in connected glasses' and there you go, this will travel around the world and at the end you it will become 'his organization is working on a new connected glasses project' simply because you tried to ask someone about the subject."

Some interviewees add that CSN technology doesn't **highlight important comments.** This makes it **very hard to catch interesting comments since they are drowned into the massive amount of comments**: *"but usually the interesting comment is lost among 'Wow! Great! You are the best man!' (sigh)."*

Analyze

Interviewees explain that CSN are not used to analyze information: "honestly I am not sure that we can analyze the information on the corporate social network", "I am not sure that there is someone responsible of that internally". According to them, CSN technology is not adequate to analyze information since these platforms do not offer analyzing functionalities: "It does not seem like there are many analyzing functionalities on social networks."

Utilize

Interviewees assert that **they use the information collected on CSN technology**: "yes I use the information, it could enrich a future ticket for example". They report that CSN technology helps to **take decisions** based on the collected information: "depends on the subject, we take actions (or not), or we include the information for future actions", "Inside our organization, we feel that our decisions are well thought over because we had a lot of information about the issue", "Most of the time, people from different entities will rely of these communities to take some decisions."

They mention that CSN technology can enable the **evolution of some products** based on the collected information: "or simply take information into consideration, like crowdsourcing, to enrich our product", "Yesterday, I came across a post about an organization that made a material that fits the foot on 3D printers. I analyzed it and deduced some interesting ideas that I can adapt and use", "and suggest ideas... and shake the classic interior environment of the organization that tends to make offers, responds to projects and forgets to look at its environment. So the point is to identify some ideas, adapt and reuse them inside our organization and see the reaction it makes."

They also explain that CSN technology can enable to **foresee the future of products and get inspired to develop new products** based on the collected information: "*This gives me an idea about the existing interfaces, the trending interfaces and the new trends of designs which inspires me... gives me an idea about what will be considered esthetic in the future*", "*about corporate social network, we can see signals and trends, we see things getting into shape, but in a certain way, relying on things that already exist*", "I can say that: in the lab, 80% of the ideas that I have in boxes and prototypes are from corporate social network", "I will give you an example, one day, our marketing manager in Romania who noticed an important decrease in the number of his young customers (under 35 years old), started investigated the reason. He found out a new trend among young consumers and figured out a solution by adapting the product. He then published, in the community, a study including the new trend that he discovered along with the solution he found. And now, we sell in France the same adapted product... later on our marketing manager in Argentina found out, thanks to the study published by our marketing manager in Romania, that he was also loosing a part of his young customers. So he checked if the solution published by the marketing manager of Romania could be suitable to his problem. And it worked! /.../ so by giving people access to some information at some times, they get aware of the existence of new trends and that helped them in taking some decisions."

Some interviewees mention that CSN technology can enable to **develop new marketing and** sales strategies based on the collected information: "we have something that is changing which is our marketing strategy, more precisely the e-commerce. Today ventre-privee.com launched a new website 'Miam Miam', which is a food website. This is very different from the... originally vente-privee.com is an outlet that sold stocks of clothes that were not sold by brands... and today they decide to start selling food. In USA, Amazon has launched AmazonFresh and they sell... you can find yogurt, meat etc. So there is an interesting revolution in food marketing strategies. And most of our business managers, who manage our departments in different countries, have no idea of this new marketing strategy and are not aware of the existence of these trends. And if we look at the sales projections, we realize that it is drastic... this shift from the traditional sales strategies to the electronic sales strategies. So we created a community that we called 'e-commerce', and we invited almost all the business managers... in this community people exchange information about e-commerce they collaborate, they collect information and publish it."

Animate

Some of our interviewees claim that CSN technology can enable **discussions when there are designated employees that animate the communities**: *"we have designated employees... we have four animators whose responsibility is to animate the communities. It is an* investment, four animators", "he is responsible of animating the communities /.../ he spends his time monitoring what happens in the world, suggesting and giving information to communities", "/.../ and he is on every single tool. He always publishes, he is active on many communities, he helps establishing connections etc.", "he should make sure that discussions are created. So at first he should animate the debate, by publishing content, identifying and gathering people and then let them debate /.../ you launch the conversation, you animate it in case it dies but normally you should not be the one who talks all the time", "the animation is structured around the collaborative network of the organization, by designated animators who send us feedbacks about our activity". They assert the important role that animators play "/.../ it relies on few people. If we remove them, it dies right away", "in fact the answer should be the animation happens naturally but it is not true! /.../ when we launched the corporate social network, and we still do it today... we support people who create communities on how to animate these communities /.../ we should help people, especially the volunteers who wants to share information and who see a professional profit from sharing information, we should give them the success keys of how to animate communities", "it depends on the enterprise culture I think. In some organizations, sharing, exchanging information or reacting to information is not an issue /.../ I think that it is a good thing to have an animator because it will help people to be engaged, to feel safe, to see that there is someone who takes the lead, who encourages them to exchange, discuss etc."

Strategic scanning process	CSN technology may enable (fit)	CSN technology may not enable (misfit)
Collect	 to collect information to have a valuable source of information to centralize collected information from many sources to monitor specific topics to identify sources to follow to monitor competitors to monitor consumers' behaviors 	 to collect information for strategic scanning activity to find interesting information to highlight interesting information within the huge amount of published information to retain long lasting information: information's publishing on CSN is instantaneous to offer reliable information
Diffuse/Share	 to (instantaneously) access information to easily share any kind of information to target information diffusion by creating communities and groups as well as by choosing receiver's profiles 	 to share strategic information: CSN raises confidentiality and information control issues
Store	- to provide search and attach functionalities	 to be used as databases: CSN are not designed to serve as databases
Comment/Discuss	 to interact with published information to create collective intelligence to rate (evaluate) contents 	 to encourage comments on shared information: CSN does not encourage to comment on shared information to discuss strategic information to protect ideas to have governance structure: how to let employees interact on these platforms to highlight important comments: it is very hard to catch interesting comments since they are drowned into the massive amount of comments
Analyze		to analyze informationto offer analyzing functionalities
Utilize	 to take decisions to evolve products to foresee the future of products to get inspired to develop new products to develop new marketing and sales strategies 	
Animate	- to animate discussions	

 Table 13: Fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process

Summarizing our data in the table above shows that for each phase of the strategic scanning process, interviewees report fits but also misfits between CSN technology and strategic scanning process. Based on this observation and in order to deepen our understanding, we then attempt to investigate the reasons that might lay behind the adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. In other words, we will address the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

However, in order to understand the reasons behind practices on CSN technology for a specific business process, that is strategic scanning process, we need to understand the reasons behind practices on CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. In other words, before being able to investigate the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process, we need to address the determinants of CSN technology adoption technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use.

2. Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use

Analyzing the data collected exclusively from the selected twenty organizations (nine in the pre-adoption phase and eleven in the post-adoption phase) results in the identification of a list of fifteen determinants that can influence the pre-adoption and the post-adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. The table 14 illustrates our findings with respect to the literature.

Comparing our findings to the determinants reported in the literature

We now perform a comparison between our results and previously reported literature (refer to table 9) for determinants influencing the pre-adoption and the post-adoption of CSN technology.

For each identified determinant, we report our findings with respect to the pre-adoption and the post-adoption phases in the table below.

		Determinants identified in the literature			Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use identified in our interviews		
Categories	Code	Determinants	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	
	I01	Relative advantage	X	Х	5	5	
Innovation	I04	Compatibility	X	Х	1	2	
characteristics	I07	Security	X	Х	8	7	
	I13	Business process re- engineering		X	1	3	
	O04	Organization readiness	X		3		
Organizational	O19	Image		Х	2	-	
characteristics	O23	Managerial obstruction	X	Х		3	
	O27	Information sharing culture			4		
Environmental characteristics	E05	Partners support	Х		-	1	
	A01	Perceived usefulness		Х	9	11	
	A02	Perceived ease of use		Х		4	
User acceptance	A05	Attitude towards use		Х	7	9	
characteristics	A10	Perceived playfulness		X	3	3	
	A12	User training		X		1	
	A17	User age		X	4	4	
Total					9	11	
* Numbers in the use identified in or * Cells highlighted	column o ur intervi d in blue	entitled "Determinants of CSN t ews" illustrate the number of bus illustrate differences with the lite	echnology adopt iness units in wh rature.	ion independent iich the interviev	ly of its manag wee(s) report eac	erial context of ch determinant.	

* Numbers in cells highlighted in grey refer to the total number of business units interviewed in each phase.

 Table 14: Comparison between determinants identified in our findings and the literature

By closely monitoring the fifteen determinants of CSN technology adoption we identify:

- Seven determinants that are already identified in the literature and that are classified in the same adoption phases: Relative advantage, Compatibility, Security, Organization readiness, Managerial obstruction, Perceived ease of use, and User training).
- Eight determinants that are already identified in the literature but classified in different adoption phases: Business process re-engineering, Image, Information

sharing culture, Perceived usefulness, Attitude towards use, Perceived playfulness, User age and Partners support.

a- Five determinants identified in the literature as specific to the post-adoption, appear to influence both the pre- and the post- adoption in our empirical study:
 Business process re-engineering, Perceived usefulness, Attitude towards use, Perceived playfulness and User age.

One determinant, namely Image, identified in the literature as specific to the postadoption appear in our empirical study as specific to the pre-adoption.

One determinant, namely Information sharing culture, identified in the literature as specific to the adoption appear in our empirical study as specific to the preadoption phase.

b- One determinant identified in the literature as specific to the pre-adoption appears to specifically influence the post-adoption in our empirical study: Partners support.

A better understanding of security determinant

Interestingly, our results also provide further understanding of the 'Security' determinant previously identified in the literature.

Security

In the literature, 'Security' determinant refers to "*the subjective probability with which users believe their sensitive information (business or private) will not be viewed, stored, and manipulated during work sessions by unauthorized parties in a manner consistent with their confident expectations*" (Luo et al., 2010, p.165). It is classified (refer to table 9) as a determinant that influences the pre-adoption and the post-adoption phases (Hameed et al., 2012).

Our findings reveal that Security can be subdivided into two dimensions: Technology Security and Information Security.

Technology Security is related to the protection mechanisms against perceived technical threats. It can influence both the pre-adoption and the post-adoption phases of a CSN technology:

- It is a determinant that can influence the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology when the technology is perceived as not safe and easy to **hack**: *"in the context of 'digital networks security'. Who can guarantee today that a digital network, even the one that belongs to an important organization that invests in protecting its networks will never be hacked? This is then an obstacle."*
- It is a determinant that can influence the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology when **access management** is an issue: "our organization has different affiliates... sometimes we lack a good understanding of rights and access management /.../ for example we cannot allow engineers to have access to medical files."

Information Security is related to the protection of organizational information from the perceived threats while using the technology: confidentiality, information leaks, loss of control over information and espionage. In fact, some interviewees report information security concerns as they point: *'Here, we are dealing with an information that becomes even more valuable: this is why these networks should be secured..."*. They state not trusting the tools they use, *"for information sharing, I do not really have tools that seem to be highly secured or suitable, and I believe that we all use tools that do not secure or protect the whole information flow."*

Information Security can influence both the pre-adoption and the post-adoption phases:

• It is a determinant that can influence the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology when it raises **confidentiality** issues: "the complete lack of confidentiality of the corporate social networks' providers, that are Microsoft and other, actually makes this a question and then... we have therefore put in place a tool whose level of security we believe is consistent with the type of documents that we do not wish to put within the reach of a wider audience", "we often use... I believe this may not be the best way to work as we leave behind and store numerous information in this tool. Therefore, this tool that facilitates today's information exchange and sharing - which I believe is extensively used by me as well as by others -, well... this allows us to work remotely, but it may not be indeed the smartest way to work, as for confidentiality issues, well,

here is what I believe... this is a platform in which we leave a part of our data and information /.../ we talk about tools and confidentiality, but I do not believe that they are really suitable". In addition, some interviewees assert being opposed to sharing what they consider as sensitive information on CSN technology: "it clearly must not be related to a subject that is a bit critical /.../ we cannot put our research at the disposal of everyone", "In R&D, it won't be shared on corporate social network, as this subject is more critical than turnover or prices". Others mention another obstacle which is confidentiality clauses: "on the group level, there are clauses of confidentiality /.../ In fact, certain information cannot be disclosed as they represent confidential and regulated information."

• It is a determinant that can influence the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology when **information leaks** is pointed out as part of the security concerns: "(the organization) *is very cautious when it comes to its data opening. It protects itself. If you examine online problematic, you notice that it is not simple. If you are hosted by an organization in US territories, you are subject to the US law and you almost lose your data. You lose control over your data", "I believe that one of the reasons, in my opinion, behind the abstention from putting in place a corporate social network is the fear of information leaks". To some interviewees sharing information using CSN technology can be dangerous, especially if critical information goes to a competitor: "this is dangerous because... you cannot then, obtain a patent if it is disclosed. Moreover, if a competitor receives the slightest leak, it is a competitor that will overpower you."*

It also influences the post-adoption phase when **loss of control over information** is an issue : "Therefore, it is true that it limits the use of this tool, perhaps because we do not really know how to protect the information /.../ or because the information slips out of our hands", " we never know where information goes /.../ we have no control over networking", "we do not know, even us, in the private sector, where information goes and when we can retrieve it", "fear /..../ of loss of control, the possible loss of control over information."

Finally it also influences the post-adoption phase when concerns for potential **espionage** are raised: "we fear espionage... what can happen is, in fact, if we share a lot, you have all these interns, alternates, all those individuals in limited duration

contracts, who may leave the enterprise and start work for our competitors. So far, we have not been too rigorous but two years ago, because we found sensitive information in Iran /.../ we realize that espionage is everywhere without exceptions. One should have no illusions. This is now part of the business, so how to limit this". Therefore, the top management can sometimes be extremely careful about information sharing on corporate social networks: "we did not want to because... Actually, the top management did not want, as they feared that certain people could manage to get out of the enterprise with the printed document."

Our results show that, in accordance with the literature, Security is indeed a determinant that can influence both the pre-adoption and the post-adoption phases. Importantly they permit to propose a subdivision of the Security determinant into two dimensions:

- Technology Security that is related to the protection mechanisms against perceived technical threats.
- Information Security that is related to the protection of organizational information from the perceived threats while using the technology.

Committy	Dimensions				
Security	Technology security	Information security			
- Hacking risk	Х				
- Access management	Х				
- Confidentiality		Х			
- Information leaks		Х			
- Loss of control over information		Х			
- Espionage		Х			

Table 15: Dimensions of security determinant

2.1 New mapping between determinants of CSN technology adoption and the adoption process phases: the pre-adoption phase

In the following, we start by addressing the seven determinants that our study suggests are influencing the pre-adoption of CSN technology in contrast with previously reported literature.

			Determinar in the li	nts identified terature	Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use identified in our interviews		
Categories	Code	Determinants	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	
Innovation characteristics	I13	Business process re-engineering		Х	1	3	
Organizational	019	Image		Х	2	-	
characteristics	O27	Information sharing culture			4		
	A01	Perceived usefulness		Х	9	11	
User acceptance	A05	Attitude towards use		Х	7	9	
characteristics	A10	Perceived playfulness		Х	3	3	
	A17	User age		Х	4	4	
* Numbers in the use identified in ou * Cells highlighted	column er ir interviev	ntitled "Determinants of CSN techno ws" illustrate the number of business instrate differences with the literature	ology adoption units in which	independently the interviewed	of its manager e(s) report each	rial context of determinant.	

Table 16: Comparison between determinants identified in our findings and the literature

Business process re-engineering

Business process re-engineering is described as "the fundamental rethinking and radical design of business processes to achieve dramatic improvement in critical, contemporary measures of performance such as cost, quality, service and speed" (Hammer & Champy, 1993, p.35). According to the literature, Business process re-engineering influences the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

In line with the literature, some of the interviewees (three out of eleven, refer to table 16) report that Business process re-engineering is a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology. They explain the need for **structuring**: "even though using a CSN is simply based on collaboration, this does not exclude the need for structuring". They also report the need for a structured way to support CSN technology functioning: "it is interesting to have someone who masters and easily manages corporate social network, someone who thus can communicate about it, and maybe start a debate and somehow

animate it. After all, it would be similar, I believe this is something that we should work on: how the departments support and supply this person with information?"

However, our results also identify Business process re-engineering as a determinant that can influence the pre-adoption phase. One manager (refer to table 16) suggests that **restructuring** could be required for the pre-adoption of a CSN technology: "CSN might be an outcome of restructuring work that should be conducted upstream. And this could later lead to putting in place a CSN. But I believe that a restructuring should be done first."

<u>Image</u>

Image is defined as "the degree to which use of an innovation is perceived to enhance one's *image or status in one's social system*" (Luo & al., 2010, p. 163). According to the literature, Image influences the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

While our results do not identify Image as a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase they indicate that it can influence the pre-adoption phase (refer to table 16).

Few of the interviewees (two out of nine, refer to table 16) report that image is a potential determinant that influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

According to them **organizations seek to constantly control their external image**. This is why they highlight the importance of laying down communication policies: "if we go for social networks, what is the image we want to reflect on social networks /.../ a communication policy is a must", "what an enterprise seeks is mastering first its... and especially on the web, it is all about mastering its image-the way the outside world sees it". This is how they explain the importance of **managing visibility of the information**: "not all the discussions should be visible especially to clients... There should be some kind of privacy, because sometimes there are bugs that we should fix or.... Showing that to the clients does not reflect a good image. So there should be a minimum of... so let's be honest, we cannot be 100% transparent."

Information sharing culture

Information sharing is defined as "voluntary act of making information available to others... sharer could pass information on, but does not have to" (Davenport, 1995, p. 5). Information sharing culture is considered in the literature as influencing the adoption phase (refer to table 9).

Some of the interviewees (four out of nine, refer to table 16) report that Information sharing culture is a potential determinant that influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology. They suggest that information protection culture might explain the absence of a CSN technology: "I believe that the absence of a real social network of information is also somehow due to the culture of the enterprise /.../ as we have a culture of... let's call it of information protection /.../ there is somehow a culture of information protection and partitioning /.../ that is still present, even though we have put in place monitoring systems and the top management itself has evolved, however there is still a strong partitioning of information /.../ for example we have a server to store the information of different services, the server is organized in different folders allocated to different services. This means that there is a folder dedicated to the sales department, another to the marketing department, another to R&D department and not everyone has to rights to access the different folders. This illustrates the partitioning of information", "whether it is a network, a tool or not, there are some people who are naturally inclined to share information with others while others are naturally inclined to retain them out of the principle stating that knowledge is power. Therefore, I believe that this fact is certainly another obstacle as well", "it is for reasons of power seeking that they do not want to provide their information."

Perceived usefulness:

Perceived usefulness is defined in the literature on adoption as the degree to which a person perceives that a technology will help him execute a task (Burner & Kumar, 2005; Davis, 1989). It is introduced by the technology acceptance model (TAM) and is classified in the literature as a determinant that impacts the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

In line with the literature, all interviewees (refer to table 16) report that Perceived usefulness is a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

They assert that some people **do not see the benefit of a CSN technology**: "People do not include it in their practice, they do not see its benefit...", "I think that people did not see its usefulness. Maybe today they are starting to, which explains the CSN projects that are being launched", "I am personally not sure, I still cannot tell if it is really useful."

However, although in the literature Perceived usefulness is reported exclusively as a determinant of the post-adoption phase, our results also reveal its importance as a potential determinant in the pre-adoption phase. In fact, all the interviewees (refer to table 16) report that perceived usefulness influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

They point it out: "this is especially true, in my opinion, given that when you are in a successful enterprise, the problem generally lies in the fact that people tend to focus on their navels and to ignore what is happening around them /.../ once you make them realize that it is also interesting to open up and to start providing others with information, well they realize that even if they are successful, there are certain things that are highly important happening and that can affect their business activities."

According to the interviewees, perceived usefulness might impact on the decision to consider adopting a CSN technology in some cases. For example, some of the managers explain believing that a CSN technology might be **useful to build and maintain a mechanism of collective intelligence**: *"it is simply because the subject seems interesting to me and I believe that there is a pertinent field to develop and that allows going beyond and sharing... I mean, using this... allows to benefit from a certain form of collective intelligence and economies of scale /.../ that allows everyone to contribute, and to gain more than his contribution in a symmetrical way."*

Others mention that CSN technology deployment can be considered as an **improvement of productivity in terms of reducing time loss**: "the interest is that I targeted all this 'processing time' in the organization, and I know that we waste much time in looking up information, and I hope that, via all these tools and the knowledge base, we will gain much in terms of productivity."

In addition, some managers find that a CSN technology might be interesting in **reducing information exchanging via hard copies format and thus contributing to protect the environment**: *"it is because nowadays there is no more paper forms /.../ this will help save*

forests, therefore /.../ it is the 'environment' level: avoid using papers for nothing /.../ there is an ecologic aspect."

Attitude towards use

Attitude towards use is defined as *"the user's desirability of his or her using the system"* (Malhotra & Galletta, 1999, p.1). It is identified in the literature as a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

In line with the literature, most of the interviewees (nine out of eleven, refer to table 16) report that Attitude towards use is a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

They raise the issue of **lack of curiosity:** "They do not use social networks... because they do not want to read! The good attitude is to be curious and take time to read. The problem is people's lack of curiosity". They also explain that people are **skeptical**: "numerous people are skeptical about using the digital identities, I rarely expose my professional digital identity."

However, although in the literature Attitude towards use is reported exclusively as a determinant of the post-adoption phase, our results also reveal its importance as a potential determinant in the pre-adoption phase. In fact, most of the interviewees (seven out of nine, refer to table 16) report that Attitude towards use influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

Some of them point out that one of the reasons behind not considering having a CSN technology is that it is **not a priority in their organization**: "people have other priorities". Others explain fearing that CSN technology use will somehow make them **feel observed**: "it is simply not possible, we cannot do this as we will identify people. It somehow holds records of information /.../ Some people will take the forefront, others will not appreciate this /.../ in fact, people do not appreciate this type of aspects. It is better to remain anonymous as highlighting the position of a person, his identity /.../ this bothers people in general". This is why "some people use alias".

In addition, some interviewees indicate that using a CSN technology might open the way for their colleagues to judge the quality of their work: *"in the enterprise, saying or showing*

that one does not master his subject... is a major fear. And people do not dare /.../ the second obstacle is once again 'what will people think?' People do not dare /.../ they do not want to publicly be identified as the ones asking questions and not mastering their job".

Some interviewees explain being concerned about the **legitimacy of expressing their ideas** which may make them reluctant: "sometimes, using social networks, displaying one's name, expressing one's self /.../ even if eventually it will not work, because people will fear expressing ideas using their names, or even on the level of their unit, because if it was not validated by the assistant general direction, how one allows himself to express an opinion on a certain project?"

Some interviewees explain having observed a certain **passivity and** noticing a **lack of willingness**: "one should accept... one should come to accept it. We should have the willingness /.../ I believe we will do it /.../, but some people will strongly find it hard to do, because we want to be at the heart of the matters. But it is true that we feel the lack of willingness...". Others mentioned a **difficulty in motivating people**: "the biggest challenge we will face is motivating people to use such type of networks. And this will be a major problem", due to the lack of the motor behavior "what matters to them is perhaps being informed and not necessarily being motors /.../ people receive information, they read it or not, but in general they do not want to be motors to the extent that they will comment, share /.../ I have the impression that people /.../ do not want to be motors."

Some interviewees raise the point of **visibility improvement**: "I believe this can help their careers. This will give them visibility. The more I publish posts, the more I gain points and I am visible. Thriving in a group is a good thing."

Perceived playfulness

According to Moon and Kim (2001) Perceived playfulness is defined as "the extent to which the individual (a) perceives that his or her attention is focused on the interaction with the information technology; (b) is curious during the interaction; and (c) finds the interaction intrinsically enjoyable or interesting" (Moon & Kim, 2001, p. 219). Perceived playfulness is classified in the literature as a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9). In line with the literature, few of the interviewees (three out of eleven, refer to table 16) report that perceived playfulness is a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology.

They explain that having a **playful** tool could interest people: "Playful. It is hard to do with the existing tool we have. But we decided to take time to make it enjoyable. We ended up creating something fun. So fun that other communities' members in Plazza, almost everyone, asked us how we did it."

However, our results also highlight that Perceived playfulness may also influence the preadoption phase.

Few of the interviewees (three out of nine, refer to table 16) report that Perceived playfulness is a potential determinant that influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology. According to them, having a playful tool is important to users. They tend to look for tools that might be **playful** and thus they evaluate the potential playfulness of a tool before deciding to adopt it: *"emails exist, but everyone is overburdened with emails, with meetings and tasks. This is why, we should find another way to exchange and share information on thematic issues in a way that is much more informal and playful."*

<u>User age</u>

User age is identified in the literature as a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

In line with the literature, some of the interviewees (four out of eleven, refer to table 16) report that User age is a determinant that influences the post-adoption phase of a CSN technology. They explain that **User age** might be an issue: "Not all of us is really into these tools. This is maybe what is called 'Old France' we were not raised with computers and messages. I personally cannot...", "The new generations mindsets are different. You probably are more familiar with social networks' use than we are... you probably use these tools more naturally than we do".

However, some of the interviewees (four out of nine, refer to table 16) report that User age is a determinant that also influences the pre-adoption phase of a CSN technology. According to

them, user age might be a barrier for considering a CSN technology: "I am not part of generation Y /.../ and it is true, that will perhaps represent an obstacle". They explain the existence of a gap between generations: "between the generation of decision-makers or managers in place and the famous generation Y that wants to share, to immediately receive information and that lives in immediacy and for which technology is never an obstacle". They report a generational barrier as some 'older' collaborators found it hard to switch to CSN technology: "therefore this is actually perhaps the reason why there is this new generation that gradually prompts the use of such tools. And since they take advantage of these tools better than we managed to and since techniques improve, the transplant will perhaps be successful in five or six years, we will not be able to work without these tools. Who would have imagined, 15 years ago, that we will be working today without a pen, a pencil or an eraser? Yet, this is the case today! /.../ I do not know what the generation of tomorrow may yield. They will perhaps get used to working without seeing people, without making eye contact with them. However, I find it hard to imagine myself in such a place", "I belong to the old school. I am not like these youngsters who rely a lot on computers. I keep everything in my head."

2.2 New mapping between determinants of CSN technology adoption and the adoption process phases: the post-adoption phase

In this section, we focus on the single determinant shown to be influencing the post-adoption of a CSN technology in contrast with previously reported literature.

			Deterr identified in	Determinants identified in the literature		ints of CSN y adoption ently of its context of use our interviews
Categories	Code	Determinants	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption
Environmental characteristics	E05	Partners support	Х		-	1
* Numbers in the co use identified in our * Cells highlighted i	olumn entitleo interviews" il n blue illustra	d "Determinants of CSN teo llustrate the number of busin te differences with the litera	chnology adoption thess units in which the the the the the the the the the the	on independently the interview	y of its manage ee(s) report eac	erial context of h determinant.



Partners support

Partners support "*provides complementary resources and serves as a source of learning in fields where a company might possess little expertise*" (Hoppmann et al., 2014, p. 2). It is classified in the literature as a determinant that influences the pre-adoption phase (refer to table 9).

While our findings do not identify Partners support as a determinant that influences the preadoption phase they suggest that it can influence the post-adoption phase. One interviewee (refer to table 17) mentions that he is reluctant to collaborate with other organizations on CSN technology because he does not want to **expose his work to others**: "*I don't want to collaborate with the outside on social networks because I don't want to disclose what I am working on.*"

The table below summarizes the determinants and their "subcategories" identified in our results with respect to the literature.

				Determinants the liter	identified in ature	Determinar technology independe managerial co identified in ou	nts of CSN adoption ntly of its ontext of use ur interviews
Categories	Code	Determinants		Pre-adoption	Post- adoption	Pre-adoption	Post- adoption
	I13	Business process re-	- Structuring		X	v	X
		engineering	- Restructuring		**	X	
T			- Hacking risk	X	Х	X	17
Innovation			- Access management			V	Х
characteristics	I07	Security	- Confidentiality			А	v
			- Information leaks				A X
			- Espionage				X
			- Organizations seeking to constantly control their external image		x	x	74
Organizational	019	Image	- Managing visibility of the information			X	
characteristics	O27	27 Information sharing culture - Information protection culture				Х	
Environmental characteristics	E05	Partners support	- Expose work to others	X			Х
			- Do not see the benefit		Х		Х
	A 01	Perceived usefulness	- Building and maintain a mechanism of collective intelligence			Х	
	1101		- Improvement of productivity in terms of reducing the wasted time			Х	
			- Reducing information exchanging via hard copies format			Х	
			- Lack of curiosity		Х		X
			- Being skeptical				Х
			- Not a priority			X	
User acceptance			- Feeling observed				
characteristics	A05	Attitude towards use	- Colleagues judging the quality of their work				
			- Legitimacy of expressing their ideas				
			- Passivity and lack of winnighess				
			- Difficulty in motivating people Visibility improvement				
	A 10	Parasived playfulpass	- Visionity improvement		v		v
	AIU	r ercerveu playrumess	- Flaylui				
A17		User age	- Gap between generations		Δ	X	Δ

Table 18: Determinants and their "subcategories" identified in our findings

3. Comparison between CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process and CSN technology adoption to support other business processes

In the previous section, we studied all identified determinants influencing the pre-adoption and the post-adoption of CSN technology. This includes determinants of the pre-adoption and the post-adoption of a CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use: whether it is to support strategic scanning process or to support other business processes.

Since the goal of our study is to investigate reasons why CSN technology can be adopted (or not) as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process; in this section, we specifically address the difference between the adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process and its adoption to support other business processes. In other words, we investigate what are the determinants that emerge as specific for adopting a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process in comparison with those specific for adopting a CSN technology to support other business processes. This will help us answer our third subquestion: What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

For this purpose, we start by splitting the fifteen determinants previously identified in our study into two groups:

- 1- A first group that consists of determinants that influence the pre- and post- adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. We refer to this group of determinants as "determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process".
- 2- A second group that consists of determinants that influence the pre- and postadoption of a CSN technology to support other business processes mentioned by interviewees that are not related to strategic scanning process. We refer to this group of determinants as "determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support other business processes". These business processes include:

- marketing purposes: "Our goal is to promote our business /.../ This is why we use social networks /.../ it's for marketing purposes", "I use these social networks to promote our work... it has nothing to do with strategic scanning activity.... it is for advertisement purposes.".
- project management: "we use these platforms to manage our projects. For each project, we create a community, we invite team members who work on this project, we communicate on these communities, we share documents... it is for project management purpose", "we use Yammer to collaborate on projects. We share our documents, this helps us prevent the situation when we have to answer 'wait I had this document, it is somewhere on my "h" directory or in my inbox... I'll find it and send it to you.'".
- recruitment: "I use it to check candidates' profiles /.../ When we want to hire someone we systematically check his social networks' profiles /.../ and depending on his posts, it could influence our decision which candidate to hire.".

The use of CSN technology is also associated with many other business practices such as:

- Identifying experts: "We are a big company, we cannot memorize what every colleague does... if we need to ask a question to an expert... the corporate social network helps us identify to whom we should talk... it helps us identify everyone's expertize and who does what".
- Collaborating between colleagues: for example, real time collaboration "We can communicate as one-to-many and in real time. We don't use our social network to discuss our personal life, we use it to publish reports, meeting minutes etc. on Jamespot"; long distance collaboration "I've seen interesting things happening on this platform... Sometimes our colleagues in Spain post a request like "I am meeting tomorrow with a client whose company's activity is in this industry... Anyone has a presentation or a supporting doc on this industry? And then... 10 minutes later

someone in Finland answers him... without knowing each other... they collaborate even though they have never met", "I work with colleagues who operate from Canada... we don't have same working hours... we collaborate using Spice... I open it every morning and I can find the latest version they produced, the latest information they shared, I can keep track".

After splitting our fifteen determinants into these two groups, we summarize them in the table 19 shown below.

- The first column shows all determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use.
- The second and the third columns show respectively determinants of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes and to support strategic scanning process.

To help going through this table, we will take as an example the case of the determinant "user age". The determinant "user age" is identified to influence the pre- and the post- adoption of CSN technology independently of its managerial context of use. It is mentioned by interviewees from four different business units in pre-adoption phase as well as by interviewees from four different business units in post-adoption phase. Further investigation shows that interviewees from four business units in pre-adoption phase mentions this determinant to support a strategic scanning process. It also indicates that interviewee from one business unit in the post-adoption phase mentions this determinant to support strategic scanning process. It also reveals that this determinant is mentioned by interviewees from four different business to support other business processes.

It is noteworthy that the sum of determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process and to support other business processes in the post-adoption phase (1+4) is higher than the total of determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use) in the post-adoption (4). This is due to the fact that an interviewee from one business unit in the post-adoption phase mentions user age as both a determinant to support a strategic scanning process and a determinant to support other business processes.

			Determinants identified in the literature		Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use identified in our interviews		Determinants of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes identified in our interviews		Determinants of CSN technology adoption to support a strategic scanning process identified in our interviews	
Categories	Code	Determinants	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption	Pre- adoption	Post- adoption
	I01	Relative advantage	Х	Х	5	5	4	4	2	1
Innovation	I04	Compatibility	X	Х	1	2	1	1	1	1
characteristics	I07	Security	X	X	8	7	5	4	5	5
	I13	Business process re-engineering		Х	1	3	1	2	1	1
	O04	Organization readiness	X		3		2		1	
Organizational	019	Image		Х	2	-	1		1	
characteristics	O23	Managerial obstruction	X	X	-	3		2		1
	O27	Information sharing culture			4				4	
Environmental characteristics	E05	Partners support	X		-	1				1
	A01	Perceived usefulness		Х	9	11	3	7	6	6
	A02	Perceived ease of use		X	-	4		2		2
User acceptance	A05	Attitude towards use		X	7	9	1	4	6	5
characteristics	A10	Perceived playfulness		X	3	3	1	3	2	1
- -	A12	User training		X	-	1				1
	A17	User age		Х	4	4		4	4	1
* Numbers in the columns illustrate the number of business units in which the interviewee(s) report each determinant. * Cells highlighted in blue illustrate differences between determinants of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes and determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.										

 Table 19: Comparison between determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process and determinants of a CSN technology adoption to support other business processes

Comparing the determinants of CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support strategic scanning process and to support other business processes reveals that:

- One determinant identified as exclusively influencing the post-adoption phase in the case of other business processes is shown to impact both the pre- and the post- adoption phases to support is strategic scanning process. This determinant is 'User age'.
- 2) Three determinants emerge in the strategic scanning context: 'Information sharing culture', 'Partners support' and 'User training'. These determinants, reported by interviewees, are shown to exclusively influence the pre- and/or the post- adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. Importantly, none of these determinants is thought to impact the pre- nor the post- adoption of a CSN technology in the case of other business processes.

In the following, we detail the three newly identified determinants that are revealed when dealing with the adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process.

Information sharing culture

In the literature on adoption, Information sharing culture is defined as "voluntary act of making information available to others... sharer could pass information on, but does not have to" (Davenport, 1995, p. 5).

Our results show that information sharing culture is a determinant that may influence the preadoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process: "On the level of trackers who work on strategic scanning, well it depends /.../ there are people who consider information is power, therefore they do not want to give information /.../ this is why I would say that information sharing exists however in the first place... this exists, it is true, but it is not very developed and most importantly it is not managed by good practices". This determinant is not mentioned in the case of pre-adoption nor post-adoption of a CSN technology to support other business processes.

Partners support

According to the literature on adoption, Partners support "*provides complementary resources and serve as a source of learning in fields where a company might possess little expertise*" (Hoppmann et al., 2014, p. 2).

Our results show that Partners support is a determinant that may influence the post-adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process: "Since I work on strategic scanning... I don't want to collaborate with the outside on social networks because I don't want to disclose what I am working on."

This determinant is not mentioned in the case of pre-adoption nor post-adoption of a CSN technology to support other business processes.

User training

In the literature on adoption, User training is defined as "the process of transferring required knowledge and skills to users of information technology" (Huang, 2003, p.20).

Our results show that user training is a determinant that may influence the post-adoption of a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process: "The problem is that this person should select the information among the huge amount of available information /.../ the person that will gather the information... will not necessarily keep this in mind /.../ what will they gather then? How will they analyze them? /.../ however, it is hard for someone who gathers information to figure out that 'this is good stuff; this is not'. So, we always return to the problematic: it is an issue of user competencies".

This determinant is not mentioned in the case of pre-adoption nor post-adoption of a CSN technology to support other business processes.

Taken together our findings indicate that all the determinants identified in the case of CSN technology adoption to support other business processes are also all reported as determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process. Interestingly, One determinant identified as exclusively influencing the post-adoption phase in the case of other business processes (User age) is shown to impact both the pre- and the post- adoption phases to support strategic scanning process. In addition, our results further identify three determinants that are specific to CSN technology adoption to support and User training.

Chapter 4: DISCUSSION

In this chapter, we discuss our results and report the insights our work brings with respect to the literature in the field.

Hence, we first explain that, by partially basing our study on an integrative theoretical framework of the technology adoption, we are able to gain new insights into the technology adoption theory field.

Next, we attempt to put our findings in context and answer our research question. Finally, based on our study, we suggest recommendations to help organizations enhance CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

1. New insights into the technology adoption theory

The aim of our work is to investigate the adoption of CSN technology in organizations to support strategic scanning process. In order to answer our research question we investigate the whole adoption process (pre-adoption, adoption and post-adoption phases) and look at both adoption levels: individual and organizational.

We choose to base our study on Hameed's model (2012) who proposes an integrative model that combines all existing technology adoption theories. In contrast with previous adoption theories, - described in the literature as fragmented - Hameed's model integrates the entire adoption process (pre-adoption, adoption and post-adoption phases) at both, the individual and the organizational levels.

This model synthesizes the determinants of technology adoption in a list and divides them into five categories (refer to table 6): 1) determinants related to the innovation characteristics, 2) determinants related to the organization characteristics, 3) determinants related to the environmental characteristics, 4) determinants related to the CEO and 5) determinants related to the user acceptance.

To our knowledge, no research addressing technology adoption has used Hameed's model since its publication. Our study is therefore the first to put this model into use, as a theoretical framework, in its attempt to understand a technology adoption. As Hameed's model is published in 2012, we first intend to update it. Hence, we investigate the literature and complement it with newly identified technology adoption determinants (refer to table 7).

Interestingly, when addressing technology adoption in organizations, Hameed's model proved useful.

Based on our results analysis, we conclude that determinants expressed by interviewees (refer to table 14) cannot be classified into a single technology adoption theory such as DOI or TAM or TRA etc. In fact, these determinants are enrolled in multiple categories such as innovation characteristics, organization characteristics, environmental characteristics etc. We could notice that there is no one single technology adoption theory that could include all these determinants. This conclusion shows the importance of studying the adoption of a technology in an organization, based on Hameed's integrative model that addresses it from different categories (innovation, organization, environment, CEO and user acceptance characteristics) and at different levels (individual and organizational). Since Hameed's model offers a more holistic view of technology adoption determinants than each technology adoption theory separately, we assume that many categories may be investigated in order to understand the technology adoption. Every category could reveal determinants that help understand technology adoption in organizations as proposed by Hameed.

As detailed in chapter one, technology adoption theories address one or two phases -at mostof the adoption process. Each of these theories identifies determinants of technology adoption that are classified consequently into the corresponding adoption process phase(s). Our findings reveal deviations from the literature. This deviation manifests in a difference of how the determinants are classified with respect to the technology adoption process phases:

- The TRA theory identifies two determinants that influence the post-adoption phase: 1) attitude toward use and 2) subjective norms. Interestingly, our findings identify the attitude toward use as a determinant that can also influence the pre-adoption phase. This suggests that TRA theory, so far known as a theory of the post-adoption phase, could also partially contribute to explain the pre-adoption phase of a technology.

The TAM theory identifies two determinants that influence the post-adoption phase:
 1) perceived ease of use and 2) perceived usefulness. Our results suggest that the perceived usefulness is a determinant that can also influence the pre-adoption phase. This suggests that TAM theory, so far known as a theory of the post-adoption phase, could also partially explain the pre-adoption phase of a technology.
2. Answering our research question

2.1 A first observation regarding CSN technology deployment and usage in organizations

Our study started with the preliminary assumptions: we supposed that, based on what we heard from the industry leaders, CSN technology is widely deployed in organizations. We assumed that employees are familiar with this technology and have developed usage practices.

Our goal was to try to support strategic scanning process by a technology that was already in place and on which usage practices have been developed. Therefore, we aimed at conducting interviews in organizations that have implemented CSN technology or that are in the process of implementing one.

Thus, we list potential interviewees who work in organizations that we expect have implemented a CSN technology or are in the process of implementing one. However, when contacting these potential interviewees to set meetings, we were surprised to learn that, in contrast with what is being advertised, most of them replied that their organizations do not have a CSN technology in place nor intending to put one in place.

In addition, we observe that among those who confirmed that their organization has put in place a CSN technology many of them has mistaken the CSN with other information technology such as intranet. In fact, we realized during some interviews, that to some interviewees the concept of CSN technology seems to be ambiguous. This ambiguity seems to be in line with the unprecise picture reflected in the literature where different terminologies and definitions designate the concept of the CSN technology.

As result, organizations that do practically have a CSN technology or are in the process of acquiring a CSN technology finally constitute a small percentage.

In addition, we observe that in contrast to what is branded, usage practices on CSN technology are not very developed within organizations. In fact, CSN technology use remains limited as interviewees express difficulties to use this technology.

Taken together, all these observations challenge the assumptions on which we base our research question. As our intention is to take advantage of an already implemented technology, we choose CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. Consequently, the possibility of the organization acquiring a new tool and investing in a new technology to support strategic scanning process does not leverage our approach. If an organization is supposed to acquire and implement a CSN technology to support strategic scanning process, then we are sent back to the well-known problematic: introducing new specialized information technologies into the organization to support strategic scanning process.

2.2 Determinants of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use

On one hand, we observe the absence of CSN technology in most organizations. On another hand, in organizations who have deployed a CSN technology, most of the interviewees have few usage practices.

Based on the above statements, we are interested in understanding the reasons behind CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use. In other words, we want to investigate the determinants that influence CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use within organizations.

It is noteworthy that, even though the core of our study is the CSN technology, which is an internal social network technology, we notice that some of our interviewees "link" the CSN technology deployed inside their organization with accounts that the organization has on public social networks (SNS) such as the Facebook page, the Twitter account and the Youtube channel of the organization etc. They use these accounts to complement their activity on the CSN of the organization. These accounts are not bound inside the organization and are accessible to users outside the organization who can consume and post information. This might raise the question: Do such practices impact the organization's boundaries?

In order to investigate the determinants that influence CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use, we differentiate between organizations who

have already in place a CSN technology (post-adoption phase) and those who are still considering putting in place CSN technology (pre-adoption phase). The first group, having already practices on CSN technologies, reports determinants based on their experience. The second group has not yet experienced the CSN technology and thus identify potential determinants based on their evaluation. Both groups of determinants are of interest to help us have a comprehensive understanding of CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use.

We notice some similarities between the two groups of determinants. In fact, some determinants reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption phase, were also reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the post-adoption phase. These determinants are: Relative advantage, Compatibility, Security, Business process re-engineering, Perceived usefulness, Attitude towards use, Perceived playfulness, User age.

However, some differences between the two groups of determinants could be reported. Some determinants identified by interviewees in the pre-adoption phase were not reported by those in the post-adoption phase and vice-versa:

- Organization readiness is reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the preadoption phase. This is not surprising, as these interviewees could be concerned by the fact that the organization is ready (or not) to put in place a CSN technology. On the other hand, interviewees whose organizations are in the post-adoption phase do not seem to be concerned about this issue. These organizations already assessed their readiness to deploy the CSN technology before taking the decision to acquire it.
- Image is reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption phase. This could be explained by the fact that they did not use the CSN technology yet, and thus they might have in mind the experience of public social networks sites such as Facebook, Youtube etc. These public social networks are open to outside the organization. Thus, interviewees in the pre-adoption phase might be concerned about the impact that the use of CSN technology could have on the image of the organization. However, interviewees who already have experienced CSN technology use (in post-adoption phase) know that it is an internal technology and hence its use does not affect the image of the organization.

- Managerial obstruction is reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the post-adoption phase. At first, managers might be on board with CSN technology use since it gives them visibility to information flow between employees from operational level, information that was probably hidden to them. This might explain the absence of managerial obstruction determinant in the pre-adoption phase. However, after experiencing CSN technology use, managers may realize that this platform, by promoting information sharing and encouraging collaboration, helps employees to collectively find solutions to some problems without referring to their managers anymore. Thus, managers may realize that they lose some of their "power" as employees refer less to them. This might explain managerial obstruction in the post-adoption phase.
- Information sharing culture is reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption phase. This might be explained by the fact that those who expressed this determinant are evaluating potential information sharing on CSN technology based on their previous experience inside the organization with a predominant culture of information protection. In contrast, interviewees who are already using CSN technology (in the post-adoption phase) did not mention this determinant as they notice a great amount of information being shared on CSN technology.
- Perceived ease of use is reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the postadoption phase. This is not surprising as these employees have experienced CSN technology use and thus have a perception of its ease of use, in contrary to interviewees who never used these platforms as their organizations are still in the preadoption phase.
- Partners support is reported by an interviewee whose organization is in the postadoption phase. In addition, it was not reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption phase. This could be explained by the fact that, collaboration between organizations is not the main purpose nor it is a driver of CSN technology use.

- User training is reported by an interviewee whose organization is in the post-adoption phase. It was not reported by interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption phase. This might be due to the assumption that employees are familiar with CSN technology since they are very much like public social networks sites widely used in private sphere. However, one interviewee who is already using CSN technology mentioned user training as a determinant as he experienced some difficulties using CSN technology.

2.3 Determinants of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process

In our study, we are interested in investigating CSN technology adoption to support a specific business process which is strategic scanning process. Thus, we want to investigate the determinants that influence CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process within organizations. We collect answers from interviewees whose organizations are in the pre-adoption as well as the post-adoption phase. Both group of determinants are of interest to help us have a comprehensive understanding of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

We notice similarities between determinants of CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support strategic scanning process expressed by interviewees and determinants of CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support other business processes.

The list of determinants identified as influencing the CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support strategic scanning process includes all determinants identified as influencing the CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support other business processes. In addition to all determinants of CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support other business processes, this list also includes three determinants exclusively reported as determinants of CSN technology pre- and post- adoption to support strategic scanning process:

- Information sharing culture is reported as exclusively influencing the pre-adoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. This might be due to the fact that strategic scanning core activity depends on shared information. Thus, interviewees report that they frequently have to face the challenges of a resistant

culture to share information. They notice that employees tend to keep information since they consider it as advantage over their colleagues. In addition, some interviewees report not willing to share information because strategic scanning information is considered sensitive that should not be accessible to everyone. Thus, they express being reluctant to sharing this information even on internal CSN technology to preserve its confidentiality and security.

- Partners support is reported by an interviewee as exclusively influencing the postadoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. This could be explained by the sensitive nature of strategic scanning and thus collaborating with other organizations to perform this process may be out of question.
- User training is reported by an interviewee as exclusively influencing the postadoption of CSN technology to support strategic scanning process. This could be due to the assumption that employees are familiar with CSN technology since they are very much like public social networks sites widely used in private sphere. And thus, training employees to use CSN technology to support strategic scanning process might be considered as an unimportant criterion.

Identifying determinants that are exclusively reported when addressing CSN technology adoption for a specific business process which is strategic scanning process is an interesting finding.

Numerous studies have been previously conducted on the adoption of a specific technology independently of its managerial context of use. The outcoming results of these studies enriched the knowledge on the subject over the years. Similarly, as we conduct part of our study on the CSN technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use, we could identify numerous determinants. In addition to this, we study the CSN technology adoption in a specific managerial context of use that is strategic scanning. Importantly, we report new determinants specific to strategic scanning context that do not show when CSN technology is investigated independently of its managerial context of use.

This shows the relevance of studying the adoption of a technology with respect to a specific managerial context of use.

We could conclude that investigating technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use is an important approach as it helps understanding the technology adoption.

Importantly, we conclude that it might be interesting to take into account the managerial context of use of a technology when addressing its adoption. This might uncover insights that were not discovered when addressing the adoption of the technology independently of its managerial context of use.; and importantly allow suggesting better recommendations that help organizations enhance technology adoption for the specific managerial context of use.

2.4 CSN technology can be adopted to support strategic scanning process under certain conditions

Our study brings new insights about CSN technology adoption as a supporting tool for strategic scanning process. Despite all the difficulties that our research faced, and in the context of our sample, we attempt to answer our research question: "How can CSN technology be adopted to support strategic scanning process?".

Thus, we investigate the potential possibility of CSN technology to support each of strategic scanning process phases. We conclude that CSN technology could be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process under some conditions.

In the following, we explain the specific conditions that make CSN technology a supporting tool for each phase of the strategic scanning process:

• Collect: CSN technology can be a supporting tool for strategic scanning "information collection" phase since it offers valuable sources of information, helps identifying sources to follow and allows monitoring specific topics as well as competitors and consumers. However, it seems to have a limitation to its use to collect information. In fact, strategic scanning depends on sensitive information which is rarely published on CSN technology. Hence, it might be hard to find information relevant to strategic scanning process on these platforms. In addition, since sharing information on these platforms is instantaneous, the little amount of interesting information. Thus, it's hard to capture the relevant and reliable information among the noisy set of information.

In order to overcome this limitation, an organization may put in place a content management system by creating tags to classify and help to quickly find the information. In addition, it may also follow "the train the trainers approach" to develop key users that will lead training sessions on their own. In these training sessions, tool functionalities can be communicated to form the users on how to utilize the platform. Another topic such as curation functionalities may be explained which enables employees to create newsfeeds about their subjects of interest. In this way, employees may stay updated, informed about precious information and this may reduce the amount of missed critical information. Another topic of the training session could be educating employees to properly cross many sources of information to increase the level of information reliability.

• Diffuse and share: CSN technology can be a supporting tool for strategic scanning "information diffusion" phase since it allows instantaneous access to information and supports sharing any kind of content (text, image, document, video). However, sharing strategic scanning information on these platforms raises confidentiality and information control issues. In fact, strategic scanning process handles sensitive information that should not be diffused on a wide range.

In order to overcome this limitation, employees may create private groups that include only members working on strategic scanning process. Inside these groups they can share their sensitive information.

• Store: CSN technology cannot be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process "information storage" phase as they are not designed as databases.

• Comment/ Discuss: CSN technology can be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process "information discussion" phase since it allows commenting and interacting on published information. It helps creating collective intelligence. Strategic scanning process produces sensitive information that employees tend to discuss in private, fearing to lose them if gone public. One limitation to discussing strategic scanning information on CSN technology is that it doesn't protect ideas. Another limitation is related to the fact that interesting comments are very hard to capture as they are lost in the massive amount of noisy

comments. In addition, CSN lacks governance structure and thus, using it raises the issue of guiding the employees on how to interact on these platforms.

In order to overcome these limitations, a set of recommendations can be implemented by the organization: a) employees can create private groups and invite respective members involved in strategic scanning process. They can leverage these groups to discuss sensitive information. b) in order to help capturing the interesting comments, one possible recommendation is to highlight best shared comments. c) in order to overcome the lack of governance structure, organization could create a community charter defining best practices on CSN technology. This will also help employees to better understand how to interact on these platforms.

Due to the public and open nature of these platforms, employees are hesitant to interact on CSN technology. In order to encourage the employees' interactions, organizations could designate core team members -for every group- whose responsibilities are to animate, motivate and moderate discussions on these platforms. Organizations can also put in place a reward system based on the participation rate. The employees' participation can also be included as an evaluation criteria in the employees' monthly performance assessment.

• Analyze: Even though CSN technology does not offer analyzing functionalities, the fact that it allows discussing and exchanging individual interpretations of information, as well as enriching available information with input from employees involved in strategic scanning, renders the CSN technology an important tool to create collective intelligence within the organization. By helping involved employees better understand the collected information, this collective intelligence is an important part of the "Analyze" phase of strategic scanning process as it helps.

In summary, despite the absence of analyzing functionalities, CSN technology may be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process "information analysis" phase.

• Utilize: CSN technology may be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process in the phase of utilize. In fact, collected information on CSN technology can be utilized to help taking decisions, better understand how product evolves, get inspired with new ideas to

151

develop new product or services, predict the future of the product and developing new marketing and sales strategies.

• Animate: CSN technology can be a supporting tool to animate strategic scanning process. In fact, an organization can assign a dedicated employee to animate strategic scanning groups. The animator plays also the role of keeping the dynamics and monitoring the diffused information and comments. He may also promote success stories on CSN to encourage employees to use it and follow up with the core team members of each group to assure its healthy functioning. The animator could also organize events to raise awareness and encourage sharing feedback on experiences among employees as well as promote the benefit of CSN use by diffusing videos featuring the top management personals.

The table below synthetizes recommendations that might help CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process with respect to each of its phases.

Strategic scanning process	Recommendations
Collect	- Put in place a content management system.
	- Train the trainers to develop key users that will lead training sessions on their own.
Diffuse/Share	- Create private groups dedicated only to members working on strategic scanning process.
Store	- Use another IT (e.g. document management system) to store information since CSN
	technology does not allow information storage.
Comment/Discuss	- Create private groups dedicated only to members involved in strategic scanning process.
	- Highlight best shared comments.
	- Create a community charter defining best practices on CSN technology.
	- Assign core team members -for every group- whose responsibilities are to animate,
	motivate and moderate discussions on these platforms.
	- Put in place a reward system based on the participation rate.
	- Include employees' participation as an evaluation criteria in the employees' monthly
	performance assessment.
Analyze	- Take advantage of the collective intelligence created using CSN technology by
	discussing and exchanging individual interpretations of information, as well as enriching
	available information with input from employees involved in strategic scanning
Utilize	- Information collected on CSN technology are used. It seems that there are no difficulties
	related to the utilization.
Animate	- Assign a dedicated member to animate strategic scanning groups.

 Table 20: Recommendations that might help CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process with respect to each of its phases

3. Recommendations to help organizations enhance CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process

In summary, our study suggests the existence of a fit between CSN technology and strategic scanning process. The functionalities that the CSN technology provides make this platform a suitable tool to perform many of the strategic scanning process phases, under certain conditions. Based on our findings, and in order to help the organizations better use the CSN technology to support the strategic scanning process, we suggest the following recommendations:

- 1- A first step can be to establish a culture of collaboration and sharing inside the organization. Before introducing CSN technology, a preliminary work can be conducted to help employees adopt sharing behaviors and mindset. The objective is to raise awareness of the importance of collaboration and information sharing between employees. Thus, when CSN technology will be deployed, difficulties related to sharing and collaborating will be reduced.
- 2- Organize training session to train Key users that will lead training sessions on their own. Training sessions can include:
 - a. Training on the CSN technology functionalities (such as curation functionalities, comments rating functionalities) to make them discover these functionalities and become aware of the usefulness of CSN technology.
- 3- Assign a dedicated employee as an animator whose responsibilities are:
 - a. To keep the dynamics and monitor the diffused information and comments.
 - b. To encourage employees to use CSN technology by promoting success stories.
 - c. To follow up with the core team members of each group to assure its healthy functioning.
 - d. To frequently organize campaigns to raise awareness, to promote the importance of CSN technology use, boost the participation and encourage employees to share feedback on experiences.
 - e. To promote the benefit of CSN technology use by diffusing videos featuring the top management personals.

- f. To create private groups that includes only members involved in strategic scanning process and manage access rights.
- 4- Designate a core team member -for every group- whose responsibilities are to animate and moderate discussions on daily basis.
- 5- Create a reward system based on members' participation rate to encourage them interact on CSN technology.
- 6- Put in place a content management system that allows:
 - a. Creating tags to organize and quickly find the information.
 - b. Highlighting best shared comments.
- 7- Create a community charter defining best practices on CSN technology.
- 8- Include the participation rate of members as an evaluation criterion in the employees' monthly performance assessment.
- 9- Sponsor CSN technology use, by hierarchy, by featuring videos and diffusing the benefit and importance of CSN technology use.
- 10- Define and communicate of best practices on CSN technology to members to help them better understand how to interact on CSN.

Chapter 5: CONCLUSION

1. Dissertation Summary

The aim of this dissertation is to answer the question: "How can CSN technology be adopted to support strategic scanning process?"

To do so we divide our research question into three sub-questions:

- 1- What fit exists between CSN technology and strategic scanning process?
- 2- What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption (independently of its managerial context of use)?
- **3-** What are the determinants of CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process?

We choose to partially base our study on an integrative technology adoption theoretical framework. For this purpose, we start by reviewing the literature addressing the determinants of technology adoption and identify an integrated list of determinants synthesized by Hameed et al. (2012). We then update this list with technology adoption determinants identified after Hameed's article publication. We also complement it with determinants of social networks adoption (SNS & CSN). Finally, we synthesize all the above determinants and draw one integrative comprehensive table that includes an updated list of determinants of technology adoption as well as determinants of social networks adoption (SNS & CSN) (refer to table 9).

Our research is based on a qualitative study that consists of interviews. It is the first to use Hameed's model as a theoretical framework. Our findings prove the usefulness of this model and question the positioning of two theories (TAM and TRA) with respect to the adoption phase they address. These theories known to address the post-adoption phase suggest determinants that influence the post-adoption phase. Our findings reveal deviations from the literature. This deviation manifests in a difference of how the determinants are classified with respect to the technology adoption process phases. Our results show that some determinants

suggested by these theories could also influence the pre-adoption phase. Thus, we conclude that these theories could partially investigate the pre-adoption phase.

Our findings allow us to answer our three sub-questions. As for the first sub-question, mentioned above, our results reveal that a fit can exist between CSN technology and some strategic scanning process phases. Concerning the second sub-question, we identify a list of determinants that influence the CSN technology pre-adoption and post-adoption independently of its managerial context of use (refer to table 14). Finally, to answer the third sub-question, we identify a list of determinants that influence the CSN technology pre-adoption and post-adoption pre-adoption and post-adoption to support strategic scanning process. In addition, we identify determinants that are exclusive to CSN technology pre-adoption and post-adoption to support strategic scanning process (refer to table 19).

We could conclude that investigating technology adoption independently of its managerial context of use is an important approach as it helps understanding the technology adoption. Importantly, we conclude that it might be interesting to take into account the managerial context of use of a technology when addressing its adoption. This might uncover insights that were not discovered when addressing the adoption of the technology independently of its managerial context of use; and importantly allow suggesting better recommendations that help organizations enhance technology adoption for the specific managerial context of use.

Based on all the above findings, our study brings an answer to our research question: CSN technology can be a supporting tool for strategic scanning process under some conditions. Finally, we suggest a list of recommendations that might help organizations to enhance CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process.

2. Limitations and avenues for future research

Initially, our goal was to investigate the entire CSN technology adoption process: preadoption, adoption and post-adoption phases. Unfortunately, our sample included only one organization that is in the adoption phase and thus could not study it as part of our research. Studying this phase of the process could be of interest for future studies. Another limitation is the number of interviewed organizations that might have affected our study's results. This number is due to the fact that most of the contacted organizations replied not having a CSN technology implemented nor being in the process of implementing one. In addition, some of the interviewees who replied that their organizations have a CSN technology in place were mistaking this technology with classical information technologies. This significantly reduced the number of our interviews. Future research could conduct studies with a bigger sample to enrich the results.

Moreover, although our work allows us to identify interesting findings to answer our research question, investigating CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process based on interviews didn't enable us to address its best practices in depth. A complementary research could tackle the same subject based on a case study approach. This might allow to closely observe and identify best practices on CSN technology to support strategic scanning process.

Finally, our research suggests a list of recommendations that we believe might help organizations to enhance CSN technology adoption to support strategic scanning process. An interesting future perspective could be to attempt to put these recommendations into action inside an organization. An action research study could be interesting to conduct, as it might allow to put in place these recommendations, observe their application, assess the outcoming results and suggest enhancements.

Bibliography

- Acarli, D.S. & Sağlam, Y., 2015. Investigation of Pre-service Teachers' Intentions to Use of Social Media in Teaching Activities within the Framework of Technology Acceptance Model. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 176, pp.709–713. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877042815005674.
- Agag, G. & El-masry, A.A., 2016. Computers in Human Behavior Understanding consumer intention to participate in online travel community and effects on consumer intention to purchase travel online and WOM: An integration of innovation diffusion theory and TAM with trust. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 60, pp.97–111. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.02.038.
- Aguilar, F.J., 1967. *Scanning the business environment*, Available at: http://www.getcited.org/pub/101236510.
- Ajzen, I., 1985. From intentions to actions: A theory of planned behavior. *Action control: From cognition to behavior*, pp.11–39. Available at: http://link.springer.com/book/10.1007/978-3-642-69746-3.
- Ajzen, I., 1991. The theory of planned behavior. *Orgnizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 50, pp.179–211.
- Al-Debei, M.M., Al-Lozi, E. & Papazafeiropoulou, A., 2013. Why people keep coming back to Facebook: Explaining and predicting continuance participation from an extended theory of planned behaviour perspective. *Decision Support Systems*, 55(1), pp.43–54. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2012.12.032.
- Al-Ghaith, W., 2015. Applying the Technology Acceptance Model to Understand Social Networking Sites (SNS) Usage: Impact of Perceived Social Capital. *International Journal of Computer Science and Information Technology*, 7(4), pp.105–117. Available at: http://www.airccse.org/journal/jcsit/7415ijcsit09.pdf.
- Al-qeisi, K. et al., 2014. Website design quality and usage behavior: Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology ☆. *Journal of Business Research*, 67(11), pp.2282–2290. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2014.06.016.
- Albright, K.S., 2004. Environmental Scanning: Radar for Success. *Information Management Journal*, 38(3), pp.38–45. Available at: http://libproxy1.nus.edu.sg/login?url=http://search.proquest.com.libproxy1.nus.edu.sg/d ocview/227714581?accountid=13876.

- Altschuller, S. & Benbunan-Fich, R., 2009. Is music downloading the new prohibition? What students reveal through an ethical dilemma. *Ethics and Information Technology*, 11(1), pp.49–56.
- Alzahrani, A. et al., 2016. Telematics and Informatics Extending the theory of planned behavior (TPB) to explain online game playing among Malaysian undergraduate students. *Telematics and Informatics*, pp.1–13. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2016.07.001.
- Amichai-Hamburger, Y. & Vinitzky, G., 2010. Social network use and personality. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26(6), pp.1289–1295. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.03.018.
- Asur, S. & Huberman, B.A., 2010. Predicting the Future with Social Media. In *Proceedings* of the International Conference on Web Intelligence and Intelligent Agent Technology.
 pp. 492–499. Available at: http://arxiv.org/pdf/1003.5699%5Cnhttp://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-78649842272&partnerID=tZOtx3y1.
- Atkin, D., Hunt, D. & Lin, C., 2015. Diffusion Theory in the New Media Environment: Towards an Integrated Technology Adoption Model. *Mass Communication and Society*, (AUGUST), p.150807095937006. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15205436.2015.1066014.
- Awa, H.O., Ukoha, O. & Igwe, S.R., 2017. Revisiting technology-organization-environment (T-O-E) theory for enriched applicability. *The Bottom Line*, 30(1), pp.2–22. Available at: http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/10.1108/BL-12-2016-0044.
- Bagozzi, R.P., 2007. The Legacy of the Technology Acceptance Model and a Proposal for a Paradigm Shift. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 8(4), pp.244–254.
- Bai, Y., Yao, Z. & Dou, Y.-F., 2015. Effect of social commerce factors on user purchase behavior: An empirical investigation from renren.com. *International Journal of Information Management*, 35(5), pp.538–550. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S026840121500047X.
- Bandura, A., 1997. Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. *Harvard Mental Health Letter*, 13(9), p.4. Available at: http://libproxy.uwyo.edu/login?url=http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true& db=aph&AN=9703260522&site=ehost-live.
- Bandura, A. & Locke, E.A., 2003. Negative self-efficacy and goal effects revisited. JournalofAppliedPsychology,88(1),pp.87–99.Availableat:

http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/0021-9010.88.1.87.

- Barber, J.S., 2015. The Theory of Planned Behaviour: considering drives, proximity and dynamics. , pp.31–35.
- Barnes, J.A., 1954. barnes CLASSES AND COMMITTEES.pdf. Human Relations, 7, pp.39–58.
- Barton, K.M., 2009. Reality television programming and diverging gratifications: The influence of content on gratifications obtained. *Journal of Broadcasting and Electronic Media*, 53(3), pp.460–476.
- Bausch, S. & Han, L., 2006. Social networking sites grow 47 percent, year over year, reaching 45 percent of web users, according to Nielsen/NetRatings. Available at: http://www.netratings.com/pr/pr_060511.pdf.
- Beer, D., 2008. Social network(ing) sites...revisiting the story so far: A response to danah boyd & Nicole Ellison. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 13(2), pp.516– 529.
- Benbasat, I. & Zmud, R.W., 1999. Empirical research in information systems: The practice of relevance. *MIS Quarterly*, 23(1), pp.3–16. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/249403%5Cnhttp://www.jstor.org/stable/249403?origin=cross ref.
- Bennett, J. et al., 2010. Workplace impact of social networking. *Emerald Group Publishing Limited*, 28(3), pp.138–148.
- Bergman, S.M. et al., 2011. Millennials, narcissism, and social networking: What narcissists do on social networking sites and why. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 50(5), pp.706–711. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2010.12.022.
- Bernoff, J. & Charlene, L., 2011. Groundswell: Winning in a World Transformed by Social Technologies,
- Bischoff, S., Weitzel, T. & Mayer, J., 2012. Requirements Criteria for Applicable Environmental Scanning Systems: Model Development and First Demonstration. In *Proceedings der Multikonferenz Wirtschaftsinformatik (MKWI)*. pp. 945–957. Available at: http://rzbl04.biblio.etc.tubs.de:8080/docportal/servlets/MCRFileNodeServlet/DocPortal_derivate_00027500/Beit rag270.pdf.
- Borges, R., Willian, L. & Oude, A.G.J.M., 2016. Land Use Policy Using the theory of planned behavior to identify key beliefs underlying Brazilian cattle farmers ' intention to use improved natural grassland: A MIMIC modelling approach. *Land Use Policy*, 55,

pp.193–203. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2016.04.004.

- Boughzala, I. & De Vreede, G.J., 2010. Vers l'organisation 2.0: Un nouveau modèle basé sur l'intelligence collective. In 15th International Conference of the Association Information and Management 2010, AIM 2010.
- Boyd, D. & Donath, J., 2004. Public displays of connections. *BT Technology Journal*, 22(4), pp.71–82.
- Boyd, D.M. & Ellison, N.B., 2007a. Journal of Computer-mediated communication. *Journal* of Computer-mediated communication, 13(1), pp.210–230.
- Boyd, D.M. & Ellison, N.B., 2007b. Social Network Sites: Definition, History, and Scholarship. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 13(1), pp.210–230. Available at: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2007.00393.x [Accessed November 6, 2013].
- Bradford, M., Earp, J.B. & Grabski, S., 2014. Centralized end-to-end identity and access management and ERP systems: A multi-case analysis using the technology organization environment framework. *International Journal of Accounting Information Systems*, 15(2), pp.149–165. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.accinf.2014.01.003.
- Brancheau, J.C. & Wetherbe, J.C., 1990. The adoption of spreadsheet software: Testing innovation diffusion theory in the context of end-user computing. *Information Systems Research*, 1(2), pp.115–143.
- Brandel, M., 2008. No Title. *The new employee connection: Social networking behind the firewall*. Available at: https://www.computerworld.com/article/2551401/networking/the-new-employee-connection--social-networking-behind-the-firewall.html.
- Bruner, G.C. & Kumar, A., 2005. Explaining consumer acceptance of handheld Internet devices. *Journal of Business Research*, 58(5), pp.553–558.
- Buffardi, L.E. & Campbell, W.K., 2008. Narcissism and Social Networking Web Sites. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 34(10), pp.1303–1314.
- Burton, P., Wu, Y.A. & Prybutok, V.R., 2010. Social Network Position and Its Relationship to Performance of IT Professionals., 13.
- Calisir, F., Atahan, L. & Saracoglu, M., 2013. Factors Affecting Social Network Sites Usage on Smartphones of Students in Turkey. *Proceedings of the World Congress on Engineering and Computer Science*, II, pp.23–25.
- Carpenter, C.J., 2012. Narcissism on Facebook: Self-promotional and anti-social behavior. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 52(4), pp.482–486. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.11.011.

- Cassidy, J., 2006. Me Media. How hanging out on the Internet became big business. *New Yorker*, 82, pp.50–59. Available at: http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2006/05/15/me-media.
- Center, P.R., 2014. Social Networking Fact Sheet,
- Chang, C.C. et al., 2015. Exploring the intention to continue using social networking sites: The case of Facebook. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 95, pp.48–56. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2014.03.012.
- Chang, Y.P. & Zhu, D.H., 2012. The role of perceived social capital and flow experience in building users' continuance intention to social networking sites in China. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(3), pp.995–1001. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2012.01.001.
- Chaouali, W., 2016. Once a user, always a user: Enablers and inhibitors of continuance intention of mobile social networking sites. *Telematics and Informatics*, 33(4), pp.1022–1033. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0736585315300903.
- Chau, P.Y.K. & Tam, K.Y., 1997. Factors Affecting the Adoption of Open Systems: An Exploratory Study. *MIS Quarterly*, 21(1), pp.1–24.
- Chen, K.-Y. & Chang, M.-L., 2013. User acceptance of "near field communication" mobile phone service: an investigation based on the "unified theory of acceptance and use of technology" model. *The Service Industries Journal*, 33(6), pp.609–623. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/02642069.2011.622369.
- Chen, S., Yen, D.C. & Hwang, M.I., 2012. Computers in Human Behavior Factors influencing the continuance intention to the usage of Web 2 . 0: An empirical study. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(3), pp.933–941. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.12.014.
- Cheung, C.M.K., Chiu, P.Y. & Lee, M.K.O., 2011. Online social networks: Why do students use facebook? *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(4), pp.1337–1343. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.07.028.
- Cheung, C.M.K. & Lee, M.K.O., 2010. A theoretical model of intentional social action in online social networks. *Decision Support Systems*, 49(1), pp.24–30. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2009.12.006.
- Chiang, H.-S., 2013. Continuous usage of social networking sites: The effect of innovation and gratification attributes. *Online Information Review*, 37(6), pp.851–871. Available at: http://www.emeraldinsight.com/10.1108/OIR-08-2012-0133.
- Chin, H. et al., 2016. Using Theory of Planned Behaviour to explore oil palm smallholder

planters ' intention to supply oil palm residues. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 126, pp.428–439.

- Chiu, C.M. et al., 2013. Exploring individuals' subjective well-being and loyalty towards social network sites from the perspective of network externalities: The Facebook case. *International Journal of Information Management*, 33(3), pp.539–552. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2013.01.007.
- Chiyangwa, T.B. & (Trish) Alexander, P.M., 2016. Rapidly co-evolving technology adoption and diffusion models. *Telematics and Informatics*, 33(1), pp.56–76. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0736585315000489.
- Chu, T.H. & Chen, Y.Y., 2016. With Good We Become Good: Understanding e-learning adoption by theory of planned behavior and group influences. *Computers and Education*, 92–93, pp.37–52. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2015.09.013.
- Clark, L.A. & Roberts, S.J., 2010. Employer's use of social networking sites: A socially irresponsible practice. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 95(4), pp.507–525.
- Clarke, T.B., Murphy, J. & Adler, J., 2016. International Journal of Hospitality Management Celebrity chef adoption and implementation of social media , particularly pinterest : A diffusion of innovations approach. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 57, pp.84–92. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2016.06.004.
- Conner, M. et al., 2013. Some feelings are more important: Cognitive attitudes, affective attitudes, anticipated affect, and blood donation. *Health Psychology*, 32(3), pp.264–272. Available at: http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/a0028500.
- Convertino, G. et al., 2010. Collective Intelligence In Organizations: Toward a Research Agenda. In *Proceedings of ACM Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work*. pp. 613–614.
- Coombs, R., Saviotti, P. & Walsh, V., 1987. *Economics and Technological Change*, Available at: http://books.google.com/books?id=XwhJKW3vOvUC&pgis=1.
- Correa, T., Hinsley, A.W. & de Zuniga, H.G., 2010. Who interacts on the Web?: The intersection of users' personality and social media use. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26(2), pp.247–253. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2009.09.003.
- Damanpour, F., 1991. ORGANIZATIONAL INNOVATION: A META-ANALYSIS OF EFFECTS OF DETERMINANTS AND M...: EBSCOhost. Academy of Management Journal, 34(3), pp.555–590.

Damanpour, F. & Daniel Wischnevsky, J., 2006. Research on innovation in organizations:

Distinguishing innovation-generating from innovation-adopting organizations. *Journal* of Engineering and Technology Management - JET-M, 23(4), pp.269–291.

- Davis, F., 1989. Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS quarterly*, 13(3), pp.319–340. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/249008.
- Delone, W.H., 2017. Determinants of Success for Small Business Computer Usage in., 12(1), pp.51-61.
- Dermentzi, E. et al., 2016. Academic engagement: Differences between intention to adopt Social Networking Sites and other online technologies. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 61, pp.321–332. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.03.019.
- Devaraj, S. & Kohli, R., 2003. Performance Impacts of Information Technology: Is Actual Usage the Missing Link? *Management Science*, 49(3), pp.273–289. Available at: http://pubsonline.informs.org/doi/abs/10.1287/mnsc.49.3.273.12736.
- DiMicco, J. et al., 2008. Motivations for social networking at work. In Proceedings of the ACM 2008 conference on Computer supported cooperative work - CSCW '08. p. 711. Available at: http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=1460563.1460674.
- Dwyer, C., 2007. Task technology fit, the social technical gap and social networking sites. *Proceedings of the Thirteenth Americas Conference on Information Systems*, pp.1–6. Available at: http://aisnet.org/.
- Dwyer, C., Hiltz, S.R. & Passerini, K., 2007. Trust and privacy concern within social networking sites: A comparison of Facebook and MySpace. In Americas Conference on Information Systems (AMCIS). pp. 339–350. Available at: http://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=intitle:Trust+and+privacy+concern+within+social+ networking+sites:+A+comparison+of+Facebook+and+MySpace#0.
- Elliott, L.J. & Polyakova, V., 2014. Beyond Facebook: The generalization of social networking site measures. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 33, pp.163–170. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2014.01.023.
- Ellison, N.B., Steinfield, C. & Lampe, C., 2007. The benefits of facebook "friends:" Social capital and college students' use of online social network sites. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 12(4), pp.1143–1168.
- FathiZahraei, M. et al., 2015. Reducing risks in crisis management by GIS adoption. *Natural Hazards*, 76(1), pp.83–98.
- Fayad, R. & Paper, D., 2015. The Technology Acceptance Model E-Commerce Extension : A Conceptual Framework. In *Procedia Economics and Finance, 4th World Conference on*

Business, Economics and Management, WCBEM The. Elsevier B.V., pp. 1000–1006.

- Ferguson, H. & Wheat, K.L., 2015. Early career academic mentoring using Twitter: the case of ECR chat. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management*, 37(1), pp.3–13.
- Ferron, M., Massa, P. & Odella, F., 2011. Analyzing collaborative networks emerging in Enterprise 2.0: the Taolin Platform. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 10, pp.68–78. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1877042811000115 [Accessed November 10, 2013].
- Fichman, Robert, G. & E. Carroll, W., 2000. The Diffusion and Assimilation of Information Technology Innovations. *Framing the Domains of IT Management*, pp.105–127. Available http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.24.4539&rep=rep1& ;type=pdf.
- Fieseler, C., Meckel, M. & Ranzini, G., 2015. Professional personae How organizational identification shapes online identity in the workplace. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 20(2), pp.153–170.
- Fishbein, M. & Ajzen, I., 1975. Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behaviour: An Introduction to Theory and Research. *Reading MA AddisonWesley*, (August), p.480. Available at: http://people.umass.edu/aizen/f&a1975.html.
- Fishbein, M. & Ajzen, I., 2010. Predicting and changing behavior,
- Fraser, M. & Dutta, S., 2010. Throwing sheep in the boardroom: how online social networking will transform your life, work and world. *International Journal of Market Research*, 52, p.406.
- Gaikar, D.D., Marakarkandy, B. & Dasgupta, C., 2015. Using Twitter data to predict the performance of Bollywood movies. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 115(9), pp.1604–1621. Available at: http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/10.1108/IMDS-04-2015-0145.
- Gallaugher, J. & Ransbotham, S., 2010. SOCIAL MEDIA AND CUSTOMER DIALOG MANAGEMENT AT STARBUCKS. *Mis Quarterly Executive*, 9(4), pp.197–212.
- Gandini, A., 2016. Digital work: Self-branding and social capital in the freelance knowledge economy. *Marketing Theory*, 16(1), pp.123–141.
- Garton, L., Haythornthwaite, C. & Wellman, B., 1997. Studying Online Social Networks. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 3(1).
- George, B., 2010. How Social Networking Has Changed Business.

- Gonzalez, G.R., Claro, D.P. & Palmatier, R.W., 2014. Synergistic Effects of Relationship Managers' Social Networks on Sales Performance. *Journal of Marketing*, 78(1), pp.76– 94.
- Gopalakrishnan, S. & Damanpour, F., 1997. A review of innovation research in economics, sociology and technology management. *Omega-International Journal of Management Science*, 25(1), pp.15–28.
- Gray, R. et al., 2013. Who wants to know? Question-asking and answering practices among facebook users. In *Proceedings of the ACM Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work, CSCW*. pp. 1213–1223.
- Groups, F. et al., 2009. Being Immersed in Social Networking Environment: *Cyberpsychology & Behavior*, 12(6), pp.729–733.
- Halder, P. et al., 2016. The Theory of Planned Behavior model and students ' intentions to use bioenergy : A cross-cultural perspective. *Renewable Energy*, 89, pp.627–635.
- Hameed, M.A., Counsell, S. & Swift, S., 2012. A conceptual model for the process of IT innovation adoption in organizations. *Journal of Engineering and Technology Management JET-M*, 29(3), pp.358–390. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jengtecman.2012.03.007.
- Harden, G., Ryan, S.D. & Prybutok, V.R., 2012. Social Networking Site Continuance : The Paradox of Negative Consequences and Positive Growth. , 15.
- Hargittai, E., 2007. Whose space? differences among users and non-users of social network sites. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 13(1), pp.276–297.
- Hernandez-Ortega, B., Serrano-Cinca, C. & Gomez-Meneses, F., 2014. The firm's continuance intentions to use inter-organizational ICTs: The influence of contingency factors and perceptions. *Information Management*, 51(6), pp.747–761. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2014.06.003.
- Hildreth, S. & Ament, L., 2011. Benchmarking Enterprise Social Media Investment: Best Practices.
- Howard, B., 2008. Analyzing Online Social Networks.
- Howard, C., 2009. Management briefing: Social networking in the enterprise. *Burton Group, Executive Advisory Program-Management Briefing.*
- Hsu, M.-H. et al., 2015. Understanding the roles of cultural differences and socio-economic status in social media continuance intention. *Information Technology and People*, 28(1), pp.224–241. Available at: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84922771039&partnerID=40&md5=2ccb54e28f38df3a46055d6f8080887a.

- Hu, X., Griffin, M.A. & Bertuleit, M., 2016. Modelling antecedents of safety compliance: Incorporating theory from the technological acceptance model. *Safety Science*, 87, pp.292–298. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2015.12.018.
- Hughes, D.J. et al., 2012. A tale of two sites: Twitter vs. Facebook and the personality predictors of social media usage. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(2), pp.561–569. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.11.001.
- Ifinedo, P., 2016. Applying uses and gratifications theory and social influence processes to understand students' pervasive adoption of social networking sites: Perspectives from the Americas. *International Journal of Information Management*, 36(2), pp.192–206.
- Igbaria, M. et al., 1997. Personal Computing Acceptance Factors in Small Firms: A Structural Equation Model. *MIS Quarterly*, 21(3), p.279. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/249498?origin=crossref.
- Im, I., Hong, S. & Kang, M.S., 2011. An international comparison of technology adoption: Testing the UTAUT model. *Information and Management*, 48(1), pp.1–8.
- Jafarkarimi, H. et al., 2016. Computers in Human Behavior Behavioral intention in social networking sites ethical dilemmas: An extended model based on Theory of Planned Behavior. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 62, pp.545–561. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.04.024.
- Jarrahi, M.H., 2013. Social technologies and knowledge sharing within and across organizations. *GROUP'12 Proceedings of the ACM 2012 International Conference on Support Group Work*, pp.287–288. Available at: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84870276083%7B&%7DpartnerID=40%7B&%7Dmd5=fb774bdcb6456d817acd0cf694 702198.
- Jasperson, J., Carter, P.E. & Zmud, R.W., 2005. A Comprehensive Conceptualization of Post-Adoptive Behaviors Associated With Information Technology Enabled Work Systems. *Management Information Systems Quarterly*, 29(3), pp.525–557.
- Jeffrey, D.A., 2015. Testing the Technology Acceptance Model 3 (TAM 3) with the Inclusion of Change Fatigue and Overload, in the Context of Faculty from Seventh- day Adventist Universities : A Revised Model., 3(Tam 3).
- Jin, L. et al., 2013. Understanding user behavior in online social networks: a survey. *Communications Magazine, IEEE*, 51(9), pp.144–150. Available at: http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/lpdocs/epic03/wrapper.htm?arnumber=6588663%5Cnpapers3: //publication/doi/10.1109/MCOM.2013.6588663.

- Joo, J. & Sang, Y., 2013. Exploring Koreans' smartphone usage: An integrated model of the technology acceptance model and uses and gratifications theory. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 29(6), pp.2512–2518.
- Junco, R., 2012. The relationship between frequency of Facebook use, participation in Facebook activities, and student engagement. *Computers and Education*, 58(1), pp.162–171. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2011.08.004.
- Kang, Y.S. et al., 2013. Roles of alternative and self-oriented perspectives in the context of the continued use of social network sites. *International Journal of Information Management*, 33(3), pp.496–511. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2012.12.004.
- Kaplan, A.M. & Haenlein, M., 2010a. Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of Social Media. *Business Horizons*, 53(1), pp.59–68. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0007681309001232 [Accessed May 23, 2014].
- Kaplan, A.M. & Haenlein, M., 2010b. Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of Social Media. *Business Horizons*, 53(1), pp.59–68.
- Kaplan, S. et al., 2016. Research in Transportation Economics Intentions to introduce electric vehicles in the commercial sector : A model based on the theory of planned behaviour. *Research in Transportation Economics*, 55, pp.12–19. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.retrec.2016.04.006.
- Katz, E., Blumler, J.G. & Gurevitch, M., 1974. The uses of mass communication:Current Perspectives on Gratifications Research,
- Kavanaugh, A.L. et al., 2005. Weak ties in networked communities. *The Information Society*, 21(2), pp.119–131. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01972240590925320.
- Kaye, B.K. & Johnson, T.J., 2002. Online and in the Know: Uses and Gratifications of the Web for Political Information. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 46(1), pp.54–71. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1207/s15506878jobem4601_4.
- Kietzmann, J.H. et al., 2011. Social media? Get serious! Understanding the functional building blocks of social media. *Business Horizons*, 54(3), pp.241–251. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2011.01.005.
- Kim, Y., Sohn, D. & Choi, S.M., 2011. Cultural difference in motivations for using social network sites: A comparative study of American and Korean college students.

Computers in Human Behavior, 27(1), pp.365–372. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.08.015.

- Kim, Y.G. & Woo, E., 2016. Consumer acceptance of a quick response (QR) code for the food traceability system: Application of an extended technology acceptance model (TAM). *Food Research International*, 85, pp.266–272. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2016.05.002.
- Kimberly, J.R. & Evanisko, M.J., 1981. Organizational Innovation: The Influence of Individual and Contextual Adoption Factors on Hospital of Technological and Andministrative. *The Academy of Management Journal*, 24(4), pp.689–713.
- Klonglan, G.E. & Coward, E.W.J., 1970. The Concept of Symbolic Adoption: A Suggested Interpretation. *Rural Sociology*, 35(1).
- Knight, C.G. & Kaye, L.K., 2016. "To tweet or not to tweet?" A comparison of academics' and students' usage of Twitter in academic contexts. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 53(2), pp.145–155.
- Koc, M. & Gulyagci, S., 2013. Facebook addiction among Turkish college students: the role of psychological health, demographic, and usage characteristics. *Cyberpsychology, behavior and social networking*, 16(4), pp.279–84. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23286695.
- Ku, Y.C., Chen, R. & Zhang, H., 2013. Why do users continue using social networking sites? An exploratory study of members in the United States and Taiwan. *Information and Management*, 50(7), pp.571–581. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2013.07.011.
- Kubitz, R., 2012. Social Media and Human Resources.
- Kuosa, T., 2010. Futures signals sense-making framework (FSSF): A start-up tool to analyse and categorise weak signals, wild cards, drivers, trends and other types of information. *Futures*, 42(1), pp.42–48.
- Kwon, S.J., Park, E. & Kim, K.J., 2014. What drives successful social networking services? A comparative analysis of user acceptance of Facebook and Twitter. *The Social Science Journal*, 51(4), pp.1–11. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S036233191400041X.
- Kwon, T.H. & Zmud, R.W., 1987. Unifying the fragmented models of information systems implementation. In *Critical issues in information systems research*. pp. 227–251. Available at: http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=54905.54915.

Kwong, V., 2006. Reach out to your students using MySpace and Facebook. Indiana

libraries, 26(3), pp.53–57.

- Lackman, C., Saban, K. & Lanasa, J., 2000. The contribution of market intelligence to tactical and strategic business decisions. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, 18(1), pp.6–9. Available at: http://www.emeraldinsight.com/doi/10.1108/02634500010308530.
- Lancelot Miltgen, C., Popovic, A. & Oliveira, T., 2013. Determinants of end-user acceptance of biometrics: Integrating the "big 3" of technology acceptance with privacy context. *Decision Support Systems*, 56(1), pp.103–114.
- Lazega, E., 1994a. Analyse de réseaux et sociologie des organisations. *Revue Française de Sociologie*, 35(2), p.293. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/3322036?origin=crossref.
- Lazega, E., 1994b. Analyse de réseaux et sociologie des organisations. In *Revue française de sociologie*. pp. 293–320.
- Leader-Chivée, L. & Cowan, E., 2008. Networking the Way to Success: Online Social Networks for Workplace and Competitive Advantage. *People & Strategy*, 31(4), pp.40– 46. Available at: http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=bth&AN=36354326&site=ehos t-live&scope=site.
- Lecko, 2011. RSE TOME 3 UNE DISPARITÉ PROPICE À UNE BULLE DE LA VALEUR 2.0, Available at: http://referentiel.lecko.fr/rse-tome-3-une-disparite-propice-a-unebulle-de-la-valeur-2-0/.
- Lee, J. & Suh, E., 2013. An Empirical Study of the Factors Influencing Use of Social Network Service. *Pacifix Asia Conference on Informatin System*, (M), p.181. Available at: http://www.pacis-net.org/proceeding.php?paperyear=2013.
- Lee, M.K.O. & Cheung, C.M.K., 2004. Internet retailing adoption by small-to-medium sized Enterprises (SMEs): A multiple-case study. *Information Systems Frontiers*, 6(4), pp.385–397.
- Lee, M.R. & Lan, Y., 2007. From Web 2 . 0 to Conversational Knowledge Management : Towards Collaborative Intelligence. , 2(2), pp.47–62.
- Leindner, D., Koch, H. & Gonzalez, E., 2010. Assimilating generation Y IT new hires into USAA's workforce: The role of an Enterprise 2.0 System. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, 9(4), pp.197–212.
- Leonardi, P.M., Huysman, M. & Steinfield, C., 2013. Enterprise Social Media: Definition, History, and Prospects for the Study of Social Technologies in Organizations. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 19(1), pp.1–19. Available at:

http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/jcc4.12029 [Accessed May 24, 2014].

- Lesca, H. & Lesca, N., 2014. Strategic Decisions and Weak Signals: Anticipation for Decision-Making, London: John Wiley & Sons.
- Lesca, H. & Lesca, N., 2011. *Weak Signals for Strategic Intelligence*, London: John Wiley & Sons. Available at: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84873490259&partnerID=tZOtx3y1.
- Lesca, N. et al., 2015. Drivers and barriers to pre-adoption of strategic scanning information systems in the context of sustainable supply chain. *Systèmes d'Information et Management*, 20(3), pp.9–46.
- Lesca, N. & Caron-Fasan, M.-L., 2008. Facteurs d'échec et d'abandon d'un projet de veille stratégique : retours d'expériences Nicolas LESCA & Marie-Laurence CARON-FASAN., 13.
- Lesca, N. & Caron-Fasan, M.-L., 2006. *Veille anticipative : Une autre approche de l'intelligence économique*, Hermes Science Publications.
- Leung, L. & Wei, R., 2000. More Than Just Talk on the Move: Uses and Gratifications of the Cellular Phone. *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly*, 77(2), pp.308–320. Available at: http://jmq.sagepub.com/lookup/doi/10.1177/107769900007700206.
- Lin, C.A. & Kim, T., 2016. Predicting user response to sponsored advertising on social media via the technology acceptance model. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 64, pp.710–718. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.07.027.
- Lin, H.F., 2014. Understanding the determinants of electronic supply chain management system adoption: Using the technology-organization-environment framework. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 86, pp.80–92. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2013.09.001.
- Lin, K.Y. & Lu, H.P., 2011. Why people use social networking sites: An empirical study integrating network externalities and motivation theory. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(3), pp.1152–1161. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.12.009.
- Lineberry, Z.X., 2012. Uses and gratifications on social networking sites : Analysis of use and value of social networking sites for three types of social capital on college students by Zhang Xu Lineberry A thesis submitted to the graduate faculty in partial fulfillment of the.
- Liobikienė, G., Mandravickait, J. & Bernatonien, J., 2016. Theory of planned behavior approach to understand the green purchasing behavior in the EU : A cross-cultural study. *Ecological Economics*, 125, pp.38–46.

- Lippert, S.K. & Forman, H., 2005. Utilization of information technology: Examining cognitive and experiential factors of post-adoption behavior. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 52(3), pp.363–381.
- Luo, M.M., Chea, S. & Chen, J.S., 2011. Web-based information service adoption: A comparison of the motivational model and the uses and gratifications theory. *Decision Support Systems*, 51(1), pp.21–30. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2010.11.015.
- Mainier, M.J. & Louch, M.O.B., 2010. Online Social Networks and the Privacy Paradox: a Research Framework. *Issues in Information Systems*, XI(1), pp.513–517.
- Majchrzak, A., 2009. Comment: Where is the Theory in Wikis? *MIS Q.*, 33(1), pp.18–20. Available at: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2017410.2017413.
- Manhes, P., 2011. *Réseaux sociaux : la troisième ère de l'entreprise*, Available at: http://archives.lesechos.fr/archives/cercle/2011/03/07/cercle_33768.htm#45qIO3TvSH9 HooL9.99.
- Mäntymäki, M. & Riemer, K., 2014. Digital natives in social virtual worlds: A multi-method study of gratifications and social influences in Habbo Hotel. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34(2), pp.210–220.
- Martínez, A.B., De Andrés, J. & García, J., 2014. Determinants of the Web accessibility of European banks. *Information Processing and Management*, 50(1), pp.69–86.
- Martins, C., Oliveira, T. & Popovic, A., 2014. Understanding the internet banking adoption:
 A unified theory of acceptance and use of technology and perceived risk application.
 International Journal of Information Management, 34(1), pp.1–13.
- Mathieson, K., 1991. Predicting user intentions: Comparing the technology acceptance model with the theory of planned behavior. *Information Systems Research*, 2(3), pp.173–191.
- Mayer, J.H., Steinecke, N. & Quick, R., 2011. Improving the Applicability of Environmental Scanning Systems: State of the Art and Future Research. In *Governance and Sustainability in Information Systems: Managing the Transfer and Diffusion of It.* pp. 207–223.
- McAfee, A., 2006. Enterprise 2.0, version 2.0. *Andrew McAfees Blog*, 18(3–4), p.1. Available at: http://andrewmcafee.org/2006/05/enterprise_20_version_20/.
- McAfee, A., 2009. Enterprise 2.0: new collaborative tools for your organization's toughest challenges, Available at: http://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=Gqz3UF5FbI0C&oi=fnd &pg=PR9&dq=Enterprise+2.0:+new+collaborative+tools+for+your+organizat

ion's+toughest+challenges&ots=U0q3_WcQyA&sig=epxEad6g5kocVQStYr CepkYUhr0.

- Mcdermott, M.S. et al., 2015. The theory of planned behaviour and discrete food choices : a systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12966-015-0324-z.
- Mckeen, J.D. & Smith, H.A., 2007. Developments in Practice XXVI: Social Networks: Knowledge Management 's "Killer App "?, 19.
- Mercklé, P., 2003. Les origines de l'analyse des réseaux sociaux. *CNED*, (1993), pp.9–23. Available at: http://eco.ens-lsh.fr/sociales/reseaux _merckle _03 _origines.pdf.
- Mishra, D., Akman, I. & Mishra, A., 2014. Theory of Reasoned Action application for Green Information Technology acceptance. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 36, pp.29–40. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2014.03.030.
- Mlaiki, A. & Kalika, M., 2012. Facteurs psychosociaux et continuité d'utilisation des réseaux sociaux numériques : le cas de facebook Hajer Kefi. *Recherches en Sciences de Gestion*, 5(92), pp.83–111.
- Moghavvemi, S. et al., 2011. An Empirical Study of IT Innovation Adoption Among Small and Medium Sized Enterprises in Klang Valley, Malaysia.
- Moghavvemi, S., Salleh, Akma, N. & Abessi, M., 2013. DETERMINANTS OF IT-RELATED INNOVATION ACCEPTANCE AND USE BEHAVIOR : THEORETICAL INTEGRATION OF UNIFIED THEORY OF ACCEPTANCE AND USE OF TECHNOLOGY AND ENTREPRENEURIAL., 7564(2), pp.243–260.
- Morris, M.R., Teevan, J. & Panovich, K., 2010. A Comparison of Information Seeking Using Search Engines and Social Networks. *Time*, pp.291–294.
- Mou, Y. & Lin, C. a., 2015. Exploring Podcast Adoption Intention via Perceived Social Norms, Interpersonal Communication, and Theory of Planned Behavior. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 59(3), pp.475–493. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/08838151.2015.1054997.
- Murchu, I.O., Breslin, J.G. & Decker, S., 2004. Online Social and Business Networking Communities. *Proceedings of ECAI 2004 Workshop on Application of Semantic Web Technologies to Web Communities*, 5458, pp.241–267.
- Nadkarni, A. & Hofmann, S.G., 2012. Why do people use facebook? *Personality and Individual Differences*, 52(3), pp.243–249. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.11.007.
- Nasri, W. & Charfeddine, L., 2012. Journal of High Technology Management Research

Factors affecting the adoption of Internet banking in Tunisia: An integration theory of acceptance model and theory of planned behavior. *Journal of High Technology Management Research*, 23(1), pp.1–14. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.hitech.2012.03.001.

- North, M., 2010. An evaluation of employees' attitudes toward social networking in the workplace. *Issues in Information Systems*, 11(1), pp.192–197.
- Nunnally, J.C. & Bernstein, I.H., 1994. *Psychometric Theory*, Available at: http://scholar.google.com.vn/scholar?q=Psychometric+Theory+3rd&btnG=&hl=vi&as_sdt=0,5#0.
- Oliveira, T., Thomas, M. & Espadanal, M., 2014. Assessing the determinants of cloud computing adoption: An analysis of the manufacturing and services sectors. *Information & Management*, 51(5), pp.497–510. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378720614000391.
- Ooi, K.B. & Tan, G.W.H., 2016. Mobile technology acceptance model: An investigation using mobile users to explore smartphone credit card. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 59, pp.33–46. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2016.04.015.
- Orlikowski, W.J. & Iacono, C.S., 2001. Research Commentary: Desperately Seeking the "IT" in IT Research A Call to Theorizing the IT Artifact. *Information Systems Research*, 12(2), pp.121–134.
- El Ouirdi, M. et al., 2016. Technology adoption in employee recruitment: The case of social media in Central and Eastern Europe. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 57, pp.240–249. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0747563215303149.
- Özlen, M.K. & Šišić, E., 2013. Innovation Adoption of Bosnian Production Firms. International Journal of Academic Reasearch in Economics and Management Sciences, 2(3), pp.139–152.
- Palmgreen, P. & Rayburn, J.D., 1985. A comparison of gratification models of media satisfaction.
- Pantano, E., 2014. Innovation drivers in retail industry. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34(3), pp.344–350. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2014.03.002.
- Papacharissi, Z. & Rubin, A.M., 2000. Predictors of Internet Use. Journal of Broadcasting &ElectronicMedia,44(2),pp.175–196.Availableat:http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1207/s15506878jobem4402_2.

Parameswaran, M. & Whinston, A., 2007. Social Computing: An Overview. Communications

of the Association for Information Systems, 19, pp.762–780.

- Park, B.W. & Lee, K.C., 2010. Effects of Knowledge Sharing and Social Presence on the Intention to Continuously Use Social Networking Sites: The Case of Twitter in Korea. *U- and E-Service, Science and Technology*, 124, pp.60–69.
- Parthasarathy, M., Rittenburg, T.L. & Ball, A.D., 1995. A re-evaluation of the product innovation-decision process : the implications for product management. , 4(4), pp.35–47.
- Patel, N. & Jasani, H., 2010. Social Media Security Policies: Guidelines for Organizations. *Issues in Information Systems*, XI(1), pp.628–634.
- Patroni, J., Recker, J. & Briel, F. von, 2015. How does enterprise social media help retail employees innovate? *Proceedings of the 23rd European Conference on Information Systems*, 26–29(MAY), pp.0–11. Available at: http://eprints.qut.edu.au/83811/.
- Pempek, T. a., Yermolayeva, Y. a. & Calvert, S.L., 2009. College students' social networking experiences on Facebook. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 30(3), pp.227–238.
 Available
 http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0193397308001408 [Accessed November 7, 2013].
- Peters, O., 2011. Three theoretical perspectives on communication technology adoption.
- Phua, J., Venus, S. & Jay, J., 2017. Computers in Human Behavior Uses and grati fi cations of social networking sites for bridging and bonding social capital: A comparison of Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and Snapchat., 72, pp.115–122.
- Qin, L. et al., 2011. The Effects of Social Influence on User Acceptance of Online Social Networks. *International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction*, 27(9), pp.885–899.
- Raacke, J. & Bonds-Raacke, J., 2008. MySpace and Facebook: applying the uses and gratifications theory to exploring friend-networking sites. *Cyberpsychology & behavior : the impact of the Internet, multimedia and virtual reality on behavior and society*, 11(2), pp.169–74.
- Rai, A., Brown, P. & Tang, X., 2009. Organizational Assimilation of Electronic Procurement Innovations. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 26(1), pp.263–302.
- Ratcliff, D., 2008. Qualitative Data Analysis and the Transforming Moment., (July), pp.116–133.
- Ratten, V., 2014a. Behavioral Intentions to Adopt Technological Innovations : The Role of Trust , Innovation and Performance. , 10(September), pp.2013–2015.
- Ratten, V., 2013. Cloud computing: A social cognitive perspective of ethics, entrepreneurship, technology marketing, computer self-efficacy and outcome

expectancy on behavioural intentions. *Australasian Marketing Journal*, 21(3), pp.137–146. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ausmj.2013.02.008.

- Ratten, V., 2015. Cloud Computing Technology Innovation Advances: International Journal of Cloud Applications and Computing, 5(1), pp.69–76. Available at: http://services.igiglobal.com/resolvedoi/resolve.aspx?doi=10.4018/ijcac.2015010106.
- Ratten, V., 2014b. Indian and US consumer purchase intentions of cloud computing services.
- Ratten, V., 2014c. Indian and US consumer purchase intentions of cloud computing services. *Journal of Indian Business Research*, 6(2), pp.170–188. Available at: http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84927636526&partnerID=tZOtx3y1.
- Richter, A. & Koch, M., 2008. Functions of Social Networking Services. *Proceedings of the Eighth International Conference on the Design of Cooperative Systems (COOP 08)*, pp.87–98. Available at: http://www.kooperationssysteme.de/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/coop08_richterkoch_functions_of_social_networking_services_final.pd f.
- Richter, D. et al., 2009. Internet social networking-Distinguishing the phenomenon from its manifestations in web sites. In *17th European Conference on Information Systems*. pp. 1–13.
- Richter, D., Riemer, K. & vom Brocke, J., 2011. Internet Social Networking: Research State of the Art and Implications for Enterprise 2.0. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 3(2), pp.89–101.
- Rivera, G. & Cox, A., 2014. An evaluation of the practice based approach to understanding the adoption and use of information systems. *Journal of Documentation*, 70(5), pp.878–901.
- Roblyer, M.D. et al., 2010. Findings on Facebook in higher education: A comparison of college faculty and student uses and perceptions of social networking sites. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 13(3), pp.134–140. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S1096751610000278 [Accessed November 8, 2013].
- Roca, J.C., Chiu, C.M. & Martinez, F.J., 2006. Understanding e-learning continuance intention: An extension of the Technology Acceptance Model. *International Journal of Human Computer Studies*, 64(8), pp.683–696.
- Rogers, E.M., 1995. *Diffusion of innovations*, Available at: http://hollis.harvard.edu/?itemid=%7Clibrary/m/aleph%7C006256656.

Rogers, E.M., 1983. *Diffusion of Innovations*, Available at: http://hollis.harvard.edu/?itemid=%7Clibrary/m/aleph%7C006256656.

Rogers, E.M., 2003a. Diffusion of Innovations, 5th Edition,

- Rogers, E.M., 2003b. Diffusion of Innovations Theory. In New York: Free Press. p. 5th ed.
- Rohrbeck, R., Battistella, C. & Huizingh, E., 2015. Technological Forecasting & Social Change Corporate foresight : An emerging fi eld with a rich tradition. , 101, pp.1–9.
- Rohrbeck, R. & Schwarz, J.O., 2013. The value contribution of strategic foresight: Insights from an empirical study of large European companies. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, 80(8), pp.1593–1606.
- Rooksby, J. et al., 2009. Social networking and the workplace. *The UK Large Scale Complex IT Systems Initiative*, (October), pp.1–39.
- Rowe, R. et al., 2016. Identifying beliefs underlying pre-drivers ' intentions to take risks : An application of the Theory of Planned Behaviour. *Accident Analysis and Prevention*, 89, pp.49–56. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2015.12.024.
- Roy, S.K., 2009. Internet uses and gratifications: A survey in the Indian context. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 25(4), pp.878–886. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2009.03.002.
- Ruggiero, T.E., 2000. Uses and Gratifications Theory in the 21st Century. *Mass Communication and Society*, 3(1), pp.3–37. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1207/S15327825MCS0301_02.
- Rust, R.T. et al., 2017. Reliability Measures for Qualitative Data : Theory and Implications., 31(1), pp.1–14.
- Ryan, T. & Xenos, S., 2011. Who uses Facebook? An investigation into the relationship between the Big Five, shyness, narcissism, loneliness, and Facebook usage. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(5), pp.1658–1664. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.02.004.
- Sahin, I., 2006. Detailed Review of Rogers' Diffusion of Innovations Theory and Educational Technology: Related Studies Based on Rogers' Theory. *The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*, 5(April 2006), pp.14–23.
- Saldana, J., 2009. The Coding Manual for Qualitative Researchers. *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*, p.223.
- Sallehudin, H., Razak, R.C. & Ismail, M., 2015. Factors Influencing Cloud Computing Adoption in the Public Sector: An Empirical Analysis. *Journal of Entrepreneurship and Business*, 3(1), pp.30–45. Available at: http://fkp.umk.edu.my/journal/download/3-

v3.pdf.

- De Salve, A. et al., 2016. The impact of user's availability on On-line Ego Networks: A Facebook analysis. *Computer Communications*, 73, pp.211–218.
- Sangwan, S., 2005. Virtual Community Success: A Uses and Gratifications Perspective. Proceedings of the 38th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.
- Santos-Feliscuzo, L.T. & Himang, C.M., 2011. Library Periodical Indexing Software Evaluation using Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology. *Procedia -Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 25, pp.104–114. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.532.
- Sarabdeen, J. & Ishak, M.M.M., 2015. Impediment of Privacy in the Use of Clouds by Educational Institutions. *Journal of Advances in Information Technology*, 6(3), pp.167–172.
 Available at:

http://www.jait.us/index.php?m=content&c=index&a=show&catid=168&id=900.

- Ben Sassi, D. et al., 2016. A Competitive Intelligence Solution to Predict Competitor Action Using K-modes Algorithm and Rough Set Theory. In *Proceedia Computer Science*. pp. 597–606.
- El Sawy, O.A., 1985. Personal information systems for strategic scanning in turbulent environments: can the CEO go on-line? *MiS Quarterly*, pp.53–60.
- Schrage, M., 2013. The Real Power of Enterprise Social Media Platforms.
- De Sena Abrahão, R., Moriguchi, S.N. & Andrade, D.F., 2016. Intention of adoption of mobile payment: An analysis in the light of the Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT). *RAI Revista de Administração e Inovação*, 13(3), pp.221–230. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rai.2016.06.003.
- Seol, S. et al., 2016. Continuance usage of corporate {SNS} pages: A communicative ecology perspective. *Information & Management*, p. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378720616300131.
- Sethi, V. & King, W.R., 1994. Development of Measures to Assess the Extent to Which an Information Technology Application Provides Competitive Advantage. *Management Science*, 40(12), pp.1601–1627. Available at: http://pubsonline.informs.org/doi/abs/10.1287/mnsc.40.12.1601.
- Severin, W.J. & Tankard, J.W., 2001. Communication Theories: Origins, Methods, and Uses in the Mass Media 5th ed., Longman. Available at: https://books.google.fr/books?id=dAYqAQAAIAAJ.

Shayan, E., Ghotb, F. & Suganda, R., International Journal for Management Science And
Technology (IJMST). *Ijmst.Com*, 8848. Available at: http://www.ijmst.com/Volumes/Volume_1/Issue_9/IJMST_Volume1_Issue9_Manuscri pt3.pdf.

- Sheeran, P., Gollwitzer, P.M. & Bargh, J.A., 2013. Nonconscious processes and health. *Health Psychology*, 32(5), pp.460–473. Available at: http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/a0029203.
- Sherer, S.A., Meyerhoefer, C.D. & Peng, L., 2016. Applying Institutional Theory to the Adoption of Electronic Health Records in the U.S. *Information & Management*. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0378720616000033.
- Sherry, L. & Gibson, D.C., 2002. The Path to Teacher Leadership in Educational Technology., (January 2002).
- Shirish, A., Boughzala, I. & Srivastava, S.C., 2016. Adaptive use of social networking applications in contemporary organizations: Examining the motivations of Gen Y cohorts. *International Journal of Information Management*. Available at: http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0268401216301918.
- Simmel, G., 1906. The Sociology of Secrecy and of Secret Societies. *American Journal of Sociology*, 11(4), pp.441–498.
- Slade, E.L., Williams, M.D. & Dwivedi, Y.K., 2013. *Mobile payment adoption: Classification and review of the extant literature*,
- Sledgianowski, D. & Kulviwat, S., 2008. Social Network Sites: Antecedents of User Adoption and Usage. *Proceedings of the 14th Americas Conference on Information Systems*, pp.1–10.
- Smith, S.D. & Borreson Caruso, J., 2010. The ECAR study of undergraduate students and information technology. *EDUCAUSE Center for applied research*, (October), pp.1–13.
- Sniehotta, F.F., Presseau, J. & Araújo-Soares, V., 2014. Time to retire the theory of planned behaviour. *Health Psychology Review*, 8(1), pp.1–7.
- Štefániková, Ľ. & Masárová, G., 2014. The Need of Complex Competitive Intelligence. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 110, pp.669–677.
- Steinfield, C., Ellison, N.B. & Lampe, C., 2008. Social capital, self-esteem, and use of online social network sites: A longitudinal analysis. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 29(6), pp.434–445.
- Straub, E.T., 2009. Understanding Technology Adoption: Theory and Future Directions for Informal Learning. *Review of Educational Research*, 79(2), pp.625–649. Available at: http://rer.sagepub.com/content/79/2/625.short.

- Sultan, N., 2013. Knowledge management in the age of cloud computing and Web 2.0: Experiencing the power of disruptive innovations. *International Journal of Information Management*, 33(1), pp.160–165.
- Swanson, E.B. & Ramiller, N.C., 2004. Innovating Mindfully with Information Technology. MIS Quarterly, 28(4), pp.553–583.
- Swanson, E.B. & Ramiller, N.C., 1997. The Organizing Vision in Information Systems Innovation. Organization Science, 8(5), pp.458–474. Available at: http://pubsonline.informs.org/doi/abs/10.1287/orsc.8.5.458.
- Du Toit, A.S.A., 2016. Using environmental scanning to collect strategic information: A South African survey. *International Journal of Information Management*, 36(1), pp.16– 24.
- Tornatzky, L.G., Fleischer, M. & Chakrabarti, A.K., 1990. *The processes of technological innovation*, Lexington Books. Available at: https://books.google.fr/books?id=EotRAAAMAAJ.
- Tosuntas, B., Karadag, E. & Ohran, S., 2015. Computers & Education The factors affecting acceptance and use of interactive whiteboard within the scope of FATIH project: A structural equation model based on the Uni fi ed Theory of acceptance and use of technology. *Computers & Education*, 81, pp.169–178.
- Treem, J.W. & Leonardi, P.M., 2012. Social Media Use in Organizations: Exploring the Affordances of Visibility, Editability, Persistence, and Association. In *Communication Yearbook*, 36.
- Tsai, J.-M. & Hung, S.-W., 2014. A novel model of technology diffusion: System dynamics perspective for cloud computing. *Journal of Engineering and Technology Management*, 33, pp.47–62. Available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0923474814000149.
- Turan, A., Tunç, A.Ö. & Zehir, C., 2015. ScienceDirect A Theoretical Model Proposal: Personal Innovativeness and User Involvement as Antecedents of Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology. *Procedia -Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 210, pp.43–51.
- Venkatesh, V. et al., 2003. User Acceptance of Information Technology: Toward a Unified View. *MIS Quarterly*, 27(3), pp.425–478. Available at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/30036540.
- Venkatesh, V., 2006. Where to Go from Here? Thoughts on Future Directions for Research on Individual-Level Technology Adoption with a Focus on Decision Making. *Decision*

Sciences, 37(4), pp.497–518. Available at: http://0apps.isiknowledge.com.library.uark.edu/full_record.do?product=WOS&search_mode= GeneralSearch&qid=2&SID=4AkOLAG9kibC6NcMEK8&page=1&doc=2.

- Venkatesh, V. & Bala, H., 2008. Technology acceptance model 3 and a research agenda on interventions. *Decision Sciences*, 39(2), pp.273–315.
- Venkatesh, V., Thong, J.Y.L. & Xu, X., 2012. Consumer Acceptance and Use of Information Technology: Extending the Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(1), pp.157–178. Available at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2002388.
- Wang, J.L. et al., 2015. Predicting Social Networking Site (SNS) use: Personality, attitudes, motivation and Internet self-efficacy. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 80, pp.119–124. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2015.02.016.
- Wang, R.T. & Lin, C.P., 2012. Understanding innovation performance and its antecedents: A socio-cognitive model. *Journal of Engineering and Technology Management - JET-M*, 29(2), pp.210–225.
- Wang, Y.S. et al., 2016. Factors affecting hotels' adoption of mobile reservation systems: A technology-organization-environment framework. *Tourism Management*, 53, pp.163– 172. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2015.09.021.
- Wasserman, S. & Faust, K., 1994. Social Network Analysis: Methods and Applications, Available http://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=CAm2DpIqRUIC&oi=fnd&pg=PR21&d q=scott+and+carrington+social+network+methods&ots=HuLuze3BNi&sig=dRJDJvtPH 2eSS1VKZoWZn92r1v0%5Cnpapers2://publication/uuid/EB17CF58-99C3-4B1B-BE59-608AC77615C5.
- Weibull, L., 1985. Structural Factors in Gratifications Research, I Rosengren, KE, Wenner, Loch Palmgreen, P Media Gratifications Research.
- Welter, S., Mayer, J.H. & Quick, R., 2013. Improving Environmental Scanning Systems Using Bayesian Networks. *Business Research*, 6(2), p.121,196-213. Available at: http://ezproxy.aut.ac.nz/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/1468773251?acc ountid=8440%5Cnhttp://yu7rz9hn8y.search.serialssolutions.com.ezproxy.aut.ac.nz/?ctx _ver=Z39.88-2004&ctx_enc=info:ofi/enc:UTF-

 $8\&rfr_id=info:sid/ProQ:abiglobal\&rft_val_fmt=i.$

Wimmer, R.D. & Dominick, J.R., 2003. Mass Media Research: An Introduction, Available at: http://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=ay5lKmAw2UcC&pgis=1. Xu, J. & Liu, J., 2014. Forecasting popularity of videos using social media.

Yadav, M.S. & Pavlou, P.A., 2014. Environments : Research Synthesis. , 2429.

- Yadav, R. & Pathak, G., 2016. Young consumers ' intention towards buying green products in a developing nation: Extending the theory of planned behavior. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 135, pp.732–739. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.06.120.
- Yeh, C.H., Lee, G.G. & Pai, J.C., 2014. Using a technology-organization-environment framework to investigate the factors influencing e-business information technology capabilities. *Information Development*, 31(5), pp.1–16. Available at: http://idv.sagepub.com/cgi/doi/10.1177/0266666913516027.
- Yzer, M., 2016. Behavioral Reasoned., pp.101–117.
- Zarzuela, P. & Antón, C., 2015. Determinants of social commitment in the young. Applying the Theory of Reasoned Action. *Revista Española de Investigación en Marketing ESIC*, 19(2), pp.83–94. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.reimke.2015.05.001.
- Zhao, S., Grasmuck, S. & Martin, J., 2008. Identity construction on Facebook: Digital empowerment in anchored relationships. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 24(5), pp.1816–1836.
- Zhong, B., Hardin, M. & Sun, T., 2011. Less effortful thinking leads to more social networking? the associations between the use of social network sites and personality traits. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(3), pp.1265–1271. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2011.01.008.
- Zhu, K. et al., 2006. The Process of Innovation Assimilation by Firms in Different Countries : A Technology Diffusion Perspective on E-Business. *Management Science*, 52(10), pp.1557–1576.
- Zolkepli, I.A. & Kamarulzaman, Y., 2015. Social media adoption: The role of media needs and innovation characteristics. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 43, pp.189–209. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2014.10.050.
- Zuiderwijk, A., Janssen, M. & Dwivedi, Y.K., 2015. Acceptance and use predictors of open data technologies: Drawing upon the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. *Government Information Quarterly*, 32(4), pp.429–440.